ENERGY BALANCE-RELATED FACTORS AND INSULIN-RELATED BIOMARKERS THROUGHOUT PUBERTY: A POTENTIAL LINK BETWEEN CHILDHOOD ADIPOSITY AND BREAST CANCER

By

Zhenzhen Zhang

A DISSERTATION

Submitted to Michigan State University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Epidemiology – Doctor of Philosophy

ABSTRACT

ENERGY BALANCE-RELATED FACTORS AND INSULIN-RELATED BIOMARKERS THROUGHOUT PUBERTY: A POTENTIAL LINK BETWEEN CHILDHOOD ADIPOSITY AND BREAST CANCER

By

Zhenzhen Zhang

Background: Childhood adiposity has been shown to be inversely associated with both pre- and post-menopausal breast cancer (BC), potentially mediated through insulinrelated biomarkers (insulin, C-peptide, glucose, and HOMA). Childhood energy balancerelated factors including dietary and anthropometric factors have been shown to be associated with insulin-related biomarkers in adults, and have also been implicated in the development of BC. The overall goal of this dissertation research is to examine associations of dietary and anthropometric factors with insulin-related biomarkers among girls during puberty development. Methods: We conducted a systematic review of epidemiological studies that examined associations of dietary factors and fasting insulin-related biomarkers in healthy children and adolescents through PUBMED. We also conducted secondary analyses of data from the Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC), a multicenter randomized clinical trial. We performed cross-sectional data analyses to examine associations between dietary intake of selected nutrients as well as BMI-for-age percentile (BMIPCT) and insulin-related biomarkers, among 176 postmenarcheal girls (age 14-18 years) who attended the last visit. We then examined associations between baseline childhood anthropometric indices and longitudinal measures of insulin-related biomarkers among girls aged 8-10 years at baseline of the DISC and followed for a median duration of 7 years. Dietary intake was assessed via 3

averaged, nonconsecutive 24-hr dietary recalls. Anthropometric indices were measured at multiple visits by trained interviewers. Biomarkers were determined by immunoassay (insulin, C-peptide), enzymatic reaction (glucose) and calculation (HOMA). Stepwise linear regression and multivariable linear mixed-effect models were used for statistical analyses. **Results:** Literature review identified 13 studies that examined associations between dietary factors and insulin-related biomarkers during childhood. The evidence suggests total sugar, sugar-sweetened beverage, added sugar, simple carbohydrate, fructose, white bread and milk are positively associated with insulin-related biomarkers, whereas a healthy dietary pattern, whole grain and fiber are negatively associated with insulin-related biomarkers. Our cross-sectional data analyses suggest dietary fiber or vegetable protein intake is inversely associated with C-peptide, and starch intake is inversely associated with HOMA. BMIPCT measured in these adolescents is positively associated with insulin, C-peptide and HOMA levels. Our longitudinal analyses indicate greater BMIPCT measured at baseline is associated with higher insulin-related biomarkers premenarche; greater baseline waist circumference (WC) is associated with higher insulin-related biomarkers both pre- and postmenarche; and greater baseline height is associated with higher insulin-related biomarkers postmenarche. Conclusions: Limited data is available that examine dietary factors and the insulin system in children. This study suggests dietary factors including fiber, vegetable protein and starch intake as well as anthropometric factors including baseline BMIPCT, WC and height are associated with insulin-related biomarkers among girls during puberty. Since the insulin system has been hypothesized to be in the biological pathway in the development of BC, pubertal changes in these biomarkers could affect later BC risk.

This dissertation is dedicated to my beloved parents, Zhongsuo Zhang and Xinmei Liu; and my wonderful husband Zhuang Feng. Thank you all for your constant love, encouragement and support.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am grateful to all the people who generously supported me to complete this dissertation. For that reason, this dissertation is dedicated to

Dr. Ellen Velie, my Ph.D. advisor, for giving me the opportunity to do my research in her group. Dr. Velie is an outstanding epidemiologist, the best mentor and teacher whom I have met. She mentors me in an engaging and encouraging manner. She reads drafts of my writings and makes tremendous suggestions for me. Not only does she mentor me in research, but also consistently goes above and beyond in guiding and helping me. I am thankful to have worked with her over these past three and half years, not just with this dissertation but with her giving me teaching opportunities and other epidemiological projects that I can learn from. I am extremely fortunate to have her as my mentor and no words can adequately express my gratitude to her.

Dr. Joseph Gardiner, a prestigious biostatistics professor, for giving me guidance on statistical analyses. His continuous support has been essential in my development as a graduate student. I feel fortunate to have him as my committee member and greatly appreciate his guidance and help.

Dr. Dorothy Pathak, a wonderful expert in both epidemiology and biostatistics, as well as my committee member, for her teaching and guidance on my statistical analyses and dissertation writing, also for sharing her life experiences that will enrich and benefit me in the future. Her continuous support is indispensable and highly appreciated.

Dr. Karl Olson, an excellent physiologist especially in the research field of diabetes, also my committee member, for his teaching and guidance on basic biological

science of the insulin system. His continuous support in my development as a graduate student is essential and highly appreciated.

I would like to give my sincere thanks to many people that have helped make this dissertation work possible. Dr. Jean Kerver, a nutrition specialist, who helped me with data analyses and conference abstract writings. Kara Mannor, my fellow student, who has always given me generous support during the dissertation writing and shared numerous times with me outside of this work. Stephan Diljak, who is brilliant and always willing to help me during my remote working with my mentor. Cristin McCardle, my fellow student, for her sharing times with me listening to my dissertation and giving great suggestions. My thanks also go to all the other members in the Young Women's Health History Study, who have been encouraging me all the time. My gratitude is not any less for those I haven't mentioned by name.

Special thanks to my beloved husband Zhuang Feng and my adorable daughter Sophie for their dedication, consistent and unreserved support. Special thanks to my father Zhongsuo Zhang and my mother Xinmei Liu, for their immense help in every aspect, their understanding and encouragement. It is their cultivation and expectation that constantly drive me forward. My family and love are my biggest sources of motivation to succeed. Without stable and supportive family, I can't achieve anything. I am blessed to have such a wonderful family whose importance is priceless.

vi

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES	x
LIST OF FIGURES ····································	ci
KEY TO ABBREVIATIONS ····································	cii
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION AND AIMS 1.1. Introduction 1.2. Aims and Hypotheses 1.3. Organization of Dissertation REFERENCES	• 1 •5 •6
 CHAPTER 2: BACKGROUND 2.1. Burdens of obesity, insulin resistance, type 2 diabetes and breast cancer 2.2. Association between childhood adiposity and breast cancer 2.2.1. Epidemiological evidence 2.2.2. Proposed biological mechanisms 2.3. Definitions and potential biological mechanisms linking adiposity and insulin-related biomarkers 2.3.1. Definitions 2.3.2. Patterns of insulin-related biomarker changes during childhood 2.3.3. Other major biomarkers associated with insulin-related biomarkers in childred 	14 16 19 20 ed 21 22 24 en 25
 2.4. Association between anthropometric factors and insulin-related biomarkers in healthy children and adolescents 2.5. Systematic review of dietary correlates of insulin-related biomarkers in healthy children and adolescents 2.5.1. Abstract 2.5.2. Introduction 2.5.3. Methods Literature search Study selection and data extraction 2.5.4. Results Dietary patterns Specific food or food group Macronutrient and Micronutrient Intake 2.5.5. Discussion 2.5.7. Search Strategy Search terms used to conduct searches in PubMed Search Limits Inclusion Criteria 	27 29 29 31 33 34 36 37 39 44 45 46 46

Exclusion Criteria ······	46
APPENDIX	58
REFERENCES	82

CHAPTER 3: THE ASSOCIATION OF DIETARY AND ANTHROPOMETRIC FACTORS WITH INSULIN-RELATED BIOMARKER LEVELS IN ADOLESCENT GIRLS: RESULTS FROM THE DIETARY INTERVENTION STUDY IN CHILDREN

		102
		102
3.1.	Abstract ·····	102
3.2.	Introduction	103
3.3.	Methods	106
	Study Design of the DISC and the Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study (IRBS) ····	106
	Data Collection and Assessment	108
	Dietary Assessment	108
	Insulin-related Biomarker Measures	109
	Anthropometry	109
	Covariate Measures	110
	Statistical Methods ······	110
3.4.	Results ·····	113
3.5.	Discussion	118
3.6.	Conclusions	125
REF	ERENCES	137

CHAPTER 4: ANTHROPOMETRIC INDICES AND INSULIN-RELATED BIOMARKERS IN GIRLS' RESULTS FROM THE DIFTARY INTERVENTION STUDY

		/ I
IN C	CHILDREN (DISC)······	147
4.1.	Abstract ·····	147
4.2.	Introduction	148
4.3.	Methods	151
	Study Design of the DISC and the Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study (IRBS) ····	151
	Study Population	152
	Data Collection	153
	Anthropometric Measurements ·····	154
	Insulin-related Biomarker Measurement	154
	Menstrual Status Assessment	155
	Statistical Methods ······	155
4.4.	Results	158
4.5.	Discussion	161
REF	ERENCES	178

CHAPTER 5: CONCLUSIONS, DISCUSSION OF FINDINGS AND FUTURE

DIRECTIONS	186
5.1. Conclusions	186
5.2. Public Health Recommendations	188
5.3. Future Directions ·····	189
REFERENCES	192

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1. Summary table of studies on the association between diet/nutrition and levelsof insulin-related biomarkers among children and adolescents49
Table 2.2. Summary table of studies on the association between anthropometric factorsand levels of insulin-related biomarkers among children and adolescents59
Table 3.1. Sociodemographic characteristics of adolescent girls in the DietaryIntervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study at the last visit (n=176)
Table 3.2. Anthropometric, nutritional and biomarker characteristics of adolescent girlsin the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study at thelast visit (n=176)128
Table 3.3. Pearson correlations between dietary intakes and Insulin-related biomarkerlevels among adolescent girls in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study at the last visit130
Table 3.4. Adjusted least squares means (95% CI) of fasting serum C-peptide levels and geometric means (95% CI) of fasting serum insulin levels and HOMA values by quartile of nutrient intake among adolescent girls in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study at the last visit
Table 3.5. Major predicting factors of insulin-related biomarker levels among adolescentgirls in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study atthe last visit assessed by multiple linear regression analysis134
Table 4.1.Characteristics of girls who participated in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study according to quintile for BMI-for-age percentile at baseline (ages 8-10 y; n=270 girls)
Table 4.2.Geometric mean serum insulin-related biomarker concentrations among premenarcheal and postmenarcheal girls in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study according to quintile of BMI-for-age percentile at baseline (n=270 girls) 170
Table 4.3.Geometric mean serum insulin-related biomarker among premenarcheal and postmenarcheal girls in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study according to quintile of waist circumference (cm) at baseline (n=270 girls) 172
Table 4.4.Geometric mean serum insulin-related biomarker concentrations among premenarcheal and postmenarcheal girls in the Dietary Intervention Study in

Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study according to quintile of height (cm) at	
baseline (n=270 girls)	174

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. 1. Framework for the association between childhood adiposity, its associated insulin-related biomarkers and later chronic disease development
Figure 2.1. Flow diagram for literature search and study selection for dietary correlates and insulin-related biomarkers 48
Figure 3.1. Serum C-peptide levels and dietary fiber intake among adolescent girls in the DISC at last visit (n=156) 136
Figure 4.1. Flowchart for the number of girls who attended the Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC) and who had available each of the four insulin-related biomarkers (Insulin, C-peptide, Glucose and HOMA) at each visit
Figure 4.2. Insulin-related biomarker concentrations by age among premenarcheal and postmenarcheal girls in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study

KEY TO ABBREVIATIONS

BC: Breast Cancer

BMI: Body Mass Index

- BMIPCT: Body Mass Index-for-age Percentile
- CV: Coefficient of Variation
- DISC: Dietary Intervention Study in Children
- HOMA: Homeostasis Model Assessment of Insulin Resistance
- IRBS: Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study
- SD: Standard deviation
- T2D: Type 2 Diabetes
- WC: Waist Circumference
- WHR: Waist-to-Hip Ratio
- WHtR: Waist-to-Height Ratio

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION AND AIMS

1.1. Introduction

Breast cancer is the most common cause of death from cancer in women worldwide and the most prevalent cancer in women in the United States as well as several other industrialized countries.¹ Chronic diseases, including obesity and type 2 diabetes, have increased to epidemic levels worldwide.^{2,3,4-6} These conditions also appear to be associated with breast cancer. The associations between adiposity and breast cancer risk however are complex. Epidemiological studies have consistently shown adult obesity to be positively associated with postmenopausal, but negatively associated with premenopausal breast cancer risk.⁷ Childhood adiposity, on the other hand, has been shown to be inversely associated with both pre- and post-menopausal breast cancer.⁸⁻¹⁵ These associations have been hypothesized to be mediated through circulating insulin-related biomarker levels (e.g. insulin, C-peptide, glucose) and insulin sensitivity (homeostasis model assessment of insulin resistance [HOMA]), though the biologic mechanisms are not well understood.^{16,17}

One hypothesized biologic mechanism underlying the association between childhood adiposity and breast cancer is that insulin-related biomarkers could re-program mammary morphogenesis during puberty. These biomarkers could indirectly stimulate mammary gland differentiation through decreasing sex-hormone binding globulin (SHBG) and increasing bioavailable estrogen levels.¹⁸ Early breast differentiation could then reduce the sensitivity of the breast to malignant carcinogenic exposures in later life, providing life-long protective effects to the breast against carcinogenesis.^{19,20} Since the association of adiposity and

breast cancer is complex and varies over the life course, the effect of insulin-related biomarkers on breast tissue may be different between childhood, early adulthood and late adulthood.

Childhood adiposity is determined by energy balance-related factors including nutritional intake and could affect several anthropometric indices. Nutritional and anthropometric factors have also been shown to be associated with breast cancer risk. Specifically, childhood adiposity is inversely associated with adolescent peak height velocity,^{9,21} which has been found to be positively associated with breast cancer.^{8,22,23} In addition, higher childhood adiposity and an energy-dense diet have been associated with early age at menarche, which has been associated with increased breast cancer risk.²⁴ The latter is however associated with shorter adult height,^{25,26} which in turn is associated with a decreased risk for breast cancer.^{27,28} Shorter adult height is also associated with childhood undernutrition, which is associated with lower adiposity, an increased risk factor for breast cancer. All these associations between nutritional and anthropometric factors through puberty do not seem readily reconcilable in terms of their risks with breast cancer. However, they have all been shown to be associated with levels of adult insulin-related metabolic biomarkers,²⁹ and potentially childhood insulin-related biomarker levels which may further affect breast cancer development.³⁰⁻³⁴ Childhood biomarker levels may track into adulthood,³¹⁻³⁴ and higher adult insulin-related biomarker levels have been associated with increased breast cancer risk.35

The associations between dietary or anthropometric factors with insulin-related biomarkers may be primarily through their effects on carbohydrate metabolism and insulin secretion from pancreatic β -cells.^{36,37} The seemingly irreconcilable associations between childhood adiposity related factors and breast cancer risk underlie the need to study insulinrelated biomarkers during puberty.^{38,39} Since insulin promotes growth during puberty, and since the breast is undergoing substantial anatomical changes during pubertal development, it may be particularly sensitive to changes in circulating levels of insulin-related biomarkers.^{38,40} Childhood and adolescence are transitional periods accompanied by tremendous growth and development, in particular breast tissue maturation.^{41,42} At menarche, insulin or insulin resistance level peaks whereas insulin sensitivity decreases.^{38,43,44} Amplified insulin resistance during puberty is offset by increased insulin secretion to maintain glucose homeostasis.⁴⁵ Therefore, puberty is a critical time period when the risk for breast cancer may be 'set', or may modify later exposures associated with the eventual development of breast cancer.46

Given that potentially modifiable childhood energy balance-related factors could be associated with circulating insulin levels and insulin sensitivity, a better understanding of how dietary and anthropometric factors affect serum insulin-related biomarkers among healthy children and adolescents during puberty may well help us to understand the development of breast cancer and other chronic diseases such as type 2 diabetes. Since elevated levels of insulin-related biomarkers during childhood may potentially decrease the susceptibility of breast tissues to various carcinogens, in later life, even a small decrease in biomarker levels

at the population level could have a significant public health impact. Identification of modifiable childhood energy balance-related factors that may affect insulin-related biomarkers may therefore be important in the prevention of breast cancer.

In this dissertation, we conducted secondary data analyses to examine the association between childhood dietary as well as anthropometric factors and blood levels of insulinrelated biomarkers (insulin, glucose, C-peptide) and insulin sensitivity measured by HOMA. We used data from the longitudinal Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC), a multicenter randomized clinical trial. Subjects include adolescent girls aged 8-10 years at baseline of the DISC and followed for a median duration of 7 years. Among repeated fasting blood samples of the 301 girls in the DISC, 270 had data on insulin-related biomarkers collected during at least one of the four visits: baseline, study years 3, 5 and last visit (total blood samples n=579). Dietary intake was assessed via 3 averaged, nonconsecutive 24–hour dietary recalls with nutrient intakes estimated using Nutrition Data System v20. Anthropometric indices (weight, height, waist circumference and hip circumference) were measured at multiple visits by trained interviewers.

This dissertation examines the association of dietary and anthropometric factors with fasting serum levels of insulin-related biomarkers throughout puberty among children and adolescents in the DISC study, which may provide further insights into the mechanisms underlying the puzzling protection effect of childhood adiposity on breast cancer. **Figure 1.1** shows the framework of this dissertation. Results from this prospective study may contribute to a better understanding of the biological regulatory mechanisms of the insulin system throughout puberty and its possible role in the etiology of breast cancer and other chronic diseases. The results also may have important public health implications on disease

prevention by providing evidence that may inform dietary or other lifestyle recommendations during childhood and adolescence that may help prevent breast cancer and other chronic diseases.

1.2. Aims and Hypotheses

The specific aims and hypotheses of this dissertations are:

Aim 1): Literature Review on Dietary Correlates of Insulin-related Biomarkers in Healthy Children and Adolescents:

To systematically identify and review all published literature on dietary correlates of insulin and its related biomarkers (glucose, C-peptide), and insulin sensitivity as calculated homeostasis model assessment (HOMA) level in healthy children and adolescents.

AIM 2): Association between Dietary and Anthropometric Factors and Insulin-related Biomarkers among Postmenarcheal Adolescent Girls:

To examine the effect of specific dietary factors and Body Mass Index (BMI)-for-agepercentile (BMIPCT) on insulin-related biomarkers (Insulin, C-peptide, glucose, HOMA) in adolescent girls who attended the last visit of the Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC) **Hypotheses**: 1) Higher dietary intake of specific dietary constituents such as saturated fat, and animal protein is associated with increased levels of insulin-related biomarker (Insulin, Cpeptide, glucose, HOMA). 2) Higher dietary intake of fiber and vegetable protein is associated with decreased levels of insulin-related biomarker. 3) The association between dietary factors and biomarkers is more apparent with C-peptide than insulin since C-peptide has a longer half-life than insulin. 4) BMIPCT is positively associated with insulin-related biomarker components.

AIM 3): Longitudinal Analysis of Anthropometric Factors and Insulin-related Biomarkers throughout Pubertal Development in Girls:

To prospectively examine the association between baseline anthropometric parameter (BMIPCT, height and waist circumference) and longitudinal measures of serum insulinrelated biomarkers (Insulin, C-peptide, glucose, HOMA) among girls in the DISC.

Hypotheses: 1) Baseline childhood adiposity measured by BMIPCT and waist circumference is positively associated with insulin-related biomarker levels during puberty. 2) Baseline childhood growth measured by height is positively associated with insulin-related biomarker levels during puberty. 3) The association is stronger with C-peptide than other insulin-related biomarkers since C-peptide has a longer half-life than insulin.

1.3. Organization of Dissertation

This dissertation is organized into four additional chapters. In **Chapter 2**, 'Background', the burden of obesity, insulin resistance, type 2 diabetes and breast cancer in the United States is briefly described, followed by a discussion of the epidemiological associations between childhood adiposity and adult breast cancer, definitions and biological mechanisms linking adiposity and insulin-related biomarkers, and epidemiological associations between anthropometric factors and insulin-related biomarkers in healthy children and adolescents. In **Chapter 2 part 2.5**, a systematic review (**Aim 1**) is presented in the format of a stand-alone manuscript entitled "A review of dietary correlates of insulin-related biomarkers in healthy children and adolescents". This review summarizes all published epidemiologic studies that examine the association of dietary factors (dietary patterns, several foods or food groups, and macronutrient or micronutrient) with insulin-related biomarkers in healthy children and adolescents. In **Chapter 3**, an analytic study (**Aim 2**) is presented in the format of a stand-

alone manuscript entitled "The association of dietary and anthropometric factors with insulinrelated biomarker levels in adolescent girls: results from the DISC". In this manuscript, analyses are presented that examine the association between selected dietary factors as well as BMIPCT and insulin-related biomarkers in adolescents among participants who attended the last visit of the DISC. In **Chapter 4**, a second analytic study (**Aim 3**) is presented in the format of a stand-alone manuscript entitled "Anthropometric indices and insulin-related biomarkers in girls: Results from the DISC". In this manuscript, analyses are presented that prospectively examine the association between baseline childhood anthropometric factors and longitudinal measures of serum insulin-related biomarkers among girls in the DISC. Chapter 2 part 2.5, Chapter 3 and Chapter 4 are independent manuscripts and thus there may be some overlap in the materials presented in each chapter. In **Chapter 5**, the findings of the dissertation are summarized along with their implications for public health research and recommendations for future research directions. Figure 1.1. Framework for the association between childhood adiposity, its associated insulin-related biomarkers and later chronic disease development



REFERENCES

REFERENCES

- 1. Cancer Worldwide: Breast Cancer. 2013; <u>http://www.cancerresearchuk.org/cancer-info/cancerstats/world/breast-cancer-world/#Mortality</u>. Accessed Sep 18, 2013.
- 2. Truglio J, Graziano M, Vedanthan R, et al. Global health and primary care: increasing burden of chronic diseases and need for integrated training. Mt Sinai J Med. Jul-Aug 2012;79(4):464-474.
- 3. Heron M. Deaths: leading causes for 2008. Natl Vital Stat Rep. Jun 6 2012;60(6):1-94.
- 4. Ogden CL, Carroll MD, Kit BK, Flegal KM. Prevalence of obesity in the United States, 2009-2010. NCHS Data Brief. Jan 2012(82):1-8.
- 5. Skelton JA, Cook SR, Auinger P, Klein JD, Barlow SE. Prevalence and trends of severe obesity among US children and adolescents. Acad Pediatr. Sep-Oct 2009;9(5):322-329.
- 6. Alberti G, Zimmet P, Shaw J, Bloomgarden Z, Kaufman F, Silink M. Type 2 diabetes in the young: the evolving epidemic: the international diabetes federation consensus workshop. Diabetes Care. Jul 2004;27(7):1798-1811.
- 7. van den Brandt PA, Spiegelman D, Yaun SS, et al. Pooled analysis of prospective cohort studies on height, weight, and breast cancer risk. Am J Epidemiol. Sep 15 2000;152(6):514-527.
- 8. Hilakivi-Clarke L, Forsen T, Eriksson JG, et al. Tallness and overweight during childhood have opposing effects on breast cancer risk. Br J Cancer. Nov 30 2001;85(11):1680-1684.
- 9. Ahlgren M, Melbye M, Wohlfahrt J, Sorensen TI. Growth patterns and the risk of breast cancer in women. N Engl J Med. Oct 14 2004;351(16):1619-1626.
- 10. Liu L, Wu K, Lin X, et al. Passive Smoking and Other Factors at Different Periods of Life and Breast Cancer Risk in Chinese Women who have Never Smoked A Casecontrol Study in Chongqing, People's Republic of China. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev. 2000;1(2):131-137.
- 11. Harris HR, Tamimi RM, Willett WC, Hankinson SE, Michels KB. Body size across the life course, mammographic density, and risk of breast cancer. Am J Epidemiol. Oct 15 2011;174(8):909-918.

- 12. De Stavola BL, dos Santos Silva I, McCormack V, Hardy RJ, Kuh DJ, Wadsworth ME. Childhood growth and breast cancer. Am J Epidemiol. Apr 1 2004;159(7):671-682.
- 13. Le Marchand L, Kolonel LN, Earle ME, Mi MP. Body size at different periods of life and breast cancer risk. Am J Epidemiol. Jul 1988;128(1):137-152.
- 14. Kumar NB, Lyman GH, Allen K, Cox CE, Schapira DV. Timing of weight gain and breast cancer risk. Cancer. Jul 15 1995;76(2):243-249.
- 15. Baer HJ, Tworoger SS, Hankinson SE, Willett WC. Body fatness at young ages and risk of breast cancer throughout life. Am J Epidemiol. Jun 1 2010;171(11):1183-1194.
- 16. Vona-Davis L, Rose DP. Type 2 diabetes and obesity metabolic interactions: common factors for breast cancer risk and novel approaches to prevention and therapy. Curr Diabetes Rev. Mar 2012;8(2):116-130.
- 17. Rose DP, Vona-Davis L. The cellular and molecular mechanisms by which insulin influences breast cancer risk and progression. Endocr Relat Cancer. Dec 2012;19(6):R225-241.
- 18. Baer HJ, Colditz GA, Willett WC, Dorgan JF. Adiposity and sex hormones in girls. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. Sep 2007;16(9):1880-1888.
- 19. Dorgan JF, Klifa C, Shepherd JA, et al. Height, adiposity and body fat distribution and breast density in young women. Breast Cancer Res. Jul 13 2012;14(4):R107.
- Hilakivi-Clarke L, Cabanes A, Olivo S, Kerr L, Bouker KB, Clarke R. Do estrogens always increase breast cancer risk? J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. Feb 2002;80(2):163-174.
- 21. He Q, Karlberg J. Bmi in childhood and its association with height gain, timing of puberty, and final height. Pediatr Res. Feb 2001;49(2):244-251.
- 22. Ruder EH, Dorgan JF, Kranz S, Kris-Etherton PM, Hartman TJ. Examining breast cancer growth and lifestyle risk factors: early life, childhood, and adolescence. Clin Breast Cancer. Aug 2008;8(4):334-342.
- 23. Herrinton LJ, Husson G. Relation of childhood height and later risk of breast cancer. Am J Epidemiol. Oct 1 2001;154(7):618-623.
- 24. Ma H, Bernstein L, Pike MC, Ursin G. Reproductive factors and breast cancer risk according to joint estrogen and progesterone receptor status: a meta-analysis of epidemiological studies. Breast Cancer Res. 2006;8(4):R43.
- 25. Onland-Moret NC, Peeters PH, van Gils CH, et al. Age at menarche in relation to adult height: the EPIC study. Am J Epidemiol. Oct 1 2005;162(7):623-632.

- 26. Akachi Y, Canning D. The height of women in Sub-Saharan Africa: the role of health, nutrition, and income in childhood. Ann Hum Biol. Jul-Aug 2007;34(4):397-410.
- 27. Baer HJ, Rich-Edwards JW, Colditz GA, Hunter DJ, Willett WC, Michels KB. Adult height, age at attained height, and incidence of breast cancer in premenopausal women. Int J Cancer. Nov 1 2006;119(9):2231-2235.
- Green J, Cairns BJ, Casabonne D, Wright FL, Reeves G, Beral V. Height and cancer incidence in the Million Women Study: prospective cohort, and meta-analysis of prospective studies of height and total cancer risk. Lancet Oncol. Aug 2011;12(8):785-794.
- 29. Freedman DS, Khan LK, Serdula MK, Dietz WH, Srinivasan SR, Berenson GS. Interrelationships among childhood BMI, childhood height, and adult obesity: the Bogalusa Heart Study. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord. Jan 2004;28(1):10-16.
- 30. Zeitler PS, ed Insulin Resistance: Childhood Precursors and Adult Dise: Springer; 2008.
- 31. Wang G, Arguelles L, Liu R, et al. Tracking blood glucose and predicting prediabetes in Chinese children and adolescents: a prospective twin study. PLoS One. 2011;6(12):e28573.
- 32. Nguyen QM, Srinivasan SR, Xu JH, Chen W, Berenson GS. Fasting plasma glucose levels within the normoglycemic range in childhood as a predictor of prediabetes and type 2 diabetes in adulthood: the Bogalusa Heart Study. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. Feb 2010;164(2):124-128.
- 33. Morrison JA, Glueck CJ, Umar M, Daniels S, Dolan LM, Wang P. Hyperinsulinemia and metabolic syndrome at mean age of 10 years in black and white schoolgirls and development of impaired fasting glucose and type 2 diabetes mellitus by mean age of 24 years. Metabolism. Jan 2011;60(1):24-31.
- 34. Nguyen QM, Srinivasan SR, Xu JH, Chen W, Kieltyka L, Berenson GS. Utility of childhood glucose homeostasis variables in predicting adult diabetes and related cardiometabolic risk factors: the Bogalusa Heart Study. Diabetes Care. Mar 2010;33(3):670-675.
- 35. Pisani P. Hyper-insulinaemia and cancer, meta-analyses of epidemiological studies. Arch Physiol Biochem. Feb 2008;114(1):63-70.
- 36. Shashkin PN, Jiao Y, Westerblad H, Katz A. C-peptide does not alter carbohydrate metabolism in isolated mouse muscle. Am J Physiol. Feb 1997;272(2 Pt 1):E245-247.

- 37. Champe PC, Harvey RA, Ferrier DR. Biochemistry. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2005.
- 38. Insulin resistance in puberty. Lancet. May 25 1991;337(8752):1259-1260.
- 39. Laron Z. Insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF-1): a growth hormone. Mol Pathol. Oct 2001;54(5):311-316.
- 40. Howard BA, Gusterson BA. Human breast development. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia. Apr 2000;5(2):119-137.
- 41. Berkey CS, Frazier AL, Gardner JD, Colditz GA. Adolescence and breast carcinoma risk. Cancer. Jun 1 1999;85(11):2400-2409.
- 42. Colditz GA, Frazier AL. Models of breast cancer show that risk is set by events of early life: prevention efforts must shift focus. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. Jul-Aug 1995;4(5):567-571.
- 43. Caprio S. Insulin: the other anabolic hormone of puberty. Acta Paediatr Suppl. Dec 1999;88(433):84-87.
- 44. Alberga AS, Sigal RJ, Goldfield G, Prud'homme D, Kenny GP. Overweight and obese teenagers: why is adolescence a critical period? Pediatr Obes. Aug 2012;7(4):261-273.
- 45. Hannon TS, Janosky J, Arslanian SA. Longitudinal study of physiologic insulin resistance and metabolic changes of puberty. Pediatr Res. Dec 2006;60(6):759-763.
- 46. Hiatt RA, Haslam SZ, Osuch J. The breast cancer and the environment research centers: transdisciplinary research on the role of the environment in breast cancer etiology. Environ Health Perspect. Dec 2009;117(12):1814-1822.

CHAPTER 2: BACKGROUND

Chronic diseases are among the leading causes of death and have been increasing dramatically in recent decades.¹ Worldwide, in 2010 compared to one decade ago, twice as many people died from diabetes, 25% more from cardiovascular disease (CVD) and stroke, and 38% more from cancer.² The morbidity attributed to major chronic diseases contributed to 43% of the global burden of diseases.³ The impact of chronic diseases on health related quality of life overall was similar roughly across countries, but different chronic conditions have different levels of quality of life impact in the general population.⁴ Breast cancer is the most prevalent female cancer and the primary cause of death among women worldwide, the incidence of breast cancer has been stabilized in the United States but continues to grow in countries with historical low rates.⁵ A migration study has shown that the breast cancer incidence rate of Asian women from countries with lower breast cancer occurrence increased to near the rate of the U.S. women within two generations.⁶ The substantially increased burden of chronic diseases including breast cancer reflects longer life-expectancies, but also adverse changes in lifestyles that increase risk for adult obesity,⁷ a well-established risk factors for postmenopausal breast cancer.^{8,9}

Obesity results from chronic excessive energy intake and is closely related to insulin resistance as well as altered insulin-related biomarker levels.¹⁰ The steady increase in the prevalence of obesity in the past 25 years among children and

adolescents,¹¹ as well as among adults,¹² has been accompanied by an increase in several insulin-related metabolic abnormalities, such as impaired glucose tolerance, ¹³ hyperinsulinemia and insulin resistance.¹⁴ These insulin-related metabolic changes, which may start from childhood and could track to adulthood,¹⁵⁻¹⁸ have been found to be associated with several adult chronic diseases.¹⁹⁻²² Although studies that directly examine childhood insulin-related biomarkers and adult breast cancer are not available, a growing body of literature has examined the association between childhood adiposity and breast cancer. Unlike the positive association between adult obesity and postmenopausal breast cancer, childhood adiposity has been shown to be inversely associated with both pre- and post-menopausal breast cancer development.²³⁻³⁰ Childhood adiposity may potentially affect metabolic factors including insulin-related biomarker levels, which could re-program mammogenesis during puberty. Early breast differentiation can then reduce the sensitivity of the breast to malignant carcinogenic exposures in later life, providing life-long protective effects to the breast against carcinogenesis.^{31,32} Many epidemiological studies have shown adult level insulinrelated biomarkers are associated with breast cancer,^{33,34} which may suggest childhood insulin-related biomarker levels are also associated with later breast cancer risk, although the effect of the insulin-related biomarkers on breast tissue may vary across life.

Childhood adiposity is determined by energy balance-related factors, including nutritional intake, and could affect several anthropometric indices. Both childhood nutritional factors and anthropometric factors have been found to be associated with insulin-related biomarker levels and have been associated with later chronic diseases including breast cancer risk.^{30,35} Higher energy-dense diet intake is associated with higher adiposity and early menarche, and overweight girls may experience slower pubertal growth and sex maturation despite their early menarche, which could be associated with decreased breast cancer risk.³⁶ How energy balance-related factors, including dietary and anthropometric factors, affect insulin-related biomarker levels among healthy children and adolescents remains largely unknown.

In this chapter, I will introduce the current burden of obesity, insulin resistance, type 2 diabetes, and breast cancer. I will also summarize the epidemiological evidence between childhood adiposity and breast cancer, as well as discuss its potential underlying biological mechanisms. I will then discuss the potential biological mechanisms linking adiposity and insulin-related biomarkers, and summarize the current findings of the association between anthropometric factors and insulin-related biomarkers in healthy children and adolescents. In addition, I will conduct a systematic review of potential dietary correlates of insulin-related biomarkers among healthy children and adolescents.

2.1. Burdens of obesity, insulin resistance, type 2 diabetes and breast cancer
 Obesity has become an epidemic affecting all ages of the population
 worldwide.³⁷ In the United States, the prevalence of obesity had grown in 2009-2010 to

a widespread rate of 35.7% among adults aged \geq 20 years¹² and 16.9% among children and adolescents aged 2-19 years.³⁸ A study published in 2009 showed obesity rates among children and adolescents in the U.S. tripled in the previous 25 years.¹¹ Worldwide, the prevalence of childhood overweight and obesity increased from 4.2% in 1990 to 6.7% in 2010.³⁹ Annual medical expenditures attributable to obesity have doubled within a decade from 1998-2008, estimated to be as high as \$147 billion per year in the U.S..⁴⁰ The World Health Organization coined a term "Globesity" to emphasize this problem of increasing obesity.³⁷ The burden of obesity is closely associated with the increasing prevalence of insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes.

The burdens of insulin resistance and diagnosed type 2 diabetes are also growing significantly.⁴¹ American Heart Association statistics show that insulin resistance affects more than 60 million individuals in the United States.⁴² More than half of the obese adolescents in the United States have insulin resistance, with the prevalence rate at 52.1% (95% CI: 44.5-59.8).⁴³ The age-adjusted prevalence of diagnosed Type 2 diabetes (T2D) among the U.S. adults aged 18 years or older increased from 4.5% in 1995 to 8.2% in 2010.⁴⁴ T2D among children and adolescents was also rising from 0.13% in 1988-1994 to 0.3% in 1999-2002.⁴⁵ Adult T2D has been estimated to be associated with a 20% increased risk of breast cancer from a meta-analysis of 20 studies.⁴⁶

In the United States, breast cancer is the most common cancer in women and the second leading cause of cancer-related death among women.⁴⁷ The estimated incident invasive breast cancer cases is 226,870 in the United States in 2012.⁴⁷ The 5year relative survival rates based on SEER historic stage were 98.6% for women diagnosed with local stage breast cancer, 83.8% for regional stage and 23.3% for distant stage.⁴⁸ According to data from the National Cancer Institute's Surveillance Epidemiology and End Results (SEER), since 1975 when the population-based cancer registries were available, invasive breast cancer incidence rates increased until 1999 with more pronounced increases occurring between 1980 and 1987.⁴⁸ This increase was primarily attributed to increased use of mammography screening for early detection.⁴⁹ The rates dropped by 7% annually from 2002-2003 and incidence rates have remained steady since then without any further decrease among all age groups of women,⁵⁰ partially because of the cessation of Hormone Replacement Therapy (HRT) use after Women's Health Initiative's findings on the adverse effect of HRT in 2002.⁵¹ Economic costs for breast cancer care were around \$45.6 billion per year in the United States with the highest costs at the first 6-12 months of treatment and the last 6-12 months of life.⁵²

In summary, the existing literature suggests there has been an increasing burden of conditions and diseases (obesity, insulin resistance and T2D) that are associated with metabolic dysregulation, but a relatively stable burden of breast cancer in the United States.

2.2. Association between childhood adiposity and breast cancer

Childhood obesity is a well-established risk factor for early atherosclerosis,^{53,54} hyperlipidemia,⁵⁵ and hyperinsulinemia⁵⁶ in children and also a risk factor for adult T2D and metabolic syndrome.^{20,42} It has been hypothesized that childhood obesity could set an early stage for adult-onset chronic diseases including breast cancer; however, a growing number of epidemiological studies have shown childhood adiposity is not a risk factor, but a protective factor for adult breast cancer.

2.2.1. Epidemiological evidence

Through searching the electronic database PUBMED, we have identified 53 studies^{23-30,36,57-100} that examined the association between childhood or adolescence adiposity and breast cancer among children and adolescents aged 5-20 years old. Childhood and adolescence adiposity levels were assessed by perceived body size/weight compared to peers, somatotype, recalled anthropometric parameters or measured anthropometric parameters. Twenty-one studies reported significant inverse associations between increased childhood adiposity and premenopausal breast cancer risk, ^{24,30,36,62,64-66,68,72-74,77,79,81,82,84,93,94,99,100} and 22 studies reported null associations. ^{57,59,61,63,64,68,71-76,81,83-87,91,92,97} Thirteen studies reported significant inverse associations between increased childhood adiposity and postmenopausal breast cancer inverse associations between increased childhood adiposity and postmenopausal breast cancer ^{30,58,60-6324,57,63,80-82,94} and 20 studies reported null

associations.^{57,60,64,69,71-73,80,81,83,85-87,89,90,92,93,97-99} For overall breast cancer risk without menopause status specified, nine studies reported significant inverse associations.²³⁻³⁰ and five study reported null associations.^{27,28,67,70,95}

The results from these studies, although not entirely consistent, have shown, in general, that higher adiposity in children appears to be associated with decreased breast cancer risk in both pre- and post-menopausal women. The biological mechanisms underlying the inverse association between childhood adiposity and breast cancer are currently unknown. However, childhood adiposity may be interrelated with insulin-related biomarkers, as well as inflammatory and hormone biomarkers, which together would affect later breast cancer risk.

2.2.2. Proposed biological mechanisms

Although less evidence is available, some hypotheses have been proposed to explain the inverse association between childhood adiposity and breast cancer risk. One hypothesized biological mechanism is that childhood adiposity may affect circulating levels of metabolic factors including insulin-related biomarker levels, the adiposity induced insulin production will, in turn, decrease sex-hormone binding globulin (SHBG) and increase bioavailable estrogen, and then will directly stimulate breast differentiation.³² Hilakivi-Clarke has reviewed studies on estrogens and BRCA1 and suggested that estrogen exposures in early life may up-regulate the activity of tumor suppressor gene BRCA1, helping to maintain genetic stability and induce differentiation among girls whose breasts haven't accumulated malignant or transformed cells, therefore preventing breast cancer development.^{101,102} Early breast differentiation can

then reduce the sensitivity of the breast to malignant carcinogenic exposures in later life, providing life-long protective effects to the breast against carcinogenesis.^{31,32}

Another possible mechanism may be through the insulin growth factor (IGF) pathway altered by childhood adiposity level. IGF-I is a systemic hormone with mitogenic and anti-apoptotic properties, which are implicated in breast cancer development.¹⁰³ In the Nurses' Health Study, being heavier at age 10 years and 18 years were found to be associated with lower adult IGF-I level and IGF binding protein IGFBP-3 level, independent of adult adiposity,¹⁰⁴ suggesting that childhood adiposity is associated with lower breast cancer risk through decreasing IGF-related biomarker levels.

2.3. Definitions and potential biological mechanisms linking adiposity and insulinrelated biomarkers

The biological mechanisms linking childhood adiposity and breast cancer are complex and incompletely understood. However, taking a step back, we may need to consider the associations between childhood adiposity and insulin-related biomarkers. Among both children and adults, increased general adiposity measured by body mass index and central adiposity measured by waist circumference or waist-to-hip-ratio are associated with increased insulin-related biomarker levels. These biomarkers interact with other elevated adipose-derived inflammatory biomarkers and adipocytokines, all of which may be involved in etiologies of many obesity-related diseases including breast cancer, ¹⁰⁵ although increased insulin-related biomarkers may desensitize breast tissue

to later carcinogenesis at early life.¹⁰⁶ Except the known association between adiposity and insulin-related biomarker levels, pubertal development also affects insulin-related biomarker levels among children and adolescents undergoing puberty. Part 2.3.1—part 2.3.3 describe the definitions of obesity and its associated metabolic conditions and diseases, patterns of insulin-related biomarker changes during puberty, and some other important biomarkers that are associated with the insulin-related biomarker levels in childhood.

2.3.1. Definitions

Obesity is defined as excess body fat or adipose tissue and results from an imbalance of energy intake (diet) with energy expenditure (primarily physical activity).¹⁰⁷ ¹⁰⁸ Body Mass Index (BMI), defined as weight (kg)/height² (m²) is the most frequently used method to define obesity. In adults, BMI=30-34.9 is defined as obese class I, BMI=35-39.9 is defined as obese class II and BMI>40 is defined as obese class III.¹⁰⁸ In children and adolescents, BMI percentile based on a particular population is commonly used to define obesity with 95 percentile the most adopted cut-off point for obesity.

Insulin is a polypeptide hormone synthesized and secreted by β -cells of the pancreatic Langerhans islets. This process of insulin generation involves two inactive precursors, preproinsulin and proinsulin, that are sequentially cleaved in the rough endoplasmic reticulum (rER) and then proinsulin is transported from rER to the Golgi complex and processed to form insulin and C-peptide. C-peptide is essential for proper insulin folding and is secreted in equal molar amounts as insulin.^{109,110} Upon release,

C-peptide has a longer half-life than insulin and is less active,¹¹¹ therefore, it is a good indicator of insulin production and secretion and is often used to monitor β cell function in diabetic patients who are receiving exogenous insulin.

Blood glucose is the major factor that regulates insulin secretion and insulin is a key regulator of blood glucose metabolism.¹¹² Ingestion of glucose or a carbohydrate-rich meal can lead to a rise in blood glucose concentration, which is an important stimulus for insulin secretion. Insulin regulates glucose metabolism mainly in three tissues: liver, muscle and adipose.¹¹³

Insulin resistance is a disorder where the cells in target tissues, including liver, adipose tissue and muscle, cannot respond to normal circulating levels of insulin.¹¹³ To compensate for the increased glucose, increased insulin will be produced by the pancreatic β -cell to maintain glucose in a normal range and insulin resistance per se could not lead to diabetes with normal β -cell compensation function. If the β -cell function is impaired and insulin cannot be produced increasingly to compensate the increased glucose production, T2D will develop. To date, the homeostasis model assessment of insulin resistance (HOMA-IR) is the most commonly used parameter to quantify insulin resistance in epidemiological studies. The HOMA-IR is derived from fasting insulin (uU/mL) x fasting glucose (mmol/L)/22.5. It was developed by Matthew et al in 1988 as an indirect index of insulin resistance.¹¹⁴ HOMA was validated with the hyperinsulinemic euglycemic clamp to be a good method of assessing insulin resistance in epidemiological studies.

Hyperinsulinemia initially occurs in people with insulin resistance or hyperglycemia. Insulin levels rise to compensate for increased blood glucose levels to maintain normal blood glucose levels.¹¹³

Hyperglycemia is defined as a fasting plasma glucose level \geq 100 mg/dl or drug treatment for elevated glucose.¹¹⁶

Type 2 diabetes (T2D) is characterized by diminished insulin secretion, increased insulin resistance and increased glucose production in the liver. It is an end result of a combination of insulin resistance and dysfunctional pancreatic β -cell.¹¹³ Unlike type 1 diabetes, treatment of T2D does not require exogenous insulin to sustain life, although insulin may be helpful to control hyperglycemia in some T2D patients.¹¹³ According to the American Diabetes Association 2011 criteria,¹¹⁷ individuals who had HbA1c ≥ 6.5%, or fasting plasma glucose (FPG) ≥ 126 mg/dl, or 2-hour oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) plasma glucose ≥ 200 mg/dl were considered as T2D.

2.3.2. Patterns of insulin-related biomarker changes during puberty

Despite the fact that adiposity level could affect insulin-related biomarker levels in childhood, age and puberty development could affect insulin-related biomarker levels independently. Insulin is well known to promote growth during puberty.¹¹⁸ Fasting insulin levels were found to be positively associated with height velocity during puberty.¹¹⁹ After linear growth, insulin loses its growth hormone role but still functions as a metabolic hormone.¹¹⁸ The increase of insulin levels with age was first reported by
Grant DB in 1967,¹²⁰ and it was confirmed by many later studies showing that insulinrelated biomarkers (Insulin, C-peptide, glucose and HOMA-IR) significantly increased with age and pubertal stage, whereas insulin sensitivity decreased with puberty stage.^{118,121-125} The peak of fasting insulin levels was observed early in puberty and reduced gradually in both boys and girls.¹²⁶ Insulin resistance can be seen in normal children during puberty¹²⁷ and possibly arises before the onset of puberty.¹²⁸ The highest values of HOMA were detected during puberty, at the age of 13 - 14.9 years.¹²⁹ Accordingly, the prevalence of hyperinsulinemia is highest among adolescents undergoing pubertal development.^{129,130} Prepubertal hyperinsulinemia is hypothesized to precede early menarche and the onset of puberty.¹³¹

The mechanisms for the physiological change of insulin-related biomarker levels with age and pubertal stage are still unknown. Specific hypotheses that have been proposed to explain the elevated levels of insulin and insulin resistance during puberty include: (1) permitting insulin's role as a growth promoting hormone to accommodate the need for rapid growth during puberty;¹¹⁸ (2) reflecting the puberty-associated increase in the amount of growth hormone and insulin growth factor;¹²⁵ (3) revealing the gender-dependent changes in body composition during puberty, and facilitating glucose homeostasis by increasing insulin secretion.¹³²

2.3.3. Other major biomarkers associated with insulin-related biomarkers in children

Insulin-related biomarker levels during puberty may be influenced by many other circulating hormones, including growth hormone, sex hormone, adipokines and their binding proteins.^{118,133} There are reciprocal regulations between these hormones under the control of the neuroendocrine system including the Hypothalamic-pituitaryadrenal (HPA) axis to promote growth. Growth Hormone and Insulin growth factor (IGF): Both growth hormone and IGF levels have been found to be higher during adolescence than pre-puberty and adulthood¹³⁴ and have been viewed as contributors to insulin resistance of puberty.¹³⁵ Growth hormone is a major hormone that promotes growth into adulthood; it is secreted in response to insulin to prevent an insulin-induced lower glucose level. It also generates IGF production in the liver and can directly downregulate glucose uptake into cells.¹³⁶ Insulin and IGF systems are interrelated systems that regulate the human body's normal physiological functions.¹³⁷ Sex hormones: Sex hormone levels are low in early childhood but could increase to adult levels during puberty, while insulin-related biomarker levels could return to normal after puberty.¹³⁵ Neither testosterone nor estradiol have been found to be associated with insulin resistance in early pubertal children.¹³² However, the sex hormone binding globin (SHBG), which regulates the bioavailability of the circulating sex hormone, ¹³⁸ was found to be negatively associated with insulin levels among both boys and girls during puberty development.¹³⁹ Adipokines: Adipokines are a collection of various biologically active polypeptides produced by adipose tissue, of which adiponectin and leptin are of

particular interest as links between adipose tissue and insulin resistance. Leptin has been found to increase and adiponectin has been found to decrease with the progression of puberty.¹³³ Leptin is important in the initiation and progression of puberty¹⁴⁰ and is associated with increased insulin resistance.¹⁴¹ On the contrary, higher level of adiponectin may decrease insulin resistance.¹⁴² Also, adiponectin has anti-inflammatory, anti-atherogenic and potential anti-diabetic roles.¹⁴² Childhood adiposity is associated with these interrelated biomarkers either directly or indirectly, which together take part in the pathoetiology of adult chronic diseases including breast cancer.

2.4. Associations between anthropometric factors and insulin-related biomarkers in healthy children and adolescents

Many epidemiological studies have found childhood anthropometric factors are associated with breast cancer risk.²³⁻³⁰ Specifically, height reflects energy balance and adolescent peak height velocity has been found to be positively associated with breast cancer.^{23,143,144} On the contrary, general adiposity measured by body mass index during childhood has been found to be inversely associated with breast cancer,^{23,24} however, central adiposity measured by waist circumference or waist-to-hip ratio during childhood and breast cancer risk, has not yet been studied. These anthropometric factors may affect breast cancer development through their effects on serum insulin-related biomarkers. A growing number of epidemiological studies have investigated the associations between anthropometric factors and insulin-related biomarkers (insulin, C-

peptide, glucose, and HOMA). We identified a total of 33 studies that examined the association between anthropometric indices [body mass index (BMI), waist circumference (WC), waist-to-hip ratio (WHR), waist-to-height ratio (WHtR) and height] and insulin-related biomarkers in healthy children and adolescents (See Appendix: Table 2.2).

Among the 33 studies, 28 studies examined the association between anthropometric factors and insulin levels, with the majority reporting significant associations between anthropometric factors and insulin levels: BMI (19 of 20), BMI change (three of three), WC (15 of 18), WC change (one of two), WHR (eight of 12), WHtR (all six), height (one study) reporting significant association with insulin concentration. Only one study was identified that examined an association between BMI and C-peptide; it reported a significant positive association between C-peptide levels measured at 11-18 years old and BMI measured at 11-18 years old. In terms of anthropometric predictors of glucose levels, 16 studies were identified with the following indices reporting positive associations with glucose levels: BMI (13 of 16), WC (six of 12), WC change (one of one), WHR (three of six), WHtR (three of six), and height (one of one). Similar to the findings on insulin, most studies have reported a positive relationship between HOMA-IR and anthropometric indices including BMI (12 of 13 papers), BMI change (three of three), WC (11 of 12), WC change (one of two), WHR (five of eight), WHtR (three of three), and height (two of two).

Most, although not all, anthropometric factors examined (BMI, WC, WHR, WHtR and height) were found to be significantly associated with insulin-related biomarkers. Usually, higher general adiposity measured by BMI and central adiposity measured by WC, WHR or WHtR were positively associated with insulin-related biomarker levels. In particular, WC, which was a measure of central adiposity, has been consistently found to be an independent predictor of HOMA-IR after adjusting for dietary intake and/or physical activity^{145,146} and WC has been suggested to be a better independent predictor of insulin resistance among adolescents.^{145,147} Manios et al. proposed the reason for this could be pertaining to the higher exposure of the liver to abdominal adipocytes, which will result in lower hepatic insulin clearance.¹⁴⁶ However, another study in China found BMI, WC and WHtR were similarly associated with insulin (r=0.22-0.23) and HOMA (r=0.21-0.23).¹⁴⁸ Whether WC is a better predictor of the insulin-related biomarker levels than BMI among children and adolescence still needs further study.

2.5. Systematic review of dietary correlates of insulin-related biomarkers in healthy children and adolescents

2.5.1. Abstract

INTRODUCTION: Growing evidence supports the theory that nutritional exposures in children and adolescents are associated with chronic diseases in adulthood. It is hypothesized that nutritional factors affect the insulin system and insulin-related biomarker levels, which in turn are associated with later risk of development of chronic disease. The purpose of this review is to summarize the literature examining dietary correlates of insulin-related biomarkers during childhood and adolescence.

MATERIALS AND METHODS: We conducted a systematic review of epidemiological studies that examined the associations of fasting insulin-related biomarkers (insulin, C-peptide, glucose and homeostasis model assessment of insulin resistance [HOMA]) and dietary factors in healthy children (6-18 years). We searched the electronic database PUBMED through May 2013 to identify all published studies.

RESULTS: A total of 13 studies of dietary factors (11 cross-sectional and two intervention studies) examined during childhood were identified and included in this review. From the generally sparse literature on associations between dietary factors and insulin-related biomarkers in healthy children and adolescents, whole grain or fiber intake were found to be inversely associated with C-peptide or HOMA levels in girls, not in boys; fruits intake was positively associated with glucose level; white bread, simple carbohydrate, fructose, total sugar or sugar-sweetened beverage intake were positively associated with glucose level; red processed meat intake was negatively associated with glucose level; red processed meat intake was negatively associated with insulin-related biomarkers; milk intake or whey protein intake from milk was positively associated with insulin, C-peptide or HOMA levels, not glucose level; western dietary pattern was positively and healthy dietary pattern was inversely associated with glucose level.

CONCLUSIONS: Total sugar, sugar-sweetened beverage, added sugar, simple carbohydrate, fructose, white bread, milk and whey protein from milk intakes have been suggested to be positively associated with insulin-related biomarkers; on the contrary, a

healthy dietary pattern, whole grain, fiber, red processed meat intakes have been suggested to be negatively associated with insulin-related biomarkers.

2.5.2. Introduction

Elevated levels of insulin-related biomarkers (insulin, C-peptide, glucose, and HOMA) measured in adulthood, are established risk factors for chronic diseases including T2D, metabolic syndrome, cardiovascular diseases and various common types of cancer.¹⁴⁹⁻¹⁵⁷ Childhood insulin-related biomarker levels may track into adulthood,¹⁵⁻¹⁸ and childhood insulin response to oral glucose intake could predict adult acute insulin response, suggesting that the capacity of pancreatic β -cell to compensate for a glucose challenge is set in childhood.¹⁵⁸ Therefore, higher levels of insulin-related biomarkers during childhood may increase or be indicative of the risk of chronic disease in later life, and even a small decrease in the insulin-related biomarker levels.

In both children and adolescents, many factors including, age, puberty stage, obesity and adiposity, physical activity have been found to affect insulin-related biomarker levels. A number of epidemiological studies have shown that insulin-related biomarker (Insulin, C-peptide, glucose and HOMA) levels significantly increase with age and pubertal stage.^{118,121-125} Peak levels of fasting insulin have been observed to occur at menarche and reduce gradually after puberty in both boys and girls.¹²⁶ Obesity results from a chronic imbalance between energy intake, a component of dietary intake, and energy expenditure, which is primarily determined by physical activity levels, and is

closely correlated with altered insulin-related biomarker levels.¹⁰ It has been suggested that measures of central adiposity, such as waist circumference or waist-to-hip ratio, may be better markers than general adiposity measures, such as body mass index, in predicting insulin-related biomarker levels.¹⁵⁹ Higher physical activity levels have been found to be associated with lower glucose and insulin levels consistently,^{160,161} through increasing glucose uptake into exercising muscles and increasing post-receptor insulin signaling.¹⁶²

It is well established in adults that dietary factors¹⁶³⁻¹⁶⁵ play a major role in determining insulin-related biomarker levels. It is hypothesized that childhood exposures to various dietary factors may affect later chronic disease development through their effects on serum insulin-related biomarkers. The biological mechanisms of the effects of dietary intake, adiposity and physical activity on insulin-related biomarker levels are mainly through affecting carbohydrate metabolism, since blood glucose is the major factor that regulates insulin secretion,¹¹² and insulin regulates glucose metabolism mainly in three tissues: liver, muscle and adipose.¹¹³ However, what and how dietary factors affect insulin-related biomarker levels during childhood and adolescence are not well understood. Among children, the association between nutrient intake, obesity, insulin-related biomarkers and chronic diseases is mostly limited to cross-sectional data and non-healthy populations.

The objective of this review is to summarize the published literature to identify gaps in our understanding of the associations between energy balance-related factors (dietary factors) and insulin-related biomarker levels in childhood. We will review epidemiological evidence investigating the association between dietary factors (eg. specific dietary patterns, food or food groups, macronutrients or micronutrients) and insulin-related biomarkers.

2.5.3. Methods

Literature search

A systematic literature search for studies of dietary correlates of insulin-related biomarkers in healthy children and adolescents published in peer-reviewed journals from January, 1966 up to May, 2013 was conducted, using the PUBMED electronic database.

To be included in our systematic review, a study had to be from a peerreviewed published epidemiological study based on population-based or school-based cross-sectional or prospective study designs, and reporting quantitative estimates of the association between dietary factors (dietary patterns, several foods or food groups, and macronutrient or micronutrient) and at least one of the four insulin-related biomarkers (Insulin, C-peptide, glucose, HOMA) of our interest in healthy children and adolescents. This review is focused on the associations of various dietary factors with HOMA-IR and three other insulin-related biomarkers: insulin, C-peptide and glucose. HOMA index includes HOMA-IR and HOMA-beta, which are used separately to quantify insulin resistance and pancreatic beta-cell function.¹¹⁴

In order to identify the relevant literature on dietary correlates with insulin-related biomarkers from 1966 through May 2013, the following terms were used: 1) "diet" or "nutrition" or "low-fat diet" or "dietary intervention", 2) "insulin" or "glucose" or "C-

peptide" or "HOMA" or "insulin status" or "homeostasis model assessment" and 3) "fasting". From a review of titles and abstracts, we excluded studies that did not meet our search criteria (see "Search Strategy" for specific criteria). In addition, citations of all relevant articles were tracked in Google Scholar to identify additional studies. Full texts were reviewed if studies reported the association between dietary correlates and insulin-related biomarkers in healthy children and adolescents.

Study selection and data extraction

To be included in this review, a study had to report quantitative estimates of the association between dietary correlates and at least one of the four insulin-related biomarker (Insulin, C-peptide, glucose and HOMA) levels among healthy children and adolescents aged 6-18 years. The following search limits were first applied:1) English; 2) Humans; 3) Child Adolescents (age 6-18 years); and 4) particular after 1966.

For dietary correlates, the search strategy identified 886 possible articles. After a review of titles and abstracts, 64 full-text references were reviewed. We then excluded studies if they: 1) did not have original data (case report or review articles) (n=4); 2) included only overweight and/or obese children in the study (n=12); 3) included only college students or adolescents and young adults combined (n=3); 4) did not report quantitative estimates of dietary factors and insulin-related biomarker levels (n=22); 5) had only children with special conditions (type1 diabetes, metabolic syndrome, nonalcoholic fatty liver disease, anorexia nervosa or protein deficiency) (n=6); 6) did not appropriately consider or model at least either age, menarche or pubertal status $(n=2)^{166,167}$; and 7) did not consider gender in the analyses (n=3). Thirteen publications from the 64 full text articles met the inclusion criteria and were included in

this systematic review, including 11 cross-sectionals and two intervention studies (**Figure 1**).

Data were extracted following a standardized protocol. Information on country of study, population, participants' characteristics, measurement of dietary factors, sample size, estimate of the associations, potential confounding factors adjusted in the analyses, as well as other relevant methodological issues were extracted. Methodological issues

Several primary methodological issues need to be considered. First, the selection of the study population and its age distribution need to be considered in interpreting study results. Insulin-related biomarker levels in childhood and adolescence are known to vary with age and pubertal status.^{118,121-125} The age distribution of the study population may affect the overall insulin-related biomarker levels. Second, the age at measurement of dietary factors, the age at measurement of insulin-related biomarkers and timeline between these two ages need to be considered. With remarkable growth and development, children could have different levels of dietary factors and insulinrelated biomarker levels; therefore, age at measurements of exposures and outcomes needs to be considered in examining their associations. Third, when both pre- and postmenarcheal girls are included in the study, age needs to be modeled as quadratic rather than linear distribution or stratified by menarcheal status, because peak levels of fasting insulin level have been observed to occur at menarche.¹²⁶ There is a non-linear association between age and insulin-related biomarker levels during childhood and adolescence. Fourth, fasting status of the biomarker needs to be considered. Glucose

levels were shown to decrease significantly in children during fasting,¹⁶⁸ which triggers a decline in insulin secretion and an increase in glucagon release.¹¹³ Therefore, fasting-based indices for insulin-related biomarkers are recommended for epidemiologic studies.¹⁶⁹

2.5.4. Results

We identified 13 studies that examined associations between dietary factors and insulin-related biomarkers and the dietary factors examined are summarized in this review as dietary patterns, specific food or food groups, and macronutrients or micronutrients (**Table 2.1**.).

The sample sizes in these studies ranged from 24 to 5,267 children and/or adolescents with ages ranging from 6-19 years old. The majority of the studies (11 studies) were cross-sectional in design and two were randomized double-blind placebo controlled trials. The percentages of girls in the study population among these 13 studies ranged from 0%-55%. Correspondingly, the percentages of boys ranged from 45%-100%. Seven studies reported the results on dietary factors and insulin levels, three studies on C-peptide, eight studies on glucose, and nine studies on HOMA. Results of potential dietary predictors of insulin-related biomarkers are summarized as follows.

Dietary patterns

A review of the literature identified two studies^{170,171} that examined the association between dietary patterns and insulin-related biomarkers during childhood and adolescence that met our selection criteria. Among these, a cross-sectional study

using a population-based multistage random cluster sampling procedure by Shang et al., collected dietary data from three consecutive 24-hour recalls among Chinese children aged 6-13 years. They found that a western dietary pattern characterized by higher intake of red meat, eggs, and refined grain was associated with higher plasma glucose levels compared to the healthy dietary pattern characterized by higher intake of milk/yogurt, eggs, fruits/vegetables and lower intake of meat, after adjusting for gender, age and school in the study center.¹⁷⁰ Another cross-sectional study, the Raine Study, was conducted in Australia and examined dietary pattern data collected from a food frequency questionnaire. It found that a healthy dietary pattern dominated by higher intake of vegetables, fruits, legumes and whole grains was significantly inversely associated with serum glucose levels, but had no association with insulin or HOMA levels. This was true in both girls and boys at 14 years of age, after adjusting for total energy intake, aerobic fitness, single parent status, maternal education, television viewing, BMI and WC.¹⁷¹

Specific food or food group

The associations between food or food groups and insulin-related biomarker levels among children and adolescents have also been investigated by several studies. A study published in 2012, using data from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) 1999-2004 in the U.S., found higher whole-grain intake was associated with lower fasting insulin levels in boys, and with lower C-peptide levels in only girls.¹⁷²

Several studies examined sugar-related intake and insulin-related biomarker levels among children and adolescents. Using NHANES data 1999-2004, Bremer et al. found sugar-sweetened beverage intake was positively associated with HOMA among US adolescents 12-19 years for girls, but not for boys.¹⁷³ Two other papers both published in 2010 among children in Denmark¹⁷⁴ and Mexico¹⁷⁵ reported positive associations of either total sugar intake¹⁷⁴ or sugar sweetened drink intake¹⁷⁵ with insulin-related biomarkers. In the study among Mexican school-age (9-13 years) boys and girls, soft drinks/sweetened beverage intake as well as intake of fruits was positively associated with glucose levels, while vegetable oils/avocado and red/processed meat intake were negatively associated with glucose levels.¹⁷⁵ The same study also found white bread intake was positively associated with insulin levels.¹⁷⁵

The association between milk and/or meat and insulin-related biomarkers has been examined in three selected studies – as well as components of milk intake in a clinical trial. In a cross-sectional study conducted in Argentina that included 365 lowincome students aged 10 ± 2.3 years, increased milk intake measured by a five-level index according to daily intake of milk was associated with lower HOMA levels (β =-0.135, p<0.05), after adjustment for multiple key potential confounders, suggesting its potential role in decreasing insulin resistance and later T2D risk.¹⁷⁶ The authors also suggested the findings might reflect an overall healthy behavior associated with higher milk intake. In contrast, Hoppe et al. conducted a small scale intervention study to

examine whether an increase in animal protein intake as either from milk or meat could affect insulin-related biomarker levels that included 24 eight-year old boys and found that short-term high elevated skim milk intake increased insulin, C-peptide and HOMA levels-- though it did not increase glucose levels.¹⁷⁷ In contrast, meat intake did not increase levels of any of these biomarkers.¹⁷⁷ A cross-sectional study among Mexican children aged 9-13 years old found red and processed meat intake was significantly positively associated with glucose level, after adjusting for several key potential confounders.¹⁷⁵ A double-blinded randomized study with a 2x2 factorial design studied the associations between milk protein content (whey and casein) and insulin-related biomarker levels among 57 eight-year old boys followed for seven days and showed that whey protein could increase insulin levels and HOMA values, ¹⁷⁸ suggesting different milk proteins have different effects on the insulin system. Thus, the relationship between milk intake and insulin-related biomarkers among children and adolescents is still not well understood.

Macronutrient and Micronutrient Intake

Specific micronutrients and macronutrients have also been suggested to be associated with insulin-related biomarker levels among children and adolescents. In a cross-sectional study among 202 children aged 7-12 years old in the U.S, energy percentage from fat and protein was negatively correlated with blood glucose, while energy percentage from carbohydrate intake was positively correlated with blood glucose.¹⁷⁹ Total sugar intake was positively and fiber intake was negatively associated

with HOMA among girls, not boys, in the Danish part of the European Youth Heart Studies.¹⁷⁴ In a cross-sectional study among 559 US adolescents aged 14-18 years, fructose was positively correlated with both glucose and HOMA.¹⁸⁰ Similarly, simple carbohydrate intake was found to be significantly positively correlated with both insulin and HOMA values among 10-12 year old children in the Children Study in Greece.¹⁴⁶ Potential associations between other kinds of micronutrients and insulin-related biomarkers have not been studied.

2.5.5. Discussion

Thirteen studies have been identified for this review and significant associations of specific dietary pattern, food or food group, macronutrients or micronutrients were reported. Specifically, dietary fiber and whole grain intakes are inversely associated with insulin-related biomarker levels; carbohydrate/sugar-related dietary intakes are positively associated with insulin-related biomarkers; healthy dietary pattern with higher intake of milk/yogurt, eggs, fruits/vegetables and lower intake of meat is inversely but western dietary pattern with higher intake of red meat, eggs, and refined grain is positively associated with glucose level; findings on milk or meat are not consistent. These findings on the associations between dietary intake and insulin-related biomarker levels among children and adolescence, however, are sparse and not well-defined, and the earliest study that met our inclusion criteria was published in 2008. To date, data among children examining dietary factors and insulin-related biomarkers are limited to cross-sectional data. More studies are needed to replicate the findings of dietary factors and insulin-related biomarkers, given this sparse literature.

The results from the studies on fiber or whole grain consumption, although not entirely consistent between boys and girls, have shown, in general, that increased whole grain or fiber intake is associated with decreased insulin, C-peptide or HOMA levels. Many mechanisms have been proposed to explain fiber's observed effects on insulin secretion and action, e.g. promoting bowel movement regularity, delaying nutrient absorption, increasing gastrointestinal hormone secretion and colonic fermentation which suppress hepatic gluconeogenesis, eliminating toxic and carcinogenic compounds.^{105,181}

The results of sugar/carbohydrate-related diets are consistent in showing positive associations with insulin-related biomarkers. Although insulin secretion depends on the type and physical form of the carbohydrates, food that contains high sugar or carbohydrate components could increase glucose level, which stimulates insulin secretion from pancreatic β -cells.

Although less evidence is available on the associations between milk or meat consumption and insulin-related biomarkers among children and adolescents, a study in 3,042 adults aged 18-89 years old has found increased red meat and milk intake was associated with increased insulin resistance.¹⁸² The finding on milk intake and HOMA is consistent with the intervention study among 8-year old boys included in this review.¹⁷⁷

A recent review of insulin resistance in children has suggested higher levels of energy intake rather than specific macronutrient components are associated with insulin sensitivity levels among children.¹⁸³ Although none of the studies included in this

review specifically examined total energy intake and insulin-related biomarkers, four of these studies have adjusted energy intake as a confounding factor. Further studies are needed to investigate energy intake as a main exposure of interest and insulin-related biomarker levels among healthy children and adolescents.

There are several issues that need to be considered in interpreting the results of the studies examining dietary factors and insulin-related biomarker levels among children and adolescents.

First, the effect of menarche status on insulin-related biomarker levels needs to be considered. Few studies selected in this review have adequately adjusted for growth and pubertal development in examining the associations between dietary intake and insulin-related biomarkers. Menarche status for girls was only controlled in one study, and one study included Tanner stage as a covariate while another study included sexual maturity as a covariate. Not taking into account menarche status may bias the results toward null findings given that the insulin-related biomarker levels peak during puberty and declines after puberty. Biologic mechanisms for the physiological changes associated with insulin-related biomarker levels with age and pubertal stage are still unknown. Specific hypotheses that have been proposed include: (1) permitting insulin's role as a growth promoting hormone to accommodate the need for rapid growth during puberty;¹¹⁸ (2) reflecting the puberty-associated increase in the amount of growth hormones and insulin growth factors; ¹²⁵ and (3) revealing the gender-dependent changes in body composition during puberty, and facilitating glucose homeostasis by increasing insulin secretion.¹³²

Second, many potential confounders such as physical activity and adiposity have not been considered and/or well managed in many of the published studies. Whether or not potential confounding factors (e.g., physical activity) should be included needs to be evaluated in the study analyses. Stratified analyses by confounding factors in the statistical models are ways to test the existence of confounding factors. Since physical activity and adiposity have been found to be associated with insulin-related biomarkers, considering these factors in the analyses of dietary factors in association with insulinrelated biomarkers may generate more accurate results. Physical activity was controlled in six out of the 13 studies included in this review and six out of the 13 studies have controlled adiposity level. However, none of these studies used a standardized measurement such as BMI-for-age percentile for children. Since the percentage of body fat differs with age and sex in children, and BMI percentile points the relative position of the child's BMI among their peers of the same age and gender, using the standardized measurement for adiposity may more accurately reflect children's adiposity level.

Third, the selection and representation of the study population for epidemiological studies among children and adolescents could affect the results' generalizability. Results from epidemiological studies with participants randomly selected from the general population have better generalization. Therefore, in studies of children, it is not easy to randomly select participants from a general population making convenience samples commonly selected. Four of the 13 studies in this review selected participants from convenience samples. In this case, the study design may have selection bias, and the study population may not well represent the general population, which restricts the generalization of the results.

Fasting insulin levels have been found to be significantly related with lipids, and blood pressure in adolescent.¹⁸⁴ Therefore, studying the associations between other biomarkers and insulin-related biomarkers may add to our current knowledge of biological mechanism of associations between dietary factors and insulin-related biomarkers in children and adolescents. Besides, dietary nutrient intake and nutrient blood circulating levels need to be compared since dietary nutrient intake may not accurately represent the plasma/serum/red blood cell level nutrient. Bioavailability of nutrients is determined or affected by different transporting abilities of nutrients from dietary intake to blood or tissues and is determined by food structure.¹⁸⁵ Therefore, measuring blood nutrient levels may better reflect the amount of nutrients absorbed by the human body. For example, in a study examining the effect of fish intake on the metabolic profile, red blood cell (RBC)-DHA level was examined instead of direct fish intake on insulin level and a significant correlation between high DHA status and increased fasting insulin levels (p=0.018) was demonstrated in Danish adolescent girls and boys.¹⁸⁶ Additional research is needed to clarify associations between bioavailable nutrients and insulin-related biomarker levels.

2.5.6. Conclusions

No definitive conclusions pertaining to potential associations between specific dietary factors and insulin-related biomarkers in childhood and adolescence as a whole can be made, and studies examining healthy children over time with follow-up visits are scarce. However, some studies have provided a glimpse of evidence for associations. This limited evidence can be used to better design epidemiological studies to examine

predictors of insulin-related biomarkers in children, which can help inform guidelines for how children and adolescents may maintain normal insulin-related biomarker levels. However, early interventions on individual dietary counseling in childhood and adolescence will help individuals prevent later chronic diseases. Additional epidemiologic research with lengthier follow-up time and randomly selected participants from the general population will provide more definitive evidence of the association between dietary factors and insulin-related biomarker levels among healthy children and adolescents.

2.5.7. Search Strategy

Search terms used to conduct searches in PubMed

Used keywords and medical subject headings in PUBMED:

Overall terms for dietary correlates and insulin-related biomarkers: ("diet" or "nutrition" or "low-fat diet" or "dietary intervention") and ("insulin" or "glucose" or "C-peptide" or "HOMA" or "insulin status" or "homeostasis model assessment") and ("fasting"). As of 05/09/2013, the searching generate 886 publications.

MESH field: ("diet"[All Fields] OR "nutrition"[All Fields] OR "low-fat diet"[All Fields] OR "dietary intervention"[All Fields]) AND ("insulin"[All Fields] OR "glucose"[All Fields] OR "C-peptide"[All Fields] OR "HOMA"[All Fields] OR "insulin status"[All Fields] OR "homeostasis model assessment"[All Fields]) AND "fasting"[All Fields] AND (("1966/01/01"[PDAT] : "3000/12/31"[PDAT]) AND "humans"[MeSH Terms] AND English[lang] AND "female"[MeSH Terms] AND ("adolescent"[MeSH Terms] OR "child"[MeSH Terms:noexp]))

Search Limits

Articles published in English, studies of humans, the fields title/abstract., Child Adolescents (age 6-18 years), 1966 and after

Inclusion Criteria

1) A study had to be from a peer-reviewed published epidemiological study based on population-based or school-based cross-sectional or prospective study designs; 2) a study has to report quantitative estimate of the association between dietary factors (dietary patterns, several foods or food groups, and macronutrient or micronutrient) and at least one of the four insulin-related biomarkers (Insulin, C-peptide, glucose, HOMA) of our interest in healthy children and adolescents; 3) measurements of insulin-related biomarkers must be on fasting blood sample; 4) children and adolescents are aged 6-18 years old; 5) publication dates are from 1966 through May 2013; 6) publication is based on English language.

Exclusion Criteria

Studies 1) with only overweight and/or obese children or with only cluster of risk scores; 2) with insulin resistance syndrome or insulin sensitivity or metabolic syndrome or hyperglycemia or impaired fasting glucose as outcome; 3) using school based intervention; 4) using pediatric outpatients; 5) on glucose induced insulin level as the biomarker assessment; 6) with insulin resistance assessed by insulin sensitivity check index (QUICKI); 7) with study population of special medical condition (type 1 diabetes , nonalcoholic fatty liver disease HIV, epilepsy, polycystic ovary syndrome, bipolar disorder or other psychosocial problems, psychosis, cystic fibrosis, anorexis nervosa, hypertension, sleep-disordered breathing, obstructive sleep apnea, acanthosis nigricans,

Turner syndrome, Prader Willi syndrome, precocious puberties, intellectual disabilities, premature adrenarch, low birth weight).

Figure 2.1. Flow diagram for literature search and study selection for dietary correlates and insulin-related biomarkers.



- 2 intervention studies
 - Study reporting association between dietary factors and insulin (n = 7)
 - Study reporting association between dietary factors and C-peptide (n = 3)
 - Study reporting association between dietary factors and glucose (n = 8)
 - Study reporting association between dietary factors and HOMA (n = 9)

Study	Study desig n	Рор.	Diet/Nutr ition Exp. (Source)	Fasting Insulin	Fasting C- peptide	Fasting Glucose	НОМА	Adjusted covariate / Other Comments
Hur, 2012 ¹⁷² the U.S NHANES 1999- 2004	CS	Nationally representativ e non- institutionaliz ed population Total N (%girls): 4,928 (49%) Age:12-19 y	Whole Grain (WG) (24-hr food recall)	Insulin by WG consumption Category None: 13.6 ± 0.7 (Girls) 13.2 ± 0.5 (Boys) Low: 12.6 ± 0.5 (Girls) 10.1 ± 0.6 (Boys) High 11.8 ± 0.5 (Girls) 12.4 ± 0.5 (Boys) (ptrend =0.06) (Girls) (ptrend =0.002) (Boys)	C-peptide by WG consumption category None: 0.74±0.02 (Girls) 0.70±0.02 (Boys) Low: 0.74±0.02 (Girls) 0.65±0.02 (Girls) 0.69±0.02 (Girls) 0.69±0.02 (Boys) High 0.69±0.02 (Boys) (ptrend=0.701) (Boys)	N/A	N/A	Age, race/ethnici ty, family income, energy intake, smoking, & PA

Table 2.1. Summary table of studies on the association between diet/nutrition and levels of insulin-related biomarkers among children and adolescents

Table 2.1. (cont'd)

Kynde,	CS &	Girls and	Total	N/A	N/A	N/A	Sugar:	Age, BMI,
2010 ¹⁷⁴	prosp	boys at 8–10	sugar,				CS	sexual
	ective	and 14-16	fiber				$[\beta (SE):0.23]$	maturity
Denmark		years from	(a single				(0.11); p=0.03]	(both years
		EIDOI						al
Danish		(11-051) and 8_10_vears	recail)				[p (3⊑).<- 0 01(0 12)·	analyses)
part of		from					n=0.971 (Boys)	PA and
the		baseline					Prospective	mother's
European		followed up					Γβ (SE):-0.07	education
Heart		6 years later					(0.23); p=0.74]	at baseline
Studies		in EYHS II					(Girls)	and school
(FYHS) I		(n=233).					[β (SE):0.18	(random
and II.							(0.29); p=0.53]	effect).
		Total N					(Boys)	
		(%girls):					Fiber:	
		CS: 651					CS	
		(52%)					[β (SE): -1.28	
		Description					(0.58); p=0.03]	
		Prospective:						
		233 (59%)					[p(SE), -0.50]	
		(50 %)					(0.71), p=0.40]	
							(D0y3) Prospective	
							[ß (SE):-1.68	
							(1.20): p=0.17]	
							(Girls)	
							[β (SE):-1.18	
							(Boys)	

Table 2.1. (cont'd)

Ambrosini , 2010 ¹⁷¹ Australia Western Australian Pregnanc y Cohort (Raine) Study	CS	Children of participants in the Raine Study Total N (%girls): 1,139 (48%) Age:14 y	Dietary Pattern (FFQ) Log insulin, log HOMA	Healthy Dietary Pattern p _{trend} =0.67 (Girls) p _{trend} =0.43 (Boys)	N/A	Healthy Dietary Pattern Inverse p _{trend} =0.04 (Girls) Inverse p _{trend} =0.01 (Boys)	Healthy Dietary Pattern p _{trend} =0.97 (Girls) p _{trend} =0.08 (Boys)	Total energy intake, PA, single parent status, maternal education, television viewing, BMI & WC
Bremer, 2009 ¹⁷³ the U.S NHANES 1999- 2004	CS	Nationally representativ e non- institutionaliz ed population Total N (%girls): 6,967 (49%) Age:12-19 y	Sugar Sweeten ed Beverage (24-hr food recall)	N/A	N/A	N/A	[β (SE):0.07 (0.03); p<0.05] (Girls) [β (SE):0.04 (0.02); p>0.05] (Boys)	PA, age, race, menarche (for female adolescent s), & energy intake.
Hoppe, 2009 ¹⁷⁸ Denmark	Doubl e- blinde d rando mized	Caucasian boys were randomly selected from the National	540 ml of one of the following drinks: (1) whey	Baseline correlations: Milk: r=0.19 (NS) Total protein: r=0.20 (NS)	Baseline correlations: Milk: r=0.17 (NS) Total protein: r=0.27 (NS)	Baseline correlations: Milk: r=0.05 (NS) Total protein: r=0.05 (NS)	Baseline correlations: Milk: r=0.17 (NS) Total protein: r=0.17 (NS)	None

Table 2.1. (cont'd)

	2X2 factori al desig	Danish Civil Registry Total N	with low milk mineral (Ca and	Total energy: r=0.37 (p<0.05)	Total energy: r=0.26 (NS)	Total energy: r=0.23 (NS)	Total energy: r=0.37 (NS)	
	n	(%girls): 57 (0%)	P); (2) whey with high	Whey group (N=27) Baseline 33	Whey group (N=27) Baseline 328	Whey group (N=27) Baseline 4.52	Whey group (N=27) Baseline 1.12	
		Age: 8 y	milk mineral; (3) casein with low	±11.6 Day 7:39.93 ± 14.5 (p=0.006)	±99.7 Day 7:351 ± 116 (p=0.11)	± 0.38 Day 7:4.58 ± 0.29 (p=0.37)	±0.42 Day 7:1.37 ± 0.52 (p=0.006)	
			milk mineral (4) casein with high	Casein group (N=29) Baseline: 37.27 ± 12.4 Day 7: 40.9 ±	Casein group (N=29) Baseline: 327 ± 149 Day 7: 390 ±	Casein group (N=29) Baseline: 4.47 ± 0.26 Day 7: 4.53 ±	Casein group (N=29) Baseline: 1.25 ± 0.01 Day 7: 1.39 ±	
			milk mineral daily for 7 days	23.9.9 (p=0.36) Treatment	194 (p=0.46) Treatment	0.24 (p=0.28) Treatment	0.31 (p=0.36) Treatment	
				p=0.049	p=0.898	p=0.99	p=0.58	
Hoppe, 2005 ¹⁷⁷	Interv ention Study	Boys born Oct-Dec 1992 were	53 g protein daily, 12	Milk group (N=12) Baseline: 22.4	Milk group (N=12) Baseline:	Milk group (N=12) Baseline 4.8	Milk group (N=12) Baseline 0.8 ±	None
Denmark		drawn randomly from the Central	boys as 1. 5 l of skimmed milk, and	± 6.6 Day 7:45.0 ± 25.8 (p<0.01)	237.8 ± 52.5 Day 7:299.4 ± 86.5 (p<0.001)	± 0.4 Day 7:4.7 ± 0.4 (p: NS)	0.3 Day 7:1.4 ± 0.7 (p<0.01)	

Table 2.1. (cont'd)

		Personal Register, & were invited to the study. Total N (%girls): 24 (0%)	12 other boys as 250 g low fat meat	Meat group (N=12) Baseline: 25.1 ± 9.1 Day 7: 26.7 ± 6.9 (p: NS)	Meat group (N=12) Baseline: 250.4 ± 49.3 Day 7: 271.8 ± 48.3 (p: NS)	Meat group (N=12) Baseline: 4.8 ± 0.3 Day 7: 4.5 ± 0.3 (p: NS)	Meat group (N=12) Baseline: 0.9 ± 0.4 Day 7: 0.9 ± 0.2 (p: NS)	
Shang, 2012 ¹⁷⁰ China	CS	Age: 8 y Subjects randomly selected from 5 provincial capital cities Total N (%girls): 5,267 (50%) Age: 6-13 y	Dietary pattern (3 consecuti ve 24-hr recall: 2 weekday s and 1 weekend day)	N/A	N/A	Western dietary pattern vs. Healthy dietary pattern: 4.53±0.55 mmol/L vs 4.46±0.49 mmol/L, P=0.0082)	N/A	Gender, age were fixed effect variable, school was a random effect variable in the general linear reg model
Pollock, 2012 ¹⁸⁰ the U.S	CS	Subjects recruited from local high school in Augusta, Georgia	Fructose (4-7 24-h recalls) Log HOMA	N/A	N/A	β=0.13; p _{trend} =0.024	β=0.11; p _{trend} =0.038	Age, sex, race, Tanner stage, FFST mass, fat mass, PA, SES,

Table 2.1. (cont'd)

		Total N (%girls): 559 (50%) Age:14–18 v						energy & fiber intake
Welsh, 2011 ¹⁸⁷ the U.S NHANES 1999- 2004	CS	Nationally representativ e non- institutionaliz ed population Total N (%girls): 2,157 (50%) Age:12-18 y	Added sugar (24-hr food recall)	≥85th percentile BMI (n=817): positive linear ptrend = 0.006 <85th percentile BMI (n=1340): positive linear ptrend = 0.33	N/A	≥85th percentile BMI: ptrend = 0.16 <85th percentile BMI: ptrend = 0.54	≥85th percentile BMI: positive linear prend = 0.004 <85th percentile BMI: ptrend = 0.41	Sex, race, age, education, BMI, PA, total energy intake, the energy-adj. nutrient residuals for protein, sodium, cholesterol, & fiber
Perichart- Perera , 2010 ¹⁷⁵ Mexico	CS	A convenience sample from three public urban schools Total N (%girls): 228 (48%)	Soft drinks /sweeten ed beverage s, fruits, red and processe d meat, vegetable	White bread: β=3.88 p _{trend} =0.02	N/A	Soft drinks/sweete ned beverage: β =6.01 ptrend =0.004 Fruits: β =0.71 ptrend =0.04	N/A	Sex; age; BMI; PA; sedentary activities; energy intake of white bread, corn tortilla, pasta/rice,

Table 2.1. (cont'd)

		Age:9-13 y	oil /avocado, white bread (two multiple pass 24- hour recalls)			Red and processed meat: β =-7.75 ptrend =0.02 Vegetable oil.avocado: β =-3.34 ptrend =0.02		refined CHO, red/process ed meat, poultry/fish, all veg, all fruits, soft drinks/sweet ened beverages, high-fat dairy, veg oils/avocado , other added fats, &sugars/des serts (adj.by total energy intake).
Casazza, 2009 ¹⁸⁸	CS	Participants were recruited as	% fat %CHO %Protein	at N/A HO	N/A	%fat β =-0.35803 (p<0.05)	N/A	Total body fat, age, sex_SES
the U.S		a part of an ongoing	(two 24- hour			(μ 6.00) % CHO β		00, 020
		cross- sectional Study	recalls)			=0.48834 (p<0.05)		
		Total N				%Protein β =-0.43221		

Table 2.1. (cont'd)

		(%girls): 202 (47%)				(p<0.05)			
		Age:7-12 y							
Hirschler, 2009 ¹⁷⁶ Argentina	CS	Participants were from 2 poor suburbs of Buenos Aires. Total N (%girls): 365 (52%)	Milk (5-level index Based on daily intake of milk: 1, 2, $3, 4, \ge 5$)	N/A	N/A	N/A	β =-0.135 (p<0.05)	Sex, age, blocks walked/d, TV viewing, soft drink intake, parental educational level, HDL, & systolic BP	
Manios, 2008 ¹⁴⁶ Greece The Children Study	CS	Participants were recruited from primary schools, the island of Crete. Total N (%girls): 248 (55%) Age:10-12 v	Simple CHO (A combinati on of a 24-h recall and a 3-day food diary)	r=0.143 p<0.05	N/A	N/A	β (SE): 0.003 (0.001) p=0.008	Sex, WC	

Table 2.1. (cont'd)

Abbreviation: BMI: body mass index; BP: blood pressure; CHO: carbohydrate; CS: cross-sectional: FFQ: food frequency questionnaire; FFST: fat free soft tissue; HDL: high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; HOMA: Homeostatic model assessment; PA: physical activity; SES: socioeconomic status; SE: standard error; WC: waist circumference.

APPENDIX

Study	Study design	Pop.	Anthr- opmetric Measures	Insulin	C- peptide	Glucose	НОМА	Adj. covariates /Other Comments
Androut sos, 2012 ¹⁸⁹ Greece	CS	Participant s were recruited from primary schools in	BMI z- score, WC, WHR WHtR	WC (In insulin): [β (SE):0.025 (0.003); p<0.001]	N/A	WC: [β (SE):-0.039 (0.053); p=0.465] BMI z-score:	WC (In HOMA): [β (SE):0.025 (0.003); p<0.001] BMI z-score (In HOMA):	Age, gender, Tanner stage, protein intake carbohydrate intake, fat intake and
sub- cohort of the Healthy Growth Study		Greece Total N (%girls): 324 (48.5%)		BMI z-score (In insulin): [β (SE):0.174 (0.025); p<0.001] WHR (In		[β (SE):-0.436 (0.419); p=0.300] WHR: [β (SE):-1.723 (8.773); p=0.944]	[β (SE):0.170 (0.026); p<0.001] WHR (In HOMA): [β (SE):2.624 (0.558); p<0.001]	PA. Other comments: girls had higher insulin level than
		yrs		Insulin):[$β$ (SE):2.633(0.549); $p<0.001$]WHtR (Ininsulin):[$β$ (SE):3.463(0.485); $p<0.001$		p=0.844] WHtR: [β (SE):-7.251 (8.086); p=0.371	WHIR (IN HOMA): [β (SE):3.388 (0.496); p<0.001	circumferenc e was also found to be associated with insulin and HOMA.

Table 2.2. Summary table of studies on the association between anthropometric factors and levels of insulin-related biomarkers among children and adolescents

Table 2.2 (cont'd)

Jiménez	CS	Participants	BMI	BMI Underwt	N/A	BMI Underwt	BMI Underwt	Age center
-Pavón		were	WC	B=-0.31	1 4/7 1	B=-0.04	$\beta = -0.32$ n=0.32	and nubertal
1 4 190		recruited	~~~	p = 0.34 (Girls)		p = 0.04, p = 0.89 (Girls)	(Girls)	status
2011.00		from 10		B=-0.26		B=-0 57	R = -0.32 n = 0.19	514145
_		cities in nine		p=0.20, n=0.23 (Boys)		p=0.57, p<0.05 (Boys)	(B_{OVS})	
Europe		difforent		Normal woight		Normal woight	Normal woight	
		Europoon						
The		European		p = -0.34, p < 0.001 (Cirle)		p = -0.10, p < 0.05 (Cirle)	p=-0.32, p=0.001	
HELEN		countries.		p < 0.001 (Gins)		p < 0.05 (GIIIS)	(GIIIS)	
A-		Total N		p=-0.08,		p=-0.14,	p=-0.09, p=0.19	
Cross-				p=0.22 (Boys)		p<0.05 (Boys)	(Boys)	
sectiona		(%giris):				Over weight		
I Study		1053 (53%)		β=-0.054,		β=-0.28,	β=-0.081, p=0.54	
-				p=0.69 (Girls)		p<0.05 (Girls)	(Girls)	
		Age:		β=-0.44,		β=-0.06,	β=-0.76, p<0.01	
		12.5-17.5 yrs		p<0.01 (Boys)		p=0.72 (Boys)	(Boys)	
		14.9 ± 1.2		Obese		Obese	Obese	
		yrs		β=-0.04,		β=-0.04,	β=-0.43, p=0.44	
				p=0.94 (Girls)		p<0.01 (Girls)	(Girls)	
				β = -0.14,		β=-0.02,	β=-0.11, p=0.63	
				p=0.51 (Boys)		p=0.94 (Boys)	(Boys)	
				WC		WC	WC	
				Lowest tertile		Lowest tertile	Lowest tertile	
				β=-0.30,		β=-0.19,	β=-0.28, p<0.01	
				p=0.001(Girls)		p<0.05 (Girls)	(Girls)	
				β=-0.16.		β=-0.28.	$\hat{\beta}$ =-0.18, p=0.10	
				p=0.16 (Boys)		p < 0.05 (Boys)	(Boys)	
				Middle tertile		Middle tertile	Middle tertile	
				β=-0.36		B=-0.09	$\beta = -0.36$	
				μ 0.00,		ρ 0.00,		
				$p=0.001 \text{ (Girls)} \\ \beta=-0.03, \\ p=0.77 \text{ (Boys)} \\ \text{High tertile} \\ \beta=-0.31, \\ p<0.01 \text{ (Girls)} \\ \beta=-0.34, \\ p<0.001 \text{ (Boys)} \\ \end{cases}$		p=0.44 (Girls) β =-0.09, p<0.05 (Boys) High tertile β =-0.28, p<0.01 (Girls) β =-0.11, p=0.21 (Boys)	p=0.001 (Girls) β =-0.02, p=0.82 (Boys) High tertile β =-0.33, p=0.001 (Girls) β =-0.34, p<0.001 (Boys)	
---	------------------	---	---------------------	--	-----	---	---	--
Labaye, 2011 ¹⁹¹ Sweden and Estonia the Europea n Youth Heart Study	Longit udinal	Participants in the Estonian and Swedish part of the European Youth Heart Study were included Total N (%girls): 659 (53%) Age at baseline: 9 yrs Age at follow up: 15 yrs	6-yr ΔBMI ΔWC	N/A	N/A	N/A	Girls Δ BMI: [β (SE): 0.326(0.159) p=0.041 Δ WC: [β (SE): 1.011(0.349) p=0.004 Boys Δ BMI: [β (SE): 0.176(0.167) p=0.292 Δ WC: [β (SE): 0.477(0.401) p=0.235	Change in pubertal status, center and the correspondin g baseline adiposity value

Table 2.2 (cont'd)

1 ybor, 2011 ¹⁹² the U.S.	Longit udinal	Girls enrolled in 1987–1988 recruited from the Richmond School district near Berkeley, CA, Cincinnati, OH and a large HMO, Washington, DC area. Total N (%girls): 2379 (100%) Age at baseline: 9– 10 yrs	ΔWC ΔBMI z- score Biomar ker data availab le for annual visits7 &10 log transfo rmed insulin	White girls ΔWC β = 4.9 x10-4, NS $\Delta BMI z$ -score β = 0.1895, p<0.05 Black girls ΔWC β = 5.5 x10-3, NS $\Delta BMI z$ -score β = 0.09, NS	N/A	White girls ΔWC β = 8.1 x10 ⁻² , NS $\Delta BMI z$ -score β = -0.56, NS Black girls ΔWC β = 0.65, p<0.05 $\Delta BMI z$ -score β = -5.76, NS	White girls ΔWC β = 2.1 x10 ⁻⁴ , NS $\Delta BMI z$ -score β = 0.46, p<0.05 Black girls ΔWC β = 0.16, p<0.05 $\Delta BMI z$ -score β =- 0.32, NS	Age, age x waist, age x BMI z-score
Kondaki, 2011 ¹⁹³ Europe Helena- CSS	CS	Participants were recruited from 10 cities in nine different	BMI WC WHR WHtR Log	Girls: BMI [β (SE): 0.058(0.009) R ² =0.231 WC	N/A	Girls: BMI r=-0.059 NS WC r=-0.028 NS WHR	Girls: BMI [β (SE): 0.057(0.009) R ² =0.224 WC	For insulin and HOMA: anthropometri c indices were entered into different

Table 2.2 (cont'd)

_	1	1				1
Study	European countries.	transfo rmed	[β (SE): 0.028(0.004) R ²	r=0.01 NS WHtR	[β (SE): 0.028(0.004) R ²	multiple reg models
		insulin	=0.269	r=0.01 NS	=0 267	adjusting
	Total N	and	WHR		WHR	ade sex
	(%airls)	НОМА	IB (SE)	Boys.	IB (SE)	Tanner stage
	1089 (54%)	(not	$193(052) R^2$	BMI	$1 97(0 54) R^2$	total energy
			=0.152	r=0.10 n < 0.05	=0 119	intake simple
	Δαe [.] 12 5-	giucos ۵)	WHtR	WC	WHtR	CHO and fat
	17 5 vrs	0)	IB (SE)	r=0.071 NS	IB (SE)	intake and
	17.0 yrs		(9, 0, 0, 0) 4 59(0, 62) \mathbb{R}^2	WHR	$4 64(0 64) R^2$	PA (adjusted
			=0.269	r=-0.071 NS	=0 257	R^2 is variance
			-0.200	WHtR	-0.201	explained by
			Boys:	r=0.079 NS	Boys:	each one
			BMI	1-0.075110	BMI	model)
			IB (SE)		IB (SE)	
			$0.083(0.01) R^2$		$0.086(0.010) R^2$	For alucose
			=0.28		=0 274	results from
			WC		WC	univariate
			Ιβ (SE):		[β (SE):	correlations
			$0.033(0.004) R^2$		$0.034(0.005) R^2$	are reported
			=0.245		=0.237	
			WHR		WHR	
			IB (SF)		lβ (SF) [.]	
			$2.73(0.82) R^2$		$2.56(0.86) R^2$	
			=0.069		=0.061	
			WHtR		WHtR	
			[β (SE):		[β (SE):	
			6.49(0.78) R ²		6.61(0.83) R ²	
			=0.27		=0.259	

Table 2.2. (cont'd)

Metcalf, 2011 ¹⁹⁴ U.K. EarlyBir d 48	Longit udinal	Participants were recruited at school entry Jan 2000- Jan 2001 from 54 Plymouth primary schools. Total N (%girls): 280 (44%) Age at baseline: 5 yrs	Height	N/A	N/A	N/A	Correlation (r) Girls: 7 yr: 0.36 ($p < 0.001$) 8 yr: 0.44 ($p < 0.001$) 9 yr: 0.48 ($p < 0.001$) 10 yr: 0.51 ($p < 0.001$) 11 yr: 0.46 ($p < 0.001$) 12 yr: 0.49 ($p < 0.001$) Boys: 7 yr: 0.18 ($p < 0.05$) 8 yr: 0.20 ($p < 0.05$) 9 yr: 0.36 ($p < 0.001$) 10 yr: 0.41 ($p < 0.001$) 11 yr: 0.27 ($p < 0.01$) 12 yr: 0.33 ($p < 0.001$)	None
Huang, 2011 ¹⁹⁵	CS	14-year-old Caucasian	WC WHR	Girls BMI	N/A	N/A	Girls BMI	Stepwise linear reg

Table 2.2 (cont'd)

Australia		children of the participants in the West Australian Pregnancy Cohort (Raine)	WHtR BMI Log transfo rmed biomar kers				β (95% CI)=0.05 (0.03, 0.06), p<0.001 WHR β (95% CI)= 0.65 (-0.18, 1.48), p= 0.13	model adjusting for age, family income, PA, energy/day, pubertal stage
		Total N (%girls): 1149 (47%)		Boys BMI β (95% CI)=0.03 (0.01, 0.06), p=0.002 WC			Boys BMI β (95% CI)=0.03 (0.00, 0.07), p=0.01 WC	measure of central adiposity (WC for boys or WHtR for girls) was an
		Age: 13.8 ± 0.4 yrs		β (95% CI)= 0.67 (-0.17, 1.51), p= 0.12			β (95% CI)= 1.55 (0.38, 2.73), p= 0.01	independent predictor for insulin and HOMA
Vuksan, 2010 ¹⁹⁶	CS	Participants recruited from 62	BMI WC WHR	N/A	N/A	BMI: Positive linear trend p<0.001	N/A	Sex, age and blood pressure parameters
Canada		Greater Toronto Area secondary schools.	vvHtR			WC: Positive linear trend p<0.001 WHR: Positive linear trend		
		Total N (%girls): 182 (70%)				p=0.011 WHtR: Positive linear trend		

Table 2.2 (cont'd)

		Age: 15-19 yrs				p=0.005		
Jago, 2010 ¹⁹⁷ the U.S, HEALT HY Study	CS	Participants recruited from 42 middle schools at 7 field centers Total N (%girls): 4955 (53%)	BMI	Girls: BMI<85th pct: [(7.7 (7.3–8.0)] BMI 85th–94th pct: [(12.0 (11.3–12.7)] BMI ≥95th pct [18.2 (17.3– 19.2)] p < 0.0001	N/A	Girls: BMI<85th pct: [91.6 (91.0– 92.2)] BMI 85th–94th pct: [(92.0 (91.3–92.7)] BMI≥95th pct: [93.2 (92.5– 93.9)], p<0.0001	N/A	None
		Age: 11.3 ± 0.6 yrs		Boys: BMI<85th pct: [(6.1 (5.8–6.4)] BMI 85th–94th pct: [(9.6 (9.0– 10.2)] BMI ≥95th pct [16.0 (15.2– 16.9)] p < 0.0001		Boys: BMI<85th pct: [(93.5 (92.9– 94.2)] BMI 85th–94th pct: [(94.3 (93.5–95.1)] BMI ≥95th pct [94.7 (94.0– 95.4)], p=0.0003		
Ouyang, 2010 ¹⁹⁸ China	Longit udinal	Twins were recruited in 8 counties of the Anqing region in	WC BMI Log	Girls: WC: Positive trend:p < 0.0001; Partial	N/A	N/A	N/A	Tanner stage, age ,zygosity and PA

		Anhui Province in 1998–2000 at baseline, & the follow- up study conducted since 2005. Total N (%girls): 1613 (45%) Age baseline ≥6 yrs; Age follow up≤	transfo rmed insulin	R ² : 0.097 BMI: Positive trend: p < 0.0001; Partial R ² : 0.077 Boys: WC: Positive trend: p < 0.0001; Partial R ² : 0.119 BMI: Positive trend: p < 0.0001; Partial R ² : 0.096				
Lawlor, 2010 ¹⁹⁹ U.K. Avon Longitud inal Study of Parents and Children	Longit udinal	Total N (%girls): 5235 (52%) Age: Anthropomet ric indices assessed at 9-12 yrs and 15-16 yrs Insulin-	BMI WC	Prospective associations among Girls: BMI at 9-12 1.08 (1.06 to 1.10) WC at 9-12 1.08 (1.06 to 1.10) Boys: BMI at 9-12	N/A	Prospective associations among Girls: BMI at 9-12 0.01 (-0.02 to 0.04) WC at 9-12 0.01 (-0.02 to 0.04) Boys: BMI at 9-12	N/A	Age, height, & height ² . maternal age, parity, family social class, maternal & paternal, education, birth weight, gestational age, maternal & paternal

		related biomarkers assessed at 15-16 yrs		1.20 (1.18 to 1.21) WC at 9-12 1.22 (1.19 to 1.24)		0.06 (0.05 to 0.07) WC at 9-12 0.05 (0.04 to 0.06)		BMI, & puberty
Denney- Wilson, 2010 ²⁰⁰ Australia New South Wales (NSW) Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey, 2004	CS	Participants were students attending Grades K, 2, 4, 6, 8 and 10 in schools in NSW. Blood samples were collected from Grade 10 students Total N (%girls): 496 (41%)	BMI WC WHtR	Girls: BMI r=0.35 (p<0.001); WC r=0.40 (p<0.001); WHtR r=0.42 (p<0.001); Boys: BMI r=0.53 (p<0.001); WC r=0.49 (p<0.001); WHtR	N/A	Girls not overweight/obe se (BMI<25) Median: 4.5 mmol/L Girls overweight (BMI: ≥25 and BMI<30) Median: 4.5 mmol/L Girls obese (BMI≥30) Median: 4.4 mmol/L Boys not overweight/obe se (BMI<25)	N/A	None

		Age: 15.3 ± 0.03 yrs		r=0.51 (p<0.001);		Median: 4.6 mmol/L Boys overweight (BMI: ≥25 and BMI<30) Median: 4.7 mmol/L Boys obese (BMI≥30) Median: 4.8 mmol/L		
Zeelie, 2010 ²⁰¹ South Africa Physical Activity in the Young Study (PLAY)	CS	Participants selected from students of grade 9 attending two schools at risk of undernutrition Total N (%girls): 232 (57%) Age:15-19 yrs	BMI WC WHR Log transfo rmed insulin & HOMA	BMI r=0.20, p=0.01 WC r=0.15, p=0.057 WHR r=0.004, p=NS		BMI r=0.16, p=0.04 WC r=0.09, p=NS WHR r=0.004, p=NS	BMI r=0.21, p=0.007 WC r=0.06, p=0.05 WHR r=0.01, p=NS	Gender and Tanner stage
Hirschler,	CS	Total N	BMI	N/A	N/A	N/A	BMI, Positive	Age and sex

2009 ²⁰² Argentin a		(%girls): 625 (49%) Age: 6-14 yrs 9.6 ± 2.0 yrs	WC				trend p<0.001 across HOMA quartiles WC, Positive trend p<0.001 across HOMA quartiles	ROC for IR (the upper 3rd quartile of HOMA): BMI 0.77 (0.73–0.82) WC 0.782 (0.74–0.82) WC/ht 0.67 (0.62–0.72)
Arngrims son, 2008 ²⁰³ Iceland	CS	9-yr-old & 15-yr-old students from 18 schools, Iceland Total N (%girls): 9-yr-old : 103 (54%) 15-yr-old: 104 (49%) Age: 9-yr-old 9.4 ± 0.3 yrs 15-yr-old 15.3 ± 0.3 yrs	BMI WC adj. for height	9-yr-old BMI r = 0.36; p<0.001 WC adjusted for height r = 0.33; p<0.001 15-yr-old BMI r = 0.17; p=0.096 WC adjusted for height r = 0.24; p=0.025	N/A	N/A	N/A	Sexual maturity, gender, fitness

Table 2.2 (cont'd)

Gardner,	CS	Participants	BMI	N/A	N/A	N/A	BMI Correlation	N/A
2008 ²⁰⁴	analy	recruited	WC				Girls:	
2000	ses of	2000-2001,					5 yr: 0.28 (p<0.01)	
IIK	longit	from					6 yr: 0.25 (p=0.01)	
0.1	udinal	randomly					7 yr: 0.50*	
FarlyBird	study	selected					8 yr: 0.49*	
20		schools,						
29		stratified by					Boys:	
		SES status.					5 yr: 0.20 (p=0.02)	
		Children					6 yr: 0.17 (p=0.05)	
		were					7 yr: 0.30*	
		examined					8 yr: 0.38*	
		annually					,	
		between 5					WC Correlation	
		and 8 yr.					Girls:	
							5 yr: 0.32*	
		Total N at					6 yr: 0.23 (p=0.02)	
		baseline					7 yr: 0.48*	
		(%girls):					8 yr: 0.49*	
		307 (44.6%)						
		Total N with					Boys:	
		complete					5 yr: 0.25 (p<0.01)	
		data at 4					6 yr: 0.17 (p=0.06)	
		time points					7 yr: 0.37*	
		(% girls)					8 yr: 0.40*	
		231 (43.3%)					Note: * means	
		, ,					p<0.01	
		Age at						
		baseline:						
		mean 4.8 vrs						

Table 2.2.	(cont'd)
------------	----------

Manios, 2008 ²⁰⁵ Greece The	CS	Participants were recruited from primary schools in island Crete, Greece.	BMI WC WHR WHtR	BMI [β (SE): 0.07 (0.01) p<0.001, R ² =0.235 WC [β (SE): 0.03 (0.004) p<0.001,	N/A	BMI [β (SE): 0.26 (0.16) p=0.117, R ² =0.001 WC [β (SE): 0.10 (0.06) p=0.109,	BMI [β (SE): 0.07 (0.01) p<0.001, R ² =0.200 WC [β (SE): 0.03 (0.004) p<0.001.	Age, sex, pubertal stage, total energy, carbohydra te and fat intake
Study		Total N (%girls): 522 (52%) Age: 10-12 yrs 10.46± 0.36 yrs		R^2 =0.256 WHR [β (SE): 2.66 (0.79) p=0.001, R^2 =0.084 WHtR [β (SE): 4.18 (0.64) p<0.001, R^2 =0.214		$R^{2}=0.001$ WHR [β (SE): - 6.21(10.6) p=0.559, R^{2}=0.004 WHtR [β (SE): 15.8 (9.90) p=0.112, R^{2}=0.001	R^2 =0.221 WHR [β (SE): 2.78 (0.86) p=0.001, R^2 =0.066 WHtR [β (SE): 4.29 (0.69) p<0.001, R^2 =0.186	
He, 2007 ²⁰⁶ China	CS	Tanner stage 1 children recruited from local schools or children of hospital employees Total N (%girls): 247 (40%)	WC Height	WC β =0.01 p=0.19 Height β =0.03 p=0.01	N/A	N/A	N/A	Initial model included age, sex, waist, weight, height, sex x waist, sex x weight, & sex x height

Table 2.2 (cont'd)

		Age: Girls 6.0 ± 1.9 yrs Boys 7.1 ± 2.2 yrs						
Ramach andran, 2007 ²⁰⁷ India	CS	Participants recruited from a school- based survey in 16 schools in Chennai, India. Total N (%girls): 2,640 (50%) Age: 12-19 yrs	BMI WC	N/A	N/A	BMI [β (SE): 0.14 (0.02) p<0.0001 WC [β (SE): 0.02 (0.008) p<0.004	BMI [β (SE): 0.14 (0.02) p<0.0001 WC [β (SE): 0.02 (0.008) p<0.004	Age, sex, fat percentage
Sung, 2007 ²⁰⁸ China	CS	Participants were recruited from 90 classes randomly sampled in eight primary schools participating in University-	BMI WC WHR WHtR Log insulin	BMI r=0.54, p<0.001 (Girls) r=0.57, p<0.001 (Boys) WC r=0.55, p<0.001 (Girls) r=0.61, p<0.001 (Boys)	N/A	BMI r=0.18, p=0.01 (Girls) r=0.002, p=0.96 (Boys) WC r=0.16, p=0.004 (Girls) r=-0.023, p=0.60 (Boys)	N/A	Age- adjusted BMI

		based health promotion activities in different districts of Hong Kong between 2002 and 2004 Total N (%girls): 2593 (47%) Age: 6-12 yrs		WHR r=0.06, p=0.24 (Girls) r=0.28, p<0.001 (Boys) WHtR r=0.38, p<0.001 (Girls) r=0.51, p<0.001 (Boys)	WHR r=-0.11, p=0.03 (Girls) r=-0.099, p=0.02 (Boys) WHtR r=-0.09, p<0.001 (Girls) r=-0.12, p=0.005 (Boys)		
Yan, 2006 ¹⁴⁸ China	CS	Participants selected from a school- based CS study in Xinjiang Autonomous Region stratified by age, sex, and ethnicity. Total N (%girls):	BMI WC WHR	BMI, WC, WHR have similar partial correlations with fasting insulin (r=0.224-0.312). (Corresponding r is not reported)	WC had the highest correlation with fasting glucose (r=0.105) compared to BMI and WHR. (r for BMI or WHR is not reported)	BMI, WC, WHR have similar partial correlations with HOMA (r=0.210- 0.229). (Corresponding r is not reported)	Age, sex and ethnicity

		661 (N/A): 389 Han & 272 Uygur children Age: 7-18 yrs						
Thorsdottir, 2006 ²⁰⁹ Iceland	CS	Participants were randomly selected 9- and 15-year- old students from 18 randomly selected schools. Total N (%girls): 262 (49%) 9-yr: 134 (55%) 15-yr: 133 (48%) Age: 9 yr and 15 yr	Height BMI WC WHR	Height positive trend: p=0.008 (9-yr girls) p=0.292 (15-yr girls) p=0.104 (9-yr boys) p=0.113 (15-yr boys) BMI positive trend: p<0.001 (9-yr girls) p=0.013 (15-yr girls) p=0.015 (15-yr boys) WC positive trend: p<0.001 (9-yr girls) p=0.006 (15-yr girls) p=0.002 (9-yr boys) p=0.014 (15-yr boys) WHR positive trend: p<0.001(9-yr girls) p=0.072 (15-yr girls) p=0.432 (9-yr boys)	N/A	N/A	N/A	None

Table 2.2 (cont'd)

Garcés, 2005 ²¹⁰ Spain	CS	Participants were randomly selected from public&private schools. Total N (%girls): 1048 (50%) Age: 6-8 yrs	BMI	Girls: BMI: r=0.36, p<0.01 Boys: BMI: r=0.37, p<0.01	N/A	Girls: BMI: r=0.17, p<0.01 Boys: BMI: r=0.13, p<0.01	Girls: BMI: r=0.356, p<0.01 Boys: BMI: r=0.36, p<0.01	None
Wilson, 2004 ²¹¹ the U.S The Girls Health Enrichm ent Multisite Study (GEMS)	CS	AA girls recruited from four US study centers: Minnesota, Memphis, Baylor and Stanford. Total N (%girls): 119 (100%) Age: 9.2 ± 0.9 vrs	BMI WC Height	WC r=0.33, p<0.0001 Height r=0.16, p=0.08	N/A	BMI r=0.54, p<0.0001 WC r=0.67, p<0.0001 Height r=0.53, p<0.0001	N/A	None
Misra, 2004 ²¹²	CS	Participants were taken randomly from	BMI WC WHR	BMI r=0.39, p<0.001 (Girls)	N/A	N/A	BMI r=0.39, p<0.001 (Girls)	Age

India		Epidemiologic al Study of Adolescents and Young adults (ESAY study) Total N (%girls): 250 (38%) Girls: 17.2 ± 1.2 yrs Boys: 16.2 ± 1.2 yrs		r=0.62, p<0.001 (Boys) WC r=0.25, p<0.05 (Girls) r=0.63, p<0.001 (Boys) WHR r=0.01, NS (Girls) r=0.38, p<0.001 (Boys)			r=0.56, p<0.001 (Boys) WC r=0.28, p<0.01 (Girls) r=0.58, p<0.001 (Boys) WHR r=0.008, NS (Girls) r=0.38, p<0.001 (Boys)	
Klein, 2004 ²¹³ the U.S Growth and Health Study (NGHS)	Longit udinal	Black & white girls enrolled in the NGHS in Cincinnati, Washington D.C during Yr 1 and Yr 10. Total N (%girls): 955 (100%) Age at baseline: 9 and 10 yrs	the 10- year Δ BMI	r = 0.26, p< 0.0001	N/A	r = 0.16, p< 0.0001	r=0.24, p <0.0001	N/A for adjusted covariates. In white girls, the rate of BMI increase, not baseline BMI, was associated w. Year 10 glucose level

Table 2.2. (cont'd)

Molero- Conejo , 2003 ²¹⁴ Venezu ela	CS	Participants were recruited from an urban school in Maracaibo- Venezuela Total N (%girls): 167 (59%) Age: 14-17 yrs	BMI WC WHR	BMI r=0.17, NS (Girls) r=0.38, NS (Boys) WC r=0.16, NS (Girls) r=0.36, NS (Boys) WHR r=-0.01, NS (Girls) r=0.15, NS (Boys)	N/A	N/A	BMI r=0.14, NS (Girls) r=0.37, NS (Boys) WC r=0.17, NS (Girls) r=0.36, NS (Boys) WHR r=0.0002, NS (Girls) r=0.315, NS (Boys)	None Boys and girls in the highest BMI quartile had significantly higher levels of insulin.
Lindsay, 2001 ²¹⁵ the U.S	CS	Participants recruited from a population study of T2D in an Indian community, Arizona Total N (%girls): 5-9 yr 373 (53%) 10-14 yr 379 (51%)	BMI	r= 0.31–0.67 across all the age and sex groups; all P <0.05	N/A	BMI was significantly correlated with fasting glucose in all the age and sex groups (data shown in the figures)	N/A	Age

Table 2.2 (cont'd)

		15-19 yr 233 (56%)						
		Age:5-19 yrs						
Bavdekar, 1999 ²¹⁶	CS	Participants from newborns in	Height at 8	N/A	N/A	N/A	β (95% CI) =2.7 (1.5 to 3.3), P<0.001	Age, sex, fat mass, birth
India		the King Edward Memorial Hospital, Oct.1987 to Apr. 1989	Log HOMA					weight, father's height, mother's height
		Total N (%girls): 477 (46%) Age: 8.47 ±						
		0.11 yrs						
Freedman , 1999 ²¹⁷	CS	Children in Ward 4 of Washington	WC WHR	WC Predicted change (pmol/L)=6, t	N/A	N/A	N/A	Race, sex, age, height, and
the U.S		Parish, LA		statistic=5 WHR				weight
Bogalusa Heart Study 1992-		Total N (%girls): 2996 (51%)		Predicted change (pmol/L)=7, t statistic=6				
1994		Age: 5-17 yrs						

Table 2.2 (cont'd)

Jiang, 1996 ²¹⁸ the U.S the Bogalusa Heart Study 1992-1993	CS	Children in Ward 4 of Washington Parish, LA Total N (%girls): 1157 (52%) Age: 11-18 yrs	BMI Log transf ormed bioma rkers	White girls: BMI R ² : 0.351, p<0.05 Black girls: BMI R ² : 0.24 (adj body fat), p<0.05 White boys: BMI R ² : 0.44, p<0.05 Black boys: BMI R ² :0.23, p<0.05	White girls: BMI R ² : 0.04 (adj SSSF) Black girls/White & Black boys: BMI was not selected in the reg model	N/A	N/A	Independent variables (each measure of obesity) were assessed by a stepwise regression analysis performed for race-sex specific groups.
Mo- Suwan, 1996 ²¹⁹ Thailand	CS	Children living in Hat Yai municipality Total N (%girls): 239(49%) Age: Normal weight: 10.2 ± 1.8 yrs Obese: 10.5 ± 1.8 yrs	WHR Log insulin	r=0.06; p=0.42	N/A	N/A	N/A	Age, sex, Systolic BP, obesity (defined by weight-for- height values > 1205), LDL, HDL, TG
Rönnemaa , 1991 ²²⁰	CS analy ses of	Among Finnish children and	BMI	Age=9 r=0.49; p<0.001 (Girls)	N/A	N/A	N/A	None Results for age=21 and

Table 2.2 (cont'd)

Einland	longit	Vouna	r=0.32; p<0.001	200-24 woro
FilldIlu		young	1-0.32, p>0.001	aye-24 were
	udinal	adults, 3	(Boys)	not reported
	study	field exams	Age=12	here.
		were	r=0.52; p<0.001	
		conducted in	(Girls)	
		1980,1983,	r=0.48; p<0.001	
		&1986 in five	(Boys)	
		university	Age=15	
		hospital	r=0.23; p<0.001	
		cities and	(Girls)	
		their	r=0.33; p<0.001	
		surrounding	(Boys)	
		rural areas.	Age=18	
			r=0.38; p<0.001	
		Total N	(Girls)	
		(%airls):	r=0.25; p<0.01	
		2433 (53%)	(Boys)	
		Age in 1980:		
		3-18 vrs		
		Age in 1986		
		9-24 yrs		

Note: AA: African American; CS: cross-sectional; NHANES: National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey; BMI: body mass index; IR: insulin resistance; PA: physical activity; PCT: percentile; NC: Neck circumference; TG: triglycerides; WC: waist circumference; WHR: waist-to-hip ratio; WHtR: waist-to-height ratio; WFH: weight-for-height; NS: non-significant; SSSF: subscacuplar skinfold thickness; Underwt: Underweight.

REFERENCES

REFERENCES

- 1. Truglio J, Graziano M, Vedanthan R, et al. Global health and primary care: increasing burden of chronic diseases and need for integrated training. Mt Sinai J Med. Jul-Aug 2012;79(4):464-474.
- 2. Lozano R, Naghavi M, Foreman K, et al. Global and regional mortality from 235 causes of death for 20 age groups in 1990 and 2010: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. Lancet. Dec 15 2012;380(9859):2095-2128.
- 3. WHO. Chronic diseases and health promotion: Integrated chronic disease prevention and control. <u>http://www.who.int/chp/about/integrated_cd/en/</u>. Accessed September 18, 2013.
- 4. Alonso J, Ferrer M, Gandek B, et al. Health-related quality of life associated with chronic conditions in eight countries: results from the International Quality of Life Assessment (IQOLA) Project. Qual Life Res. Mar 2004;13(2):283-298.
- 5. Benson JR, Jatoi I. The global breast cancer burden. Future Oncol. Jun 2012;8(6):697-702.
- 6. Ziegler RG, Hoover RN, Pike MC, et al. Migration patterns and breast cancer risk in Asian-American women. J Natl Cancer Inst. Nov 17 1993;85(22):1819-1827.
- 7. Wang Y, Mi J, Shan XY, Wang QJ, Ge KY. Is China facing an obesity epidemic and the consequences? The trends in obesity and chronic disease in China. Int J Obes (Lond). Jan 2007;31(1):177-188.
- 8. Mokdad AH, Ford ES, Bowman BA, et al. Prevalence of obesity, diabetes, and obesity-related health risk factors, 2001. JAMA. Jan 1 2003;289(1):76-79.
- 9. Gilbert CA, Slingerland JM. Cytokines, obesity, and cancer: new insights on mechanisms linking obesity to cancer risk and progression. Annu Rev Med. 2013;64:45-57.
- 10. Kahn BB, Flier JS. Obesity and insulin resistance. J Clin Invest. Aug 2000;106(4):473-481.
- 11. Skelton JA, Cook SR, Auinger P, Klein JD, Barlow SE. Prevalence and trends of severe obesity among US children and adolescents. Acad Pediatr. Sep-Oct 2009;9(5):322-329.

- 12. Ogden CL, Carroll MD, Kit BK, Flegal KM. Prevalence of obesity in the United States, 2009-2010. NCHS Data Brief. Jan 2012(82):1-8.
- 13. Sinha R, Fisch G, Teague B, et al. Prevalence of impaired glucose tolerance among children and adolescents with marked obesity. N Engl J Med. Mar 14 2002;346(11):802-810.
- 14. Harrell JS, Jessup A, Greene N. Changing our future: obesity and the metabolic syndrome in children and adolescents. J Cardiovasc Nurs. Jul-Aug 2006;21(4):322-330.
- 15. Wang G, Arguelles L, Liu R, et al. Tracking blood glucose and predicting prediabetes in Chinese children and adolescents: a prospective twin study. PLoS One. 2011;6(12):e28573.
- 16. Nguyen QM, Srinivasan SR, Xu JH, Chen W, Berenson GS. Fasting plasma glucose levels within the normoglycemic range in childhood as a predictor of prediabetes and type 2 diabetes in adulthood: the Bogalusa Heart Study. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. Feb 2010;164(2):124-128.
- Morrison JA, Glueck CJ, Umar M, Daniels S, Dolan LM, Wang P. Hyperinsulinemia and metabolic syndrome at mean age of 10 years in black and white schoolgirls and development of impaired fasting glucose and type 2 diabetes mellitus by mean age of 24 years. Metabolism. Jan 2011;60(1):24-31.
- 18. Nguyen QM, Srinivasan SR, Xu JH, Chen W, Kieltyka L, Berenson GS. Utility of childhood glucose homeostasis variables in predicting adult diabetes and related cardiometabolic risk factors: the Bogalusa Heart Study. Diabetes Care. Mar 2010;33(3):670-675.
- 19. Morrison JA, Glueck CJ, Daniels SR, Wang P. Race, childhood insulin, childhood caloric intake, and class 3 obesity at age 24: 14-year prospective study of schoolgirls. Obesity (Silver Spring). Mar 2012;20(3):597-604.
- 20. Glueck CJ, Morrison JA, Daniels S, Wang P, Stroop D. Sex hormone-binding globulin, oligomenorrhea, polycystic ovary syndrome, and childhood insulin at age 14 years predict metabolic syndrome and class III obesity at age 24 years. J Pediatr. Aug 2011;159(2):308-313 e302.
- 21. Bao W, Srinivasan SR, Berenson GS. Persistent elevation of plasma insulin levels is associated with increased cardiovascular risk in children and young adults. The Bogalusa Heart Study. Circulation. Jan 1 1996;93(1):54-59.
- 22. Morrison JA, Glueck CJ, Horn PS, Wang P. Childhood predictors of adult type 2 diabetes at 9- and 26-year follow-ups. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. Jan 2010;164(1):53-60.

- 23. Hilakivi-Clarke L, Forsen T, Eriksson JG, et al. Tallness and overweight during childhood have opposing effects on breast cancer risk. Br J Cancer. Nov 30 2001;85(11):1680-1684.
- 24. Ahlgren M, Melbye M, Wohlfahrt J, Sorensen TI. Growth patterns and the risk of breast cancer in women. N Engl J Med. Oct 14 2004;351(16):1619-1626.
- 25. Liu L, Wu K, Lin X, et al. Passive Smoking and Other Factors at Different Periods of Life and Breast Cancer Risk in Chinese Women who have Never Smoked A Case-control Study in Chongqing, People's Republic of China. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev. 2000;1(2):131-137.
- 26. Harris HR, Tamimi RM, Willett WC, Hankinson SE, Michels KB. Body size across the life course, mammographic density, and risk of breast cancer. Am J Epidemiol. Oct 15 2011;174(8):909-918.
- De Stavola BL, dos Santos Silva I, McCormack V, Hardy RJ, Kuh DJ, Wadsworth ME. Childhood growth and breast cancer. Am J Epidemiol. Apr 1 2004;159(7):671-682.
- 28. Le Marchand L, Kolonel LN, Earle ME, Mi MP. Body size at different periods of life and breast cancer risk. Am J Epidemiol. Jul 1988;128(1):137-152.
- 29. Kumar NB, Lyman GH, Allen K, Cox CE, Schapira DV. Timing of weight gain and breast cancer risk. Cancer. Jul 15 1995;76(2):243-249.
- 30. Baer HJ, Tworoger SS, Hankinson SE, Willett WC. Body fatness at young ages and risk of breast cancer throughout life. Am J Epidemiol. Jun 1 2010;171(11):1183-1194.
- 31. Dorgan JF, Klifa C, Shepherd JA, et al. Height, adiposity and body fat distribution and breast density in young women. Breast Cancer Res. Jul 13 2012;14(4):R107.
- 32. Hilakivi-Clarke L, Cabanes A, Olivo S, Kerr L, Bouker KB, Clarke R. Do estrogens always increase breast cancer risk? J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. Feb 2002;80(2):163-174.
- 33. Pisani P. Hyper-insulinaemia and cancer, meta-analyses of epidemiological studies. Arch Physiol Biochem. Feb 2008;114(1):63-70.
- 34. Boyle P, Koechlin A, Pizot C, et al. Blood glucose concentrations and breast cancer risk in women without diabetes: a meta-analysis. Eur J Nutr. Nov 3 2012.
- 35. Kelsey JL. Breast cancer epidemiology: summary and future directions. Epidemiol Rev. 1993;15(1):256-263.

- 36. Baer HJ, Colditz GA, Rosner B, et al. Body fatness during childhood and adolescence and incidence of breast cancer in premenopausal women: a prospective cohort study. Breast Cancer Res. 2005;7(3):R314-325.
- 37. WHO. http://www.who.int/nutrition/topics/obesity/en/. Accessed Aug, 2nd, 2013.
- Ogden CL, Carroll MD, Kit BK, Flegal KM. Prevalence of obesity and trends in body mass index among US children and adolescents, 1999-2010. JAMA. Feb 1 2012;307(5):483-490.
- 39. de Onis M, Blossner M, Borghi E. Global prevalence and trends of overweight and obesity among preschool children. Am J Clin Nutr. Nov 2010;92(5):1257-1264.
- 40. Finkelstein EA, Trogdon JG, Cohen JW, Dietz W. Annual medical spending attributable to obesity: payer-and service-specific estimates. Health Aff (Millwood). Sep-Oct 2009;28(5):w822-831.
- 41. Ioannou GN, Bryson CL, Boyko EJ. Prevalence and trends of insulin resistance, impaired fasting glucose, and diabetes. J Diabetes Complications. Nov-Dec 2007;21(6):363-370.
- 42. About diabetes. American Heart Association. <u>http://www.heart.org/HEARTORG/Conditions/Diabetes/AboutDiabetes/About-</u> <u>Diabetes_UCM_002032_Article.jsp#sthash.P77slah0.dpuf</u>. Accessed August 2, 2013.
- 43. Lee JM, Okumura MJ, Davis MM, Herman WH, Gurney JG. Prevalence and determinants of insulin resistance among U.S. adolescents: a population-based study. Diabetes Care. Nov 2006;29(11):2427-2432.
- 44. Increasing Prevalence of Diagnosed Diabetes United States and Puerto Rico, 1995-2010. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. Nov 16 2012;61:918-921.
- 45. Amed S, Daneman D, Mahmud FH, Hamilton J. Type 2 diabetes in children and adolescents. Expert Rev Cardiovasc Ther. Mar 2010;8(3):393-406.
- 46. Larsson SC, Mantzoros CS, Wolk A. Diabetes mellitus and risk of breast cancer: a meta-analysis. Int J Cancer. Aug 15 2007;121(4):856-862.
- 47. Siegel R, Desantis C, Virgo K, et al. Cancer treatment and survivorship statistics, 2012. CA Cancer J Clin. Jul 2012;62(4):220-241.
- 48. American Cancer Society. Breast cancer facts & figures 2011-2012. Atlanta, GA: American Cancer Society Inc, 2012.

- 49. White E, Lee CY, Kristal AR. Evaluation of the increase in breast cancer incidence in relation to mammography use. J Natl Cancer Inst. Oct 3 1990;82(19):1546-1552.
- 50. DeSantis C, Howlader N, Cronin KA, Jemal A. Breast cancer incidence rates in U.S. women are no longer declining. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. May 2011;20(5):733-739.
- 51. Clarke CA, Glaser SL. Declines in breast cancer after the WHI: apparent impact of hormone therapy. Cancer Causes Control. Oct 2007;18(8):847-852.
- 52. Allen JM. Economic/societal burden of metastatic breast cancer: a US perspective. Am J Manag Care. Sep 2010;16(9):697-704.
- 53. Amati L, Chiloiro M, Jirillo E, Covelli V. Early pathogenesis of atherosclerosis: the childhood obesity. Curr Pharm Des. 2007;13(36):3696-3700.
- 54. Beauloye V, Zech F, Tran HT, Clapuyt P, Maes M, Brichard SM. Determinants of early atherosclerosis in obese children and adolescents. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Aug 2007;92(8):3025-3032.
- 55. Lai SW, Ng KC, Lin HF, Chen HL. Association between obesity and hyperlipidemia among children. Yale J Biol Med. Jul-Aug 2001;74(4):205-210.
- 56. Galli-Tsinopoulou A, Karamouzis M, Nousia-Arvanitakis S. Insulin resistance and hyperinsulinemia in prepubertal obese children. J Pediatr Endocrinol Metab. Apr-May 2003;16(4):555-560.
- 57. Berkey CS, Frazier AL, Gardner JD, Colditz GA. Adolescence and breast carcinoma risk. Cancer. Jun 1 1999;85(11):2400-2409.
- 58. Li J, Humphreys K, Eriksson L, Czene K, Liu J, Hall P. Effects of childhood body size on breast cancer tumour characteristics. Breast Cancer Res. 2010;12(2):R23.
- 59. Weiderpass E, Braaten T, Magnusson C, et al. A prospective study of body size in different periods of life and risk of premenopausal breast cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. Jul 2004;13(7):1121-1127.
- 60. Magnusson C, Baron J, Persson I, et al. Body size in different periods of life and breast cancer risk in post-menopausal women. Int J Cancer. Mar 30 1998;76(1):29-34.

- 61. Fagherazzi G, Guillas G, Boutron-Ruault MC, Clavel-Chapelon F, Mesrine S. Body shape throughout life and the risk for breast cancer at adulthood in the French E3N cohort. Eur J Cancer Prev. Jun 11 2012.
- 62. Tehard B, Kaaks R, Clavel-Chapelon F. Body silhouette, menstrual function at adolescence and breast cancer risk in the E3N cohort study. Br J Cancer. Jun 6 2005;92(11):2042-2048.
- 63. Brinton LA, Swanson CA. Height and weight at various ages and risk of breast cancer. Ann Epidemiol. Sep 1992;2(5):597-609.
- 64. Sangaramoorthy M, Phipps AI, Horn-Ross PL, Koo J, John EM. Early-life factors and breast cancer risk in Hispanic women: the role of adolescent body size. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. Dec 2011;20(12):2572-2582.
- 65. Magnusson CM, Roddam AW, Pike MC, et al. Body fatness and physical activity at young ages and the risk of breast cancer in premenopausal women. Br J Cancer. Oct 3 2005;93(7):817-824.
- 66. Swerdlow AJ, De Stavola BL, Floderus B, et al. Risk factors for breast cancer at young ages in twins: an international population-based study. J Natl Cancer Inst. Aug 21 2002;94(16):1238-1246.
- 67. Marcus PM, Newman B, Moorman PG, et al. Physical activity at age 12 and adult breast cancer risk (United States). Cancer Causes Control. Aug 1999;10(4):293-302.
- 68. Coates RJ, Uhler RJ, Hall HI, et al. Risk of breast cancer in young women in relation to body size and weight gain in adolescence and early adulthood. Br J Cancer. Sep 1999;81(1):167-174.
- 69. Bardia A, Vachon CM, Olson JE, et al. Relative weight at age 12 and risk of postmenopausal breast cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. Feb 2008;17(2):374-378.
- 70. Hu YH, Nagata C, Shimizu H, Kaneda N, Kashiki Y. Association of body mass index, physical activity, and reproductive histories with breast cancer: a case-control study in Gifu, Japan. Breast Cancer Res Treat. Mar 1997;43(1):65-72.
- 71. Franceschi S, Favero A, La Vecchia C, et al. Body size indices and breast cancer risk before and after menopause. Int J Cancer. Jul 17 1996;67(2):181-186.
- 72. Pryor M, Slattery ML, Robison LM, Egger M. Adolescent diet and breast cancer in Utah. Cancer Res. Apr 15 1989;49(8):2161-2167.

- 73. Hislop TG, Coldman AJ, Elwood JM, Brauer G, Kan L. Childhood and recent eating patterns and risk of breast cancer. Cancer Detect Prev. 1986;9(1-2):47-58.
- 74. Verla-Tebit E, Chang-Claude J. Anthropometric factors and the risk of premenopausal breast cancer in Germany. Eur J Cancer Prev. Aug 2005;14(4):419-426.
- 75. Ursin G, Paganini-Hill A, Siemiatycki J, Thompson WD, Haile RW. Early adult body weight, body mass index, and premenopausal bilateral breast cancer: data from a case-control study. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 1995;33(1):75-82.
- 76. Slattery ML, Sweeney C, Herrick J, et al. ESR1, AR, body size, and breast cancer risk in Hispanic and non-Hispanic white women living in the Southwestern United States. Breast Cancer Res Treat. Nov 2007;105(3):327-335.
- 77. Sanderson M, Shu XO, Jin F, et al. Weight at birth and adolescence and premenopausal breast cancer risk in a low-risk population. Br J Cancer. Jan 7 2002;86(1):84-88.
- 78. Ingram D, Nottage E, Ng S, Sparrow L, Roberts A, Willcox D. Obesity and breast disease. The role of the female sex hormones. Cancer. Sep 1 1989;64(5):1049-1053.
- 79. Choi NW, Howe GR, Miller AB, et al. An epidemiologic study of breast cancer. Am J Epidemiol. Jun 1978;107(6):510-521.
- 80. Canchola AJ, Anton-Culver H, Bernstein L, et al. Body size and the risk of postmenopausal breast cancer subtypes in the California Teachers Study cohort. Cancer Causes Control. Jan 28 2012.
- 81. Berstad P, Coates RJ, Bernstein L, et al. A case-control study of body mass index and breast cancer risk in white and African-American women. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. Jun 2010;19(6):1532-1544.
- 82. Palmer JR, Adams-Campbell LL, Boggs DA, Wise LA, Rosenberg L. A prospective study of body size and breast cancer in black women. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. Sep 2007;16(9):1795-1802.
- Wu AH, Yu MC, Tseng CC, Pike MC. Body size, hormone therapy and risk of breast cancer in Asian-American women. Int J Cancer. Feb 15 2007;120(4):844-852.
- 84. Michels KB, Terry KL, Willett WC. Longitudinal study on the role of body size in premenopausal breast cancer. Arch Intern Med. Nov 27 2006;166(21):2395-2402.

- 85. Zhu K, Caulfield J, Hunter S, Roland CL, Payne-Wilks K, Texter L. Body mass index and breast cancer risk in African American women. Ann Epidemiol. Feb 2005;15(2):123-128.
- 86. Wenten M, Gilliland FD, Baumgartner K, Samet JM. Associations of weight, weight change, and body mass with breast cancer risk in Hispanic and non-Hispanic white women. Ann Epidemiol. Aug 2002;12(6):435-434.
- 87. de Vasconcelos AB, Azevedo e Silva Mendonca G, Sichieri R. Height, weight, weight change and risk of breast cancer in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil. Sao Paulo Med J. Mar 2001;119(2):62-66.
- 88. Adams-Campbell LL, Rosenberg L, Rao RS, Palmer JR. Strenuous physical activity and breast cancer risk in African-American women. J Natl Med Assoc. Jul-Aug 2001;93(7-8):267-275.
- 89. Li CI, Stanford JL, Daling JR. Anthropometric variables in relation to risk of breast cancer in middle-aged women. Int J Epidemiol. Apr 2000;29(2):208-213.
- 90. Carpenter CL, Ross RK, Paganini-Hill A, Bernstein L. Lifetime exercise activity and breast cancer risk among post-menopausal women. Br J Cancer. Aug 1999;80(11):1852-1858.
- 91. Peacock SL, White E, Daling JR, Voigt LF, Malone KE. Relation between obesity and breast cancer in young women. Am J Epidemiol. Feb 15 1999;149(4):339-346.
- 92. Egan KM, Stampfer MJ, Rosner BA, et al. Risk factors for breast cancer in women with a breast cancer family history. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. May 1998;7(5):359-364.
- 93. Trentham-Dietz A, Newcomb PA, Storer BE, et al. Body size and risk of breast cancer. Am J Epidemiol. Jun 1 1997;145(11):1011-1019.
- 94. Huang Z, Hankinson SE, Colditz GA, et al. Dual effects of weight and weight gain on breast cancer risk. JAMA. Nov 5 1997;278(17):1407-1411.
- 95. Mayberry RM. Age-specific patterns of association between breast cancer and risk factors in black women, ages 20 to 39 and 40 to 54. Ann Epidemiol. May 1994;4(3):205-213.
- 96. Harris RE, Namboodiri KK, Wynder EL. Breast cancer risk: effects of estrogen replacement therapy and body mass. J Natl Cancer Inst. Oct 21 1992;84(20):1575-1582.

- 97. Chu SY, Lee NC, Wingo PA, Senie RT, Greenberg RS, Peterson HB. The relationship between body mass and breast cancer among women enrolled in the Cancer and Steroid Hormone Study. J Clin Epidemiol. 1991;44(11):1197-1206.
- 98. Folsom AR, Kaye SA, Prineas RJ, Potter JD, Gapstur SM, Wallace RB. Increased incidence of carcinoma of the breast associated with abdominal adiposity in postmenopausal women. Am J Epidemiol. May 1990;131(5):794-803.
- 99. London SJ, Colditz GA, Stampfer MJ, Willett WC, Rosner B, Speizer FE. Prospective study of relative weight, height, and risk of breast cancer. JAMA. Nov 24 1989;262(20):2853-2858.
- 100. Willett WC, Browne ML, Bain C, et al. Relative weight and risk of breast cancer among premenopausal women. Am J Epidemiol. Nov 1985;122(5):731-740.
- 101. Hilakivi-Clarke L. Estrogens, BRCA1, and breast cancer. Cancer Res. Sep 15 2000;60(18):4993-5001.
- 102. Cabanes A, Wang M, Olivo S, et al. Prepubertal estradiol and genistein exposures up-regulate BRCA1 mRNA and reduce mammary tumorigenesis. Carcinogenesis. May 2004;25(5):741-748.
- 103. Toniolo P, Bruning PF, Akhmedkhanov A, et al. Serum insulin-like growth factor-I and breast cancer. Int J Cancer. Dec 1 2000;88(5):828-832.
- 104. Poole EM, Tworoger SS, Hankinson SE, Schernhammer ES, Pollak MN, Baer HJ. Body size in early life and adult levels of insulin-like growth factor 1 and insulinlike growth factor binding protein 3. Am J Epidemiol. Sep 15 2011;174(6):642-651.
- Wilcox G. Insulin and insulin resistance. Clin Biochem Rev. May 2005;26(2):19-39.
- 106. Medina D. Mammary developmental fate and breast cancer risk. Endocr Relat Cancer. Sep 2005;12(3):483-495.
- 107. Prentice AM, Jebb SA. Beyond body mass index. Obes Rev. Aug 2001;2(3):141-147.
- 108. Sweeting HN. Measurement and definitions of obesity in childhood and adolescence: a field guide for the uninitiated. Nutr J. 2007;6:32.
- 109. Lele RD. Pro-insulin, C peptide, glucagon, adiponectin, TNF alpha, AMPK: neglected players in type 2 diabetes mellitus. J Assoc Physicians India. Jan 2010;58:30, 35-40.

- 110. LeRoith D, Taylor SI, Olefsky JM. Diabetes mellitus: a fundamental and clinical text. 3rd ed: LIPPINCOTT WILLIAMS & WILKINS; 2004.
- 111. Pollak M. Insulin, insulin-like growth factors and neoplasia. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. Aug 2008;22(4):625-638.
- 112. Shashkin PN, Jiao Y, Westerblad H, Katz A. C-peptide does not alter carbohydrate metabolism in isolated mouse muscle. Am J Physiol. Feb 1997;272(2 Pt 1):E245-247.
- 113. Champe PC, Harvey RA, Ferrier DR. Biochemistry. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2005.
- 114. Matthews DR, Hosker JP, Rudenski AS, Naylor BA, Treacher DF, Turner RC. Homeostasis model assessment: insulin resistance and beta-cell function from fasting plasma glucose and insulin concentrations in man. Diabetologia. Jul 1985;28(7):412-419.
- 115. Bonora E, Kiechl S, Willeit J, et al. Prevalence of insulin resistance in metabolic disorders: the Bruneck Study. Diabetes. Oct 1998;47(10):1643-1649.
- 116. Beltran-Sanchez H, Harhay MO, Harhay MM, McElligott S. Prevalence and trends of Metabolic Syndrome in the adult US population, 1999-2010. J Am Coll Cardiol. Jun 26 2013.
- 117. Diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus. Diabetes Care. Jan 2011;34 Suppl 1:S62-69.
- 118. Insulin resistance in puberty. Lancet. May 25 1991;337(8752):1259-1260.
- 119. Hindmarsh PC, Matthews DR, Di Silvio L, Kurtz AB, Brook CG. Relation between height velocity and fasting insulin concentrations. Arch Dis Child. Jun 1988;63(6):665-666.
- 120. Grant DB. Fasting serum insulin levels in childhood. Arch Dis Child. Aug 1967;42(224):375-378.
- 121. Caprio S. Insulin: the other anabolic hormone of puberty. Acta Paediatr Suppl. Dec 1999;88(433):84-87.
- 122. Alberga AS, Sigal RJ, Goldfield G, Prud'homme D, Kenny GP. Overweight and obese teenagers: why is adolescence a critical period? Pediatr Obes. Aug 2012;7(4):261-273.

- 123. Garcia Cuartero B, Garcia Lacalle C, Jimenez Lobo C, et al. [The HOMA and QUICKI indexes, and insulin and C-peptide levels in healthy children. Cut off points to identify metabolic syndrome in healthy children]. An Pediatr (Barc). May 2007;66(5):481-490.
- 124. Southcott EK, Kerrigan JL, Potter JM, et al. Establishment of pediatric reference intervals on a large cohort of healthy children. Clin Chim Acta. Oct 9 2010;411(19-20):1421-1427.
- 125. Caprio S, Plewe G, Diamond MP, et al. Increased insulin secretion in puberty: a compensatory response to reductions in insulin sensitivity. J Pediatr. Jun 1989;114(6):963-967.
- 126. Cook S, Auinger P, Huang TT. Growth curves for cardio-metabolic risk factors in children and adolescents. J Pediatr. Sep 2009;155(3):S6 e15-26.
- 127. Amiel SA, Sherwin RS, Simonson DC, Lauritano AA, Tamborlane WV. Impaired insulin action in puberty. A contributing factor to poor glycemic control in adolescents with diabetes. N Engl J Med. Jul 24 1986;315(4):215-219.
- 128. Jeffery AN, Metcalf BS, Hosking J, Streeter AJ, Voss LD, Wilkin TJ. Age before stage: insulin resistance rises before the onset of puberty: a 9-year longitudinal study (EarlyBird 26). Diabetes Care. Mar 2012;35(3):536-541.
- 129. Almeida MQ, Fragoso MC, Lotfi CF, et al. Expression of insulin-like growth factor-II and its receptor in pediatric and adult adrenocortical tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Sep 2008;93(9):3524-3531.
- Goel R, Misra A, Kondal D, et al. Identification of insulin resistance in Asian Indian adolescents: classification and regression tree (CART) and logistic regression based classification rules. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf). May 2009;70(5):717-724.
- 131. Slyper AH. The pubertal timing controversy in the USA, and a review of possible causative factors for the advance in timing of onset of puberty. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf). Jul 2006;65(1):1-8.
- 132. Travers SH, Jeffers BW, Bloch CA, Hill JO, Eckel RH. Gender and Tanner stage differences in body composition and insulin sensitivity in early pubertal children. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Jan 1995;80(1):172-178.
- 133. Xu L, Li M, Yin J, et al. Change of Body Composition and Adipokines and Their Relationship with Insulin Resistance across Pubertal Development in Obese and Nonobese Chinese Children: The BCAMS Study. Int J Endocrinol. 2012;2012:389108.

- 134. Luna AM, Wilson DM, Wibbelsman CJ, et al. Somatomedins in adolescence: a cross-sectional study of the effect of puberty on plasma insulin-like growth factor I and II levels. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Aug 1983;57(2):268-271.
- 135. Moran A, Jacobs DR, Jr., Steinberger J, et al. Association between the insulin resistance of puberty and the insulin-like growth factor-I/growth hormone axis. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Oct 2002;87(10):4817-4820.
- 136. Costanzo LS. Physiology. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2003.
- 137. Pollak M. Insulin and insulin-like growth factor signalling in neoplasia. Nat Rev Cancer. Dec 2008;8(12):915-928.
- Fortunati N, Catalano MG, Boccuzzi G, Frairia R. Sex Hormone-Binding Globulin (SHBG), estradiol and breast cancer. Mol Cell Endocrinol. Mar 5 2010;316(1):86-92.
- 139. Holly JM, Smith CP, Dunger DB, et al. Relationship between the pubertal fall in sex hormone binding globulin and insulin-like growth factor binding protein-I. A synchronized approach to pubertal development? Clin Endocrinol (Oxf). Sep 1989;31(3):277-284.
- 140. Maqsood AR, Trueman JA, Whatmore AJ, et al. The relationship between nocturnal urinary leptin and gonadotrophins as children progress towards puberty. Horm Res. 2007;68(5):225-230.
- 141. Kelesidis T, Mantzoros CS. The emerging role of leptin in humans. Pediatr Endocrinol Rev. Mar 2006;3(3):239-248.
- 142. Pyrzak B, Ruminska M, Popko K, Demkow U. Adiponectin as a biomarker of the metabolic syndrome in children and adolescents. Eur J Med Res. Nov 4 2010;15 Suppl 2:147-151.
- 143. Ruder EH, Dorgan JF, Kranz S, Kris-Etherton PM, Hartman TJ. Examining breast cancer growth and lifestyle risk factors: early life, childhood, and adolescence. Clin Breast Cancer. Aug 2008;8(4):334-342.
- 144. Herrinton LJ, Husson G. Relation of childhood height and later risk of breast cancer. Am J Epidemiol. Oct 1 2001;154(7):618-623.
- 145. Krekoukia M, Nassis GP, Psarra G, Skenderi K, Chrousos GP, Sidossis LS. Elevated total and central adiposity and low physical activity are associated with insulin resistance in children. Metabolism. Feb 2007;56(2):206-213.

- 146. Manios Y, Moschonis G, Kourlaba G, et al. Prevalence and independent predictors of insulin resistance in children from Crete, Greece: the Children Study. Diabet Med. Jan 2008;25(1):65-72.
- 147. Wedin WK, Diaz-Gimenez L, Convit AJ. Prediction of insulin resistance with anthropometric measures: lessons from a large adolescent population. Diabetes Metab Syndr Obes. 2012;5:219-225.
- 148. Yan W, Wang X, Yao H, et al. Waist-to-height ratio and BMI predict different cardiovascular risk factors in Chinese children. Diabetes Care. Dec 2006;29(12):2760-2761.
- 149. Ruige JB, Assendelft WJ, Dekker JM, Kostense PJ, Heine RJ, Bouter LM. Insulin and risk of cardiovascular disease: a meta-analysis. Circulation. Mar 17 1998;97(10):996-1001.
- 150. Albanes D, Weinstein SJ, Wright ME, et al. Serum insulin, glucose, indices of insulin resistance, and risk of prostate cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst. Sep 16 2009;101(18):1272-1279.
- 151. Giovannucci E. Insulin and colon cancer. Cancer Causes Control. Mar 1995;6(2):164-179.
- 152. Bruning PF, Bonfrer JM, van Noord PA, Hart AA, de Jong-Bakker M, Nooijen WJ. Insulin resistance and breast-cancer risk. Int J Cancer. Oct 21 1992;52(4):511-516.
- 153. Yang G, Lu G, Jin F, et al. Population-based, case-control study of blood Cpeptide level and breast cancer risk. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. Nov 2001;10(11):1207-1211.
- 154. Del Giudice ME, Fantus IG, Ezzat S, McKeown-Eyssen G, Page D, Goodwin PJ. Insulin and related factors in premenopausal breast cancer risk. Breast Cancer Res Treat. Jan 1998;47(2):111-120.
- 155. Schairer C, Hill D, Sturgeon SR, et al. Serum concentrations of IGF-I, IGFBP-3 and c-peptide and risk of hyperplasia and cancer of the breast in postmenopausal women. Int J Cancer. Feb 20 2004;108(5):773-779.
- 156. Hirose K, Toyama T, Iwata H, Takezaki T, Hamajima N, Tajima K. Insulin, insulin-like growth factor-I and breast cancer risk in Japanese women. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev. Jul-Sep 2003;4(3):239-246.

- 157. Chao LT, Wu CF, Sung FY, et al. Insulin, glucose and hepatocellular carcinoma risk in male hepatitis B carriers: results from 17-year follow-up of a population-based cohort. Carcinogenesis. Jun 2011;32(6):876-881.
- 158. Thearle MS, Bunt JC, Knowler WC, Krakoff J. Childhood predictors of adult acute insulin response and insulin action. Diabetes Care. May 2009;32(5):938-943.
- 159. Mendoza JA, Nicklas TA, Liu Y, Stuff J, Baranowski T. General versus central adiposity and relationship to pediatric metabolic risk. Metab Syndr Relat Disord. Apr 2012;10(2):128-136.
- 160. Ramirez-Lopez G, Gonzalez-Villalpando C, Sanchez-Corona J, et al. Weight, physical activity, and smoking as determinants of insulinemia in adolescents. Arch Med Res. May-Jun 2001;32(3):208-213.
- 161. Manolio TA, Savage PJ, Burke GL, et al. Correlates of fasting insulin levels in young adults: the CARDIA study. J Clin Epidemiol. 1991;44(6):571-578.
- 162. Henriksen EJ. Invited review: Effects of acute exercise and exercise training on insulin resistance. J Appl Physiol. Aug 2002;93(2):788-796.
- 163. Ye EQ, Chacko SA, Chou EL, Kugizaki M, Liu S. Greater whole-grain intake is associated with lower risk of type 2 diabetes, cardiovascular disease, and weight gain. J Nutr. Jul 2012;142(7):1304-1313.
- 164. Wu T, Willett WC, Giovannucci E. Plasma C-peptide is inversely associated with calcium intake in women and with plasma 25-hydroxy vitamin D in men. J Nutr. Mar 2009;139(3):547-554.
- 165. Mayer EJ, Newman B, Quesenberry CP, Jr., Selby JV. Usual dietary fat intake and insulin concentrations in healthy women twins. Diabetes Care. Nov 1993;16(11):1459-1469.
- 166. Ortega RM, Rodriguez-Rodriguez E, Aparicio A, et al. Poor zinc status is associated with increased risk of insulin resistance in Spanish children. Br J Nutr. Feb 2012;107(3):398-404.
- 167. Romeo J, Warnberg J, Garcia-Marmol E, et al. Daily consumption of milk enriched with fish oil, oleic acid, minerals and vitamins reduces cell adhesion molecules in healthy children. Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis. Feb 2011;21(2):113-120.
- 168. van Veen MR, van Hasselt PM, de Sain-van der Velden MG, et al. Metabolic profiles in children during fasting. Pediatrics. Apr 2011;127(4):e1021-1027.
- 169. Henderson M, Rabasa-Lhoret R, Bastard JP, et al. Measuring insulin sensitivity in youth: How do the different indices compare with the gold-standard method? Diabetes Metab. Feb 2011;37(1):72-78.
- 170. Shang X, Li Y, Liu A, et al. Dietary pattern and its association with the prevalence of obesity and related cardiometabolic risk factors among Chinese children. PLoS One. 2012;7(8):e43183.
- 171. Ambrosini GL, Huang RC, Mori TA, et al. Dietary patterns and markers for the metabolic syndrome in Australian adolescents. Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis. May 2010;20(4):274-283.
- 172. Hur IY, Reicks M. Relationship between whole-grain intake, chronic disease risk indicators, and weight status among adolescents in the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 1999-2004. J Acad Nutr Diet. Jan 2012;112(1):46-55.
- 173. Bremer AA, Auinger P, Byrd RS. Relationship between insulin resistanceassociated metabolic parameters and anthropometric measurements with sugarsweetened beverage intake and physical activity levels in US adolescents: findings from the 1999-2004 National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. Apr 2009;163(4):328-335.
- 174. Kynde I, Johnsen NF, Wedderkopp N, Bygbjerg IB, Helge JW, Heitmann BL. Intake of total dietary sugar and fibre is associated with insulin resistance among Danish 8-10- and 14-16-year-old girls but not boys. European Youth Heart Studies I and II. Public Health Nutr. Oct 2010;13(10):1669-1674.
- 175. Perichart-Perera O, Balas-Nakash M, Rodriguez-Cano A, Munoz-Manrique C, Monge-Urrea A, Vadillo-Ortega F. Correlates of dietary energy sources with cardiovascular disease risk markers in Mexican school-age children. J Am Diet Assoc. Feb 2010;110(2):253-260.
- 176. Hirschler V, Oestreicher K, Beccaria M, Hidalgo M, Maccallini G. Inverse association between insulin resistance and frequency of milk consumption in low-income Argentinean school children. J Pediatr. Jan 2009;154(1):101-105.
- 177. Hoppe C, Molgaard C, Vaag A, Barkholt V, Michaelsen KF. High intakes of milk, but not meat, increase s-insulin and insulin resistance in 8-year-old boys. Eur J Clin Nutr. Mar 2005;59(3):393-398.
- 178. Hoppe C, Molgaard C, Dalum C, Vaag A, Michaelsen KF. Differential effects of casein versus whey on fasting plasma levels of insulin, IGF-1 and IGF-1/IGFBP-3: results from a randomized 7-day supplementation study in prepubertal boys. Eur J Clin Nutr. Sep 2009;63(9):1076-1083.

- 179. Casazza K, Dulin-Keita A, Gower BA, Fernandez JR. Relationships between reported macronutrient intake and insulin dynamics in a multi-ethnic cohort of early pubertal children. Int J Pediatr Obes. 2009;4(4):249-256.
- 180. Pollock NK, Bundy V, Kanto W, et al. Greater fructose consumption is associated with cardiometabolic risk markers and visceral adiposity in adolescents. J Nutr. Feb 2012;142(2):251-257.
- 181. Lyon MR, Kacinik V. Is There a Place for Dietary Fiber Supplements in Weight Management? Curr Obes Rep. Jun 2012;1(2):59-67.
- 182. Papakonstantinou E, Panagiotakos DB, Pitsavos C, et al. Food group consumption and glycemic control in people with and without type 2 diabetes: the ATTICA study. Diabetes Care. Oct 2005;28(10):2539-2540.
- 183. Levy-Marchal C, Arslanian S, Cutfield W, et al. Insulin resistance in children: consensus, perspective, and future directions. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Dec 2010;95(12):5189-5198.
- Sinaiko AR, Gomez-Marin O, Prineas RJ. Relation of fasting insulin to blood pressure and lipids in adolescents and parents. Hypertension. Dec 1997;30(6):1554-1559.
- 185. Parada J, Aguilera JM. Food microstructure affects the bioavailability of several nutrients. J Food Sci. Mar 2007;72(2):R21-32.
- 186. Lauritzen L, Harslof LB, Hellgren LI, Pedersen MH, Molgaard C, Michaelsen KF. Fish intake, erythrocyte n-3 fatty acid status and metabolic health in Danish adolescent girls and boys. Br J Nutr. Mar 2012;107(5):697-704.
- 187. Welsh JA, Sharma A, Cunningham SA, Vos MB. Consumption of added sugars and indicators of cardiovascular disease risk among US adolescents. Circulation. Jan 25 2011;123(3):249-257.
- 188. Casazza K, Dulin-Keita A, Gower BA, Fernandez JR. Differential influence of diet and physical activity on components of metabolic syndrome in a multiethnic sample of children. J Am Diet Assoc. Feb 2009;109(2):236-244.
- Androutsos O, Grammatikaki E, Moschonis G, et al. Neck circumference: a useful screening tool of cardiovascular risk in children. Pediatr Obes. Jun 2012;7(3):187-195.
- 190. Jimenez-Pavon D, Castillo MJ, Moreno LA, et al. Fitness and fatness are independently associated with markers of insulin resistance in European adolescents; the HELENA study. Int J Pediatr Obes. Aug 2011;6(3-4):253-260.

- 191. Labayen I, Ruiz JR, Ortega FB, et al. Insulin sensitivity at childhood predicts changes in total and central adiposity over a 6-year period. Int J Obes (Lond). Oct 2011;35(10):1284-1288.
- 192. Tybor DJ, Lichtenstein AH, Dallal GE, Daniels SR, Must A. Independent effects of age-related changes in waist circumference and BMI z scores in predicting cardiovascular disease risk factors in a prospective cohort of adolescent females. Am J Clin Nutr. Feb 2011;93(2):392-401.
- 193. Kondaki K, Grammatikaki E, Pavon DJ, et al. Comparison of several anthropometric indices with insulin resistance proxy measures among European adolescents: The Helena Study. Eur J Pediatr. Jun 2011;170(6):731-739.
- 194. Metcalf BS, Hosking J, Fremeaux AE, Jeffery AN, Voss LD, Wilkin TJ. BMI was right all along: taller children really are fatter (implications of making childhood BMI independent of height) EarlyBird 48. Int J Obes (Lond). Apr 2011;35(4):541-547.
- 195. Huang RC, de Klerk N, Mori TA, et al. Differential relationships between anthropometry measures and cardiovascular risk factors in boys and girls. Int J Pediatr Obes. Jun 2011;6(2-2):e271-282.
- 196. Vuksan V, Peeva V, Rogovik A, et al. The metabolic syndrome in healthy, multiethnic adolescents in Toronto, Ontario: the use of fasting blood glucose as a simple indicator. Can J Cardiol. Mar 2010;26(3):e128-132.
- 197. Jago R, Drews KL, McMurray RG, et al. Fatness, fitness, and cardiometabolic risk factors among sixth-grade youth. Med Sci Sports Exerc. Aug 2010;42(8):1502-1510.
- 198. Ouyang F, Christoffel KK, Brickman WJ, et al. Adiposity is inversely related to insulin sensitivity in relatively lean Chinese adolescents: a population-based twin study. Am J Clin Nutr. Mar 2010;91(3):662-671.
- 199. Lawlor DA, Benfield L, Logue J, et al. Association between general and central adiposity in childhood, and change in these, with cardiovascular risk factors in adolescence: prospective cohort study. BMJ. 2010;341:c6224.
- 200. Denney-Wilson E, Cowell CT, Okely AD, Hardy LL, Aitken R, Dobbins T. Associations between insulin and glucose concentrations and anthropometric measures of fat mass in Australian adolescents. BMC Pediatr. 2010;10:58.
- 201. Zeelie A, Moss SJ, Kruger HS. The relationship between body composition and selected metabolic syndrome markers in black adolescents in South Africa: the PLAY study. Nutrition. Nov-Dec 2010;26(11-12):1059-1064.

- 202. Hirschler V, Ruiz A, Romero T, Dalamon R, Molinari C. Comparison of different anthropometric indices for identifying insulin resistance in schoolchildren. Diabetes Technol Ther. Sep 2009;11(9):615-621.
- 203. Arngrimsson SA, Sveinsson T, Gunnarsdottir I, Palsson GI, Johannsson E, Thorsdottir I. The relation of fatness to insulin is independent of fitness in 9- but not 15-yr-olds. Med Sci Sports Exerc. Jan 2008;40(1):43-49.
- 204. Gardner DS, Metcalf BS, Hosking J, Jeffery AN, Voss LD, Wilkin TJ. Trends, associations and predictions of insulin resistance in prepubertal children (EarlyBird 29). Pediatr Diabetes. Jun 2008;9(3 Pt 1):214-220.
- 205. Manios Y, Kourlaba G, Kafatos A, Cook TL, Spyridaki A, Fragiadakis GA. Associations of several anthropometric indices with insulin resistance in children: The Children Study. Acta Paediatr. Apr 2008;97(4):494-499.
- 206. He Q, Zhang X, He S, et al. Higher insulin, triglycerides, and blood pressure with greater trunk fat in Tanner 1 Chinese. Obesity (Silver Spring). Apr 2007;15(4):1004-1011.
- 207. Ramachandran A, Snehalatha C, Yamuna A, Murugesan N, Narayan KM. Insulin resistance and clustering of cardiometabolic risk factors in urban teenagers in southern India. Diabetes Care. Jul 2007;30(7):1828-1833.
- Sung RY, Yu CC, Choi KC, et al. Waist circumference and body mass index in Chinese children: cutoff values for predicting cardiovascular risk factors. Int J Obes (Lond). Mar 2007;31(3):550-558.
- 209. Thorsdottir I, Gunnarsdottir I, Palsson GI, Johannsson E. Anthropometric predictors of serum fasting insulin in 9- and 15-year-old children and adolescents. Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis. May 2006;16(4):263-271.
- 210. Garces C, Gutierrez-Guisado J, Benavente M, et al. Obesity in Spanish schoolchildren: relationship with lipid profile and insulin resistance. Obes Res. Jun 2005;13(6):959-963.
- 211. Wilson DM, Wang Y, Cullen KW, et al. Assessing weight-related biochemical cardiovascular risk factors in African-American girls. Obes Res. Sep 2004;12 Suppl:73S-83S.
- 212. Misra A, Vikram NK, Arya S, et al. High prevalence of insulin resistance in postpubertal Asian Indian children is associated with adverse truncal body fat patterning, abdominal adiposity and excess body fat. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord. Oct 2004;28(10):1217-1226.

- 213. Klein DJ, Aronson Friedman L, Harlan WR, et al. Obesity and the development of insulin resistance and impaired fasting glucose in black and white adolescent girls: a longitudinal study. Diabetes Care. Feb 2004;27(2):378-383.
- Molero-Conejo E, Morales LM, Fernandez V, et al. Lean adolescents with increased risk for metabolic syndrome. Arch Latinoam Nutr. Mar 2003;53(1):39-46.
- 215. Lindsay RS, Hanson RL, Roumain J, Ravussin E, Knowler WC, Tataranni PA. Body mass index as a measure of adiposity in children and adolescents: relationship to adiposity by dual energy x-ray absorptiometry and to cardiovascular risk factors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Sep 2001;86(9):4061-4067.
- 216. Bavdekar A, Yajnik CS, Fall CH, et al. Insulin resistance syndrome in 8-year-old Indian children: small at birth, big at 8 years, or both? Diabetes. Dec 1999;48(12):2422-2429.
- 217. Freedman DS, Serdula MK, Srinivasan SR, Berenson GS. Relation of circumferences and skinfold thicknesses to lipid and insulin concentrations in children and adolescents: the Bogalusa Heart Study. Am J Clin Nutr. Feb 1999;69(2):308-317.
- 218. Jiang X, Srinivasan SR, Berenson GS. Relation of obesity to insulin secretion and clearance in adolescents: the Bogalusa Heart Study. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord. Oct 1996;20(10):951-956.
- 219. Mo-Suwan L, Lebel L. Risk factors for cardiovascular disease in obese and normal school children: association of insulin with other cardiovascular risk factors. Biomed Environ Sci. Sep 1996;9(2-3):269-275.
- 220. Ronnemaa T, Knip M, Lautala P, et al. Serum insulin and other cardiovascular risk indicators in children, adolescents and young adults. Ann Med. Feb 1991;23(1):67-72.

CHAPTER 3: THE ASSOCIATION OF DIETARY AND ANTHROPOMETRIC FACTORS WITH INSULIN-RELATED BIOMARKERS IN ADOLESCENT GIRLS: RESULTS FROM THE DIETARY INTERVENTION STUDY IN CHILDREN (DISC)

3.1. Abstract

Background: Dietary and anthropometric factors during adolescence have been hypothesized to impact future chronic disease risk through their effect on insulin-related biomarker levels. Information on the associations between diet, anthropometry and insulin-related biomarkers in adolescence, however, are limited.

Objectives: To examine associations of dietary intake of selected nutrients and body mass index (BMI)-for-age percentile (BMIPCT) with serum insulin-related biomarkers (insulin, C-peptide, glucose) and insulin sensitivity (homeostasis model assessment of insulin resistance [HOMA]) in adolescent girls who took part in the DISC study.

Design: The current study included 176 postmenarcheal adolescent girls (mean age: 16.6 ± 0.9 yrs) who attended the last visit of the DISC. Dietary intake was examined through 3 averaged, nonconsecutive 24–hour dietary recalls. Biomarkers were determined by immunoassay (insulin, C-peptide), enzymatic reaction (glucose) or HOMA calculation (insulin sensitivity). BMI was examined as BMIPCT based on Centers for Disease Control growth charts 2000. Associations of dietary and anthropometric factors with biomarkers were estimated using crude and adjusted Pearson's correlation analyses and multivariable linear regression models. To mitigate skewness, insulin, HOMA and nutrients were logarithmically transformed; C-peptide and glucose were modeled untransformed.

Results: In adjusted correlation analyses, the following dietary factors were found to be significantly associated with the biomarkers of interest (p<0.05): total fat, vegetable protein, starch and fiber with C-peptide; sucrose with insulin; sucrose with HOMA; no significant dietary factor for glucose was found. BMIPCT was significantly associated with C-peptide, insulin and HOMA, not with glucose in adjusted correlation analyses. In stepwise linear regression multivariable models with forward selection that included confounding variables such as age, time since menarche, treatment, and energy intake, the most significant dietary or anthropometric factors associated with C-peptide were fiber [β =-174.13 ± 60.44, p=0.005], vegetable protein (β = -207.5 ± 79.4, p=0.01) and BMIPCT (β =2.90 ± 0.76, p=0.0002); the most significant factor associated with insulin was BMIPCT (β =0.007 ± 0.001, p<0.0001); the most significant factors associated with HOMA were starch (β =-0.31 ± 0.15, p=0.04) and BMIPCT (β =0.008 ± 0.001, p<0.0001); no significant factor was associated with glucose.

Conclusions: After adjustment for BMIPCT and energy intake, this study suggests dietary fiber or vegetable protein intake in adolescent girls is inversely associated with C-peptide, and starch intake is inversely associated with HOMA. BMIPCT is also positively and independently associated with insulin, C-peptide and HOMA levels.

3.2. Introduction

Chronic diseases, such as type 2 diabetes, cancer, and cardiovascular diseases, are among the top ten leading causes of death in the United States.¹ The prevalence of the associated condition, obesity, has steadily increased in the past 25 years among children and adolescents,² as well as among adults.³ This increase has been accompanied by an increase in several insulin-related metabolic abnormalities.^{4,5} Higher adult insulin-related biomarker levels have been associated with increased chronic disease risk⁶⁻¹⁶ and childhood biomarker levels may track into adulthood.¹⁷⁻²⁰ Adolescence is a transitional period accompanied by tremendous growth and development, and could be a critical time in affecting future metabolic control as reflected by changes in insulinrelated biomarker levels (insulin, C-peptide, glucose, insulin sensitivity [HOMA]) in later life.^{21,22} Therefore, levels of insulin-related biomarkers during adolescence may reflect changes in lifetime risk for chronic diseases.

Dietary intake has been found to be associated with changes in insulinrelated biomarkers in adults, children and adolescents. Among adults, in a metaanalysis of 15 cohort studies mainly in non-diabetic populations, diets high in whole grains, fish, fruits, vegetables and nuts/seeds are associated with lower fasting insulin and glucose levels regardless of insulin or glucose associated genetic loci identified by genome-wide association studies.²³ In healthy girls, four studies²⁴⁻²⁷ have specifically reported the associations between dietary factors

and components of insulin-related biomarker levels. They reported that higher intake of whole grains was associated with lower insulin and C-peptide levels.²⁴ Lower total sugar intake,²⁵ lower sugar-sweetened beverage intake²⁷, a healthy dietary pattern,²⁶ and higher fiber intake²⁵ were associated with lower HOMA levels. Information on associations between dietary nutrient factors and insulin-related biomarker levels in adolescent girls, therefore, is limited.

Adiposity generally results from a chronic imbalance between energy intake and energy expenditure and is closely associated with insulin resistance, insulin action, and glucose homeostasis.²⁸ General adiposity is measured by body mass index (BMI) and reflects primarily subcutaneous fat deposition. Whether general adiposity is associated with changes in insulin-related biomarkers among adolescents, however, still needs further study.

Dietary intake and adiposity have been hypothesized to be associated with insulin-related biomarker levels primarily through their effect on carbohydrate metabolism. It is well known that blood glucose is the major factor that regulates insulin secretion,²⁹ and insulin regulates glucose metabolism mainly in three tissues: liver, muscle and adipose.³⁰ C-peptide and insulin are both cleavage products from proinsulin and are secreted in equal molar amounts.^{31,32} C-peptide has a longer half-life than insulin and therefore may more accurately reflect insulin secretion.³³

The aim of this study was to examine whether or which dietary or anthropometric factors are related to changes in fasting serum insulin-related biomarkers (insulin, C-peptide, glucose) and insulin sensitivity (HOMA) in adolescent girls. We used data from girls 14-18 years of age participating the Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC). The DISC was a multicenter, randomized controlled clinical trial to examine the safety and efficacy of a dietary intervention to reduce serum low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) levels in children.³⁴ Understanding dietary or anthropometric factors associated with the insulin-related biomarkers among healthy, postmenarcheal adolescent girls, may shed light on the development of dietary or anthropometry related intervention recommendations for this population.

3.3. Methods

Study Design of the DISC and the insulin related biomarkers study (IRBS)

The current study included adolescent girls who were originally participants in the DISC. The design of the DISC has been well described in previous literature.³⁴⁻⁴⁰ Briefly, the DISC was a longitudinal multicenter randomized controlled clinical trial that was initiated at 6 U.S. centers in 1988 and included 663 (301 girls, 362 boys) healthy children aged 8-10 years at baseline with a median follow-up of 7 years. The original aim of the DISC was to determine the efficacy of a low-fat dietary intervention to decrease serum low-density lipoprotein (LDL) cholesterol levels and its safety to promote growth and development. Participants had serum LDL cholesterol levels in the 80th-98th

percentile,⁴¹ and were randomized to either a dietary intervention group or usual care control group. The DISC behavioral intervention successfully promoted decreased consumption of red meats and whole milk dairy products and increased consumption of fruits, vegetables and whole grains in order to limit total and saturated fat intakes to 28%, and less than 8%, respectively, of daily caloric intake and to increase dietary fiber intake in children during puberty.³⁷ The dietary intake differences were most pronounced between girls in the intervention vs. usual care group at year 3, and there was generally no dietary intake difference at the last visit. The National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute (NHLBI) sponsored the DISC study and an NHLBI-appointed independent data and safety monitoring committee provided oversight.

The IRBS was an ancillary study of the DISC, designed to examine the effect of the DISC dietary intervention and nutritional factors on insulin- and insulin-related growth factor-axes biomarkers analyzed in blood samples collected from girls.³⁹ The IRBS was approved by the DISC steering committee, the Department of Defense, Michigan State University and the Fox Chase Cancer Center human subject review boards. The current analyses were focused on the associations between reported dietary intakes and insulin-related biomarker (insulin, C-peptide, glucose and HOMA) levels among adolescent girls who attended the last DISC visit and had serum samples available. The last visit took place between 6.4–9.1 years (median=7 years) after girls' randomization in DISC when they were between 14.6 years and 18.9 years old.³⁴ The DISC

dietary intervention did not lead to detectable differences in the insulin-related biomarkers overall.

Of a total 301 girls participating in the original DISC study, 269 girls attended the last visit and 198 of them had serum available to measure levels of insulin-related biomarkers. After excluding girls with missing dietary data (n=10) or missing data on time since menarche (n=9) or girls who were pregnant (n=2), 177 girls had complete data on dietary intake, insulin-related biomarkers, and time since menarche at the last visit of the DISC. One additional girl was excluded due to implausible insulin (48.0 uU/mL) and HOMA (11.6) values, leaving a total of 176 girls between 14.6 years to 18.9 years of age for analysis. No statistically significant differences were found between girls in the final sample (n=176) compared with the excluded sample (n=125) in terms of sociodemographic characteristics (race, mothers' education, family income, or treatment group), total energy intake, BMIPCT or LDL cholesterol levels.

Data Collection and Assessment

Dietary Assessment

Dietary assessment procedures for the DISC study have been previously documented.^{38,39,42} Briefly, dietary intakes were measured using 3 nonconsecutive 24-hour dietary recalls at baseline (before randomization), post-randomization years 1, 3, 5, and at the last visit. The first recall was obtained through a face-to-face interview at the clinic and the following 2 recalls were obtained by telephone interview. Nutrient analyses were performed by the Nutrition Coordinating Center, University of Minnesota, using Nutrition Data

System version 20.⁴² The mean intake from the three recalls at each visit was used to estimate each girl's nutrient intake.

Insulin-related Biomarker Measures

Blood samples were collected by venipuncture in the morning following an overnight fast at baseline, year 1, 3, 5 and the last visit. After blood was completely clotted, samples were centrifuged and serum was aliguoted and stored at around -70°C or colder until it was thawed for analyses for hormone, lipid and micronutrient levels for the DISC.³⁹ Serum samples for the insulinrelated biomarker measurements had been thawed twice to allow removal of additional aliquots of serum, and were refrozen immediately at around -70°C or colder. Glucose, insulin and C-peptide assays were conducted at Boston Children's Hospital (Dr. Nader Rifai's laboratory, Department of Laboratory Medicine, Harvard University). Glucose was measured by the glucose oxidase reaction using Roche Diagnostics reagents (Indianapolis, IN). C-peptide was measured by an ultra-sensitive electrochemiluminescence immunoassay using Elecsys technology (Roche Diagnostics, Indianapolis, IN). Insulin was measured by an ultra-sensitive enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) (ALPCO, Windham, NH). As an indirect measure of insulin resistance status, HOMA was derived from fasting insulin (uU/mL) x fasting glucose (mmol/L)/22.5.43

Anthropometry

Data were collected at baseline and annually thereafter by trained personnel blinded to participants' treatment group assignments. Height and weight were measured twice, and if the difference was within allowed tolerances (0.5 cm for height and 0.2 kg for weight), the 2 values were averaged.⁴⁰ If differences in the two measurements were larger than allowed, the measurement was taken again and the two closest values were averaged. BMI was calculated as weight (kg) divided by height² (m). BMI standardized measurement BMIPCT was computed based on Centers for Disease Control growth charts 2000.⁴⁴ In children and adolescents, BMIPCT points the relative position of the child's BMI among a reference population of children of the same age and gender, given that the percentage of body fat differs with age and sex in children and adolescents.⁴⁴ According to the National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS) 2007 recommendation, BMIPCT≥95th is categorized as obese and 85th ≤ BMIPCT < 95th is categorized as overweight.⁴⁵

Covariate Measures

Covariates including demographic information (age, race/ethnicity, household income, mother's education) and lifestyle information (physical activity, smoking status, alcohol consumption, medical conditions and use of medications) were assessed by questionnaire. Information on onset of menses, pregnancy history and oral contraceptives use was collected starting with the year 3 visits.

Statistical Methods

The current study was a cross-sectional analysis using data collected at the last visit (ages 14.6-18.9 years) to examine the effect of dietary constituents

including fat, animal protein, vegetable protein, carbohydrate, lactose, fructose, glucose, sucrose, starch, fiber, calcium, zinc, iron, and sodium on insulin-related biomarker levels. The selection of nutrients examined was based on the literature that showed the association between these nutrients with insulin-related biomarkers (Insulin, C-peptide, Glucose, and HOMA) and the availability of data in our study.^{25,27,46-55} The nutritional factors were energy adjusted through the multivariate nutrient-density approach.⁵⁶ To mitigate skewness, insulin, HOMA and all nutrients were log transformed. C-peptide and glucose were approximately normally distributed and were therefore not log transformed.

Descriptive statistics were calculated as N (%) for baseline categorical variables such as race/ethnicity, total household income, treatment group and mother's education. Descriptive statistics for continuous variables at the last visit included age, anthropometric measurements reported as a mean (standard deviation, SD), and nutritional intake and biomarker levels reported as median (interguartile range, IQR).

Associations between nutrients, BMIPCT and biomarkers were estimated using crude and partial correlation analyses. Because total energy intake is associated with nutrient intake,⁵⁶ age, time since menarche are associated with insulin-related biomarkers in the literature,⁵⁷⁻⁶¹ and treatment group is a dietary intervention factor affecting the dietary intake in our study population, we controlled for total energy intake, age, time since menarche and treatment group in the partial correlation analyses. Further, geometric mean levels (insulin and

HOMA) or least squares mean levels (C-peptide and glucose) of each biomarker were calculated within quartiles of each nutrient to fully describe the associations between the outcome (insulin-related biomarkers) and the exposure of interest (dietary factors) adjusting for total energy intake, age, time since menarche and treatment group. We tested the linear trends across quartiles by using the medians of biomarkers in each nutrient quartile category as continuous variables.

Associations were also examined using simple linear regression models and multivariable linear regression models. Initial simple linear regression models examined the effects of all selected nutrients (fat, animal protein, vegetable protein, carbohydrate, lactose, fructose, glucose, sucrose, starch, fiber, calcium, zinc, iron, and sodium) on each of the insulin-related biomarker levels. Potential confounding factors including age, time since menarche, treatment group status, BMIPCT, physical activity, batch number, mother's education (high school or less, some college, and college or graduate degree), physical activity (hours of moderate and intense activity per week) and dietary supplement intake (yes or no) were also examined in the simple linear regression models. The selection of the covariates into the initial multivariable models were based on the simple linear regression models with parameter estimate p-values less than 0.20. In order to further select covariates entered into a more parsimonious model, we used a forward regression approach with p<0.20 as the initial significance criterion. In order to avoid multicollinearity of dietary variables, we only include dietary variables that have bivariate correlations less than r=0.60. Therefore, for multivariable linear regression analyses, vegetable protein and fiber intake

(r=0.74, p<0.0001) for C-peptide was examined in separate models due to collinearity. The nutrient variables entered in the multivariable regression model for C-peptide were total energy, total fat, fiber or vegetable protein and starch; for insulin were total energy, total fat, sucrose, and zinc; for glucose were total energy, lactose, starch and dietary glucose; for HOMA were total energy, total fat, zinc, starch, sucrose, and glucose.

We also conducted the following sensitivity analyses. Due to potential interactions by racial/ethnicity⁶²⁻⁶⁴ and that 91.5% of our sample either self-reported or were reported by parents as being 'white' in the last visit data, we conducted analyses subset to these girls. Secondary analyses in intervention group and usual care group were also performed to see if the dietary factors remained the same. Interaction terms between dietary factors and the other main factors including BMIPCT, age at visit, time since menarche or treatment group were evaluated to examine whether associations between dietary factors and biomarker levels varied with different levels of the other main factors.

All analyses were performed by using SAS 9.3 software (SAS Institute Inc, Cary, NC).

3.4. Results

Demographic and socioeconomic characteristics of the participants are presented in **Table 3.1**. The majority of the participants were white, had higher household income (\geq \$30,000) and had higher mother's education (> some college). Participants attending the last visit were equally distributed in the intervention group (50.6%) and the usual care group (49.4%).

Results of the summary statistics for the key covariates, nutrients, anthropometric factors and insulin-related biomarkers are shown in **Table 3.2**. Means and standard deviations (SD) are reported for covariates (age, time since menarche and physical activity) and anthropometric factors (height, weight, BMI, BMI-for-age percentile). Medians (IQ ranges) are reported for nutrient intakes and insulin-related biomarkers. Insulin, C-peptide, glucose and HOMA values were within published normal reference ranges for the adolescent population.^{21,65}

Table 3.3 shows the results of the crude and adjusted partial correlations between various nutrients and each of the four insulin-related biomarkers. The significance level and the strength of the associations between the outcome (biomarkers) and the exposures of interest (nutrient intakes) were not changed after adjusting for total energy intake, age, time since menarche and treatment group. Total fat, vegetable protein, starch and fiber were identified as statistically significant factors of C-peptide (p<0.05) in both crude and adjusted correlation analyses. Adjusted Pearson's correlation coefficients (r) for the above four dietary variables were 0.17, -0.21, -0.18 and -0.21, respectively. Dietary sucrose intake was shown to be a significant factor for insulin in the adjusted correlation analyses (r=0.17, p<0.05). None of the nutrients was significantly correlated with glucose levels. Dietary sucrose intake was significantly positively correlated with HOMA in the adjusted correlation analyses (r=0.18, p<0.05). BMIPCT was significantly associated with C-peptide (r=0.29, p<0.05), insulin (r=0.44, p<0.05)

and HOMA (r=0.42, p<0.05), not with glucose (r=0.07, p=0.39) in adjusted correlation analyses.

Table 3.4 shows the least squares means of C-peptide level as well as geometric means of insulin and HOMA by quartiles of the statistically significant nutrients (ie, those nutrients shown to be significantly correlated with insulin-related biomarkers in Table 3.3) from the correlation analyses, adjusting for age, time since menarche, energy intake and treatment group. For C-peptide, among the four significant nutrients (total fat, vegetable protein, starch and fiber), trends in adjusted least squares means of C-peptide across quartiles of nutrients were significant for vegetable protein (p=0.03) and fiber (p=0.03). For insulin and HOMA, the linear trends across increasing quartiles of sucrose intake were not significant, although the crude and adjusted Pearson correlation tests showed significant correlations.

In forward selection multivariable analysis of C-peptide mutually adjusting for age, time since menarche, BMIPCT, energy intake, treatment group, starch and fiber, only BMIPCT (β =2.90 ± 0.76, p=0.0002) and fiber intake (β =-174.13 ± 60.44, p=0.005) remained as significant factors of C-peptide, as shown in **Table 3.5**. Because C-peptide and BMIPCT are not log transformed while nutrients of interest were log transformed, β coefficients can be interpreted as the expected change in the biomarkers. For example, the β coefficients indicate that a 10 unit increase of BMIPCT is associated with a 29 pmol/L increase of C-peptide level, and a 10% increase in fiber intake is associated with a 16.60 pmol/L decrease of C-peptide level. **Figure 3.1** shows the inverse association between fiber intake

and C-peptide level. Potential confounding factors including mother's education, physical activity and dietary supplement intake were not significantly associated with biomarkers in the simple linear regression models, therefore were not included in the multivariable models. In a similar model including age, time since menarche, BMIPCT, treatment group, energy intake, starch and vegetable protein, BMIPCT (β =2.81 ± 0.76, p=0.003) and vegetable protein (β =-207.5 ± 79.4, p=0.01) were identified as significant factors (data not shown in the table). In the sensitivity analysis including only white girls, the results were still the same as all girls included (data not shown). In the secondary analyses using the same multivariable linear regression model among girls in the intervention group, only fiber was identified as a significant factor for C-peptide (β =-268.3 ± 87.3, p=0.003). In contrast, only BMIPCT (β =3.38 ± 0.92, p=0.0004) was found to be a significant factor for C-peptide among girls in the usual care group. There was no statistically significant difference of either fiber or starch intake or BMIPCT between intervention and usual care groups. Observed difference in the selection of the factors in the treatment groups may be due to the reduced sample size in the secondary analyses stratified by treatment group.

Multivariable liner regression analyses with forward selection (p<0.05) were also performed for insulin, glucose and HOMA adjusting for age, time since menarche, BMIPCT, treatment group and energy intake as shown in **Table 3.5**. For insulin, BMIPCT (β =0.007 ± 0.001, p<0.0001), age (β =0.11 ± 0.04, p=0.005) and time since menarche (β =-0.11 ± 0.04, p=0.0004) showed significant associations. Because insulin, HOMA and nutrients of interest were log

transformed, β coefficients can be interpreted as proportional changes. For example, the β coefficients indicate a 10% increase in BMIPCT is associated with a 0.07% increase in insulin, a 10% increase in age is associated with a 1% increase in insulin, and a 10% increase in time since menarche is associated with a 1% decrease in insulin. For glucose, none of the variables was selected to be a significant factor. For HOMA, starch (β =-0.31 ± 0.15, p=0.04), BMIPCT $(\beta=0.008 \pm 0.001, p<0.0001)$, age $(\beta=0.12 \pm 0.04, p=0.006)$ and time since menarche (β =-0.12 ± 0.03, p=0.0003) were identified to be significant. This indicates a 10% increase in BMIPCT is associated with a 0.08% increase in HOMA, a 10% increase in age is associated with a 1% increase in HOMA, a 10% increase in time since menarche is associated with a 1% decrease in HOMA, and a 10% increase in starch intake is associated with a 3% decrease in HOMA. Secondary analyses for HOMA by treatment group showed BMIPCT was a significant factor for HOMA in the intervention group (β =0.005 ± 0.002, p=0.01); in contrast, starch (β =-0.52 ± 0.24, p=0.03), BMIPCT (β =0.008 ± 0.002, p<0.0001), and time since menarche (β =-0.08 ± 0.04, p=0.04) remained as significant factors of HOMA in the usual care group. Tests for interaction did not indicate that the treatment group assignment, age, time since menarche, or BMIPCT modified the associations of dietary factors and insulin-related biomarkers (data not shown). Sensitivity analyses were also conducted including BMIPCT and BMIPCT change (BMIPCT at the last visit - BMIPCT at the baseline visit) in the same multivariable linear regression model (data not shown). The results showed the BMIPCT rather than BMIPCT change had a significantly

positive association with insulin, C-peptide and HOMA levels, indicating the BMIPCT around the time of the blood draw had more impact on the biomarker levels compared to the BMIPCT change.

3.5. Discussion

In our study of 176 postmenarcheal adolescent girls (aged 14-18 years) who attended the last visit of the DISC, we showed several nutrient intakes were associated with insulin-related biomarker levels. Dietary fiber or vegetable protein intake was inversely associated with serum C-peptide level, and starch intake was potentially inversely associated with HOMA value. Our results also showed BMIPCTs were significantly positively associated with insulin, C-peptide and HOMA values.

Our results of BMIPCT as a highly significant positive factor for insulin, Cpeptide and HOMA levels are consistent with other studies that showed higher BMI was associated with higher levels of insulin-related biomarkers (insulin, Cpeptide, or HOMA) in adults and adolescents.^{66,67} The positive associations between BMIPCT and insulin, C-peptide and HOMA levels remained significant after controlling for dietary factors, physical activity, and time since menarche, which suggests an independent effect of BMIPCT on these insulin-related biomarker levels. In addition, our results showed the BMIPCTs rather than BMIPCT changes had significant positive associations with insulin, C-peptide and HOMA levels, which indicated that the BMIPCT around the time of the blood draw had more impact on the biomarker levels compared to the BMIPCT change.

In contrast, three other studies⁶⁸⁻⁷⁰ reported significant relations between BMI change and insulin or HOMA levels in children and adolescents with age 9-10 years at baseline and 7-10 years of follow-up, although BMIPCTs were not used in these studies.

In children, the relationship between dietary factors and insulin biomarker levels, especially C-peptide, has been less investigated. To date, there is only one study reporting dietary factors on C-peptide level among adolescents.²⁴ The study, based on data collected from participants aged 12-19 years in NHANES 1999-2004, reported an inverse association between whole grain intake and Cpeptide levels (Ptrend=0.019).²⁴ Since whole grain is a major source of fiber, our finding of an inverse association between fiber intake and serum C-peptide level is consistent with their results. For other insulin-related biomarkers (insulin, glucose or HOMA), we identified several studies including both boys and girls that studied specific dietary factors on these biomarkers among children and adolescents.^{24-27,47,48,50,51,71-77} A healthy dietary pattern was reported to be inversely associated with glucose, insulin and HOMA levels among children 14 years of age.²⁶ Specific food or food groups such as whole-grains,²⁴ soluble fiber,⁷¹ milk⁷² and nuts⁷³ were found to be inversely associated with insulin, glucose, and HOMA levels. In contrast, total sugar,²⁵ soft drinks/sweetened beverages intake,⁷⁴ sugar-sweetened beverage intake²⁷ and simple

carbohydrate⁷⁷ were found to be positively related with insulin, glucose, and HOMA levels. Specific macro- or micro-nutrients such as total energy, fat, saturated fat, protein intakes,⁵⁰ energy percentage from fat, protein,⁷⁵ and fructose⁴⁸ were reported to be positively associated with insulin, glucose, and HOMA levels; calcium⁵¹ and zinc⁴⁷ intakes were negatively associated with insulin, glucose, and HOMA levels. All of these studies were based on crosssectional study designs to evaluate the relationship between certain dietary or nutritional intakes and at least one of the four insulin-related biomarkers (insulin, C-peptide, glucose and HOMA).

In contrast to the significant findings of total energy, fat, saturated fat, protein intakes,⁵⁰ energy percentage from fat, protein,⁷⁵ fructose⁴⁸, calcium⁵¹ and zinc⁴⁷ and insulin-related biomarker levels from previous literature among children and adolescents, our study did not find significant associations. There are several methodological considerations that must be considered when interpreting the previous published studies examining associations between nutritional and insulin-related biomarkers. Most of the studies examining dietary factors and insulin-related biomarkers either did not fully adjust for the confounding factors such as physical activity, or examine the interaction terms. In both children and adults, higher physical activity is consistently associated with lower insulin levels,^{46,78} therefore, studies that have not controlled for physical activity may generate false positive results. When both pre- and post-menarcheal

girls were included, few studies conducted stratified analyses by menarcheal status. Given that the insulin-related biomarker levels peak during puberty and declines after puberty, not taking into account menarche status may bias the results toward null findings.

The inverse association in the present analyses between dietary fiber intake and C-peptide is consistent with a previous study that found higher dietary fiber intake was associated with lower C-peptide levels in adult women.⁷⁹ We did not find a significant association between dietary fiber and fasting insulin level among adolescent girls, although an inverse association among adults was reported by others.⁸⁰ C-peptide measured in blood is a good indicator of insulin production,⁸¹ and therefore may more accurately reflect the true association between diet and insulin production. The major source of fiber comes from dietary intake of vegetables, fruits, unrefined whole grains and legumes.⁸² Dietary fiber can be soluble which dissolves in water or insoluble which does not dissolve in water. In prospective cohort studies, it has been found that insoluble fiber instead of soluble fiber is consistently associated with decreased risk for type 2 diabetes.⁸³ Our results (data not shown) also showed that insoluble fiber was significantly associated with decreased C-peptide levels whereas soluble fiber was not significantly associated with C-peptide levels. Unknown mechanisms between the two types of fiber need to be further disentangled.

The relationship between overall starch intake and insulin-related biomarkers among adolescents are still unclear. In our analyses, starch was not shown to be significantly correlated with HOMA in crude and adjusted correlation analyses (p=0.09), but was significantly negatively associated with HOMA in multivariable regression models adjusting for BMIPCT, age and time since menarche. Since our study is the first to examine the effect of dietary starch on the HOMA value in postmenarcheal adolescent girls, this result requires replication. Starch is a type of carbohydrate, with the glucose units arranged either in a straight chain called amylose or a branched chain called amylopectin.⁸⁴ Some starch is highly digestible but some, called resistant starch, is unable to be digested in the small intestine and has a similar action as a fiber in the large intestine.⁸⁴ Both resistant starch and soluble fiber have been found to decrease insulin-related biomarker levels in adults.⁸⁵ We speculate that the uncertain relationship between overall starch intake and HOMA value in our study is because we could not differentiate resistant starch from digestible starch, and other types of carbohydrate such as fiber intake. Therefore, different statistical models may generate different significance levels of associations between starch intake and HOMA.

Sucrose is associated with insulin and HOMA in correlation analysis model, but is only associated with HOMA in forward linear regression model. The non-significant finding between sucrose and C-peptide in either correlation analysis or linear regression model could be due to the stronger associations

between fiber intake and C-peptide. Since our study is also the first to examine the effect of dietary sucrose on the HOMA value in postmenarcheal adolescent girls, these results require replication as well.

We also speculate a plausible reason for the null results on the findings of dietary or anthropometric factors on fasting serum glucose level is that the range of glucose level in our study population was narrow with median (IQR) values at 78.0 (73.5-82.0) mg/dL. These values are at the lower end of the recommended normal range of fasting serum glucose value for adolescents.

Our study has several strengths. First, in evaluating the association between nutritional factors and insulin-related biomarkers, our study had critical information available on time since menarche. Adolescence is characterized by many biological changes such as height, weight, sex maturation, skeletal growth and changes in location and quantity of body fat.^{21,22} During childhood, fasting insulin, glucose and HOMA index levels have been consistently shown to peak in normal weight children around the age of menarche,^{57,86} and therefore it's critically important to consider time since menarche when examining factors of biomarker levels. We ensured that our current study population included only postmenarcheal girls who had passed the peak of their insulin and HOMA levels during the normal pubertal growth and considered time since menarche as a confounder in analyses. Second, all the measurements of the insulin-related biomarker levels were performed on fasting blood samples, which minimized the measurement bias in our study. Glucose levels are well known to decrease

significantly, particularly in children, during fasting,⁸⁷ and therefore fasting-based indices for insulin secretion are recommended for epidemiologic studies.⁸⁸ Third, we employed energy-adjusted nutrient intake values to reduce the measurement errors caused by misreporting of dietary energy intake, since a previous study showed the adolescents were more likely to misreport their energy intake.⁸⁹ Fourth, we use BMIPCT instead of BMI to account for the considerable variation of BMI with age among children and adolescents.

Out study has some limitations. First, cross-sectional analyses prevent us from making causal inference, though biomarker levels are unlikely to determine dietary intake. Second, participants were selected to the DISC because they had serum LDL cholesterol levels within the normal range at baseline, but that were relatively elevated during age 8-10 years, which may limit the generalizability of our study results. However, when these girls reached age 14-18 years during the last visit, the average LDL cholesterol levels were not elevated. According to the cutoff points by sex and age in adolescents defined from the National Health and Nutrition Education Survey (NHANES),⁹⁰ only 33% of our included girls had LDL cholesterol levels were shown to have racial/ethnic difference; however, most of our study population was reported by parents to be 'white', which may also restrict the generalization of our results.^{91,92}

3.6. Conclusions

Our study results indicate that higher fiber or vegetable protein intake is significantly associated with lower fasting serum C-peptide levels, indicative of lower insulin production; higher intake of starch is significantly associated with lower HOMA value in adolescent girls; higher BMIPCT is consistently significantly associated with higher insulin, C-peptide and HOMA values. The association of a high fiber/vegetable protein or a high starch intake with lower levels of insulinrelated biomarkers highlights an importance of a dietary pattern that is high in fiber intake, especially soluble fiber and resistant starch. The association of BMIPCT and insulin-related biomarkers emphasizes the effects of adiposity on components of insulin-related biomarkers. This study supports dietary recommendations for children to eat high fiber diets such as whole grains and fruits and vegetables, it also supports the importance of disease prevention starting from childhood and adolescence. Future longitudinal studies are needed to determine the most effective dietary pattern to promote fiber-rich food among children and adolescents, as well as healthy behaviors to control obesity among children and adolescents, which may help decrease risk of chronic diseases later in life.

Table 3.1. Sociodemographic characteristics of adolescent girls in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study at the last visit (n=176)

	n ¹	% ²
Race/ethnicity		
White	161	91.5
Black	8	4.5
Other	7	4.0
Total household income		
<\$20,000	17	9.6
\$20,000 to <\$30,000	29	16.5
\$30,000 to <\$50,000	65	36.9
\$50,000+	64	36.4
Missing	1	0.6
Mother's education		
High school or less	40	22.7
Some college	42	23.9
College degree	44	25.0
Graduate degree	33	18.8

Table 3.1. (cont'd)

Missing	17	9.7
Treatment group		
Intervention	89	50.6
Usual care	87	49.4

¹Data presented for girls with complete data on diet, menarche, and C-peptide at the last visit.

²Percentages may not add up to 100 because of rounding or missing values.

Variables ¹	Mean (SD)
Age (y)	16.6 (0.9)
Time since menarche (y)	3.7 (1.2)
Height (cm)	164.1 (6.1)
Weight (kg)	60.7 (11.1)
BMI	22.5 (3.6)
BMI for age (percentile)	59.5 (27.3)
Moderate-to-vigorous Physical Activity (hr/wk) ²	17.0 (12.3)
Energy/nutrient	Median (IQR)
Energy (kcal)	1572.1 (671.8)
Total fat (% kcal)	28.0 (9.7)
Total protein (% kcal)	14.3 (3.9)
Total carbohydrate (% kcal)	58.0 (10.6)
Animal protein (g/1000 kcal)	23.2 (8.9)
Vegetable protein (g/1000 kcal)	12.2 (4.4)
Lactose (g/1000 kcal)	9.6 (9.8)
Fructose (g/1000 kcal)	15.7 (10 7)
Glucose (g/1000 kcal)	15.4 (9.7)

Table 3.2. Anthropometric, nutritional and biomarker characteristics of adolescent girls in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study at the last visit (n=176)

Table 3.2. (cont'd)

Sucrose (g/1000 kcal)	24.3 (14.1)
Starch (g/1000 kcal)	60.0 (17.9)
Fiber (g/1000 kcal)	6.2 (2.9)
Calcium (mg/1000 kcal)	497.0 (272.3)
Zinc (mg/1000 kcal)	4.7 (1.6)
Iron (mg/1000 kcal)	6.4 (2.1)
Sodium (mg/1000 kcal)	1623.4 (454.8)
Insulin-related biomarker	Median (IQR)
Insulin (uU/mL) ³	8.2 (6.5, 11.1)
C-peptide (pmol/L) ⁴	633.3 (458.3, 854.9)
Glucose (mg/dL)	78.0 (73.5, 82.0)
_	
HOMA ⁵	1.6 (1.2, 2.1)

¹Data presented for girls with complete data on diet, menarche, and at least one of the insulin-related biomarkers at the last visit.

²Data were missing for 19 girls.

³Data were missing for 18 girls.

⁴Data were missing for 20 girls.

⁵Data were missing for 18 girls.

	Fasting I (uU/m	nsulin ıL)	C-peptide (pmol/L)		Glucose (mg/dL)		HOMA	
	n=158 ²	2,3,4	n=156 ^{2,3,4}		n=176 ^{2,3,4}		n=158 ^{2,3,4}	
Nutrient ¹	Crude Corr r	Partial Corr r	Crude Corr r	Partial Corr r	Crude Corr r	Partial Corr r	Crude Corr r	Partial Corr r
Total Calories	0.10		0.05		-0.13		0.07	
Total fat (% kcal)	0.06	0.05	0.17	0.17	-0.05	-0.03	0.05	0.04
Total protein (% kcal) Total	-0.12	-0.13	0.04	0.05	-0.005	-0.02	-0.11	-0.12
carbohydrate (% kcal)	0.02	-0.02	-0.12	-0.12	0.03	0.03	0.02	-0.02
Animal protein (g/1000 kcal)	-0.03	-0.05	0.14	0.14	-0.01	-0.01	-0.03	-0.04
protein (g/1000 kcal)	-0.09	-0.09	-0.21	-0.21	-0.02	-0.04	-0.09	-0.09
Lactose (g/1000 kcal)	-0.02	-0.03	-0.04	-0.03	-0.13	-0.12	-0.04	-0.05
Fructose (g/1000 kcal)	0.07	0.08	0.02	0.02	0.05	0.04	0.07	0.08
Glucose (g/1000 kcal)	0.08	0.10	0.07	0.07	0.13	0.13	0.09	0.11

Table 3.3. Pearson correlations between dietary intakes and Insulin-related biomarker levels among adolescent girls in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study at the last visit

Table 3.3. (cont'd)

Sucrose (g/1000 kcal)	0.19	0.17	-0.05	-0.05	0.07	0.08	0.19	0.18
Starch (g/1000 kcal)	-0.10	-0.12	-0.18	-0.18	-0.11	-0.11	-0.11	-0.13
Fiber (g/1000 kcal)	-0.08	-0.07	-0.21	-0.21	0.07	0.05	-0.06	-0.06
Calcium (mg/1000 kcal)	-0.06	-0.08	0.03	0.03	-0.09	-0.09	-0.08	-0.10
Zinc (mg/1000 kcal)	-0.13	-0.14	0.03	0.04	0.03	0.02	-0.11	-0.12
Iron (mg/1000 kcal)	-0.11	-0.13	-0.13	-0.13	0.01	0.004	-0.10	-0.12
Sodium (mg/1000 kcal)	-0.09	-0.09	0.04	0.06	-0.05	-0.07	-0.09	-0.10

¹Data presented for girls with complete data on diet, menarche, and at least one of the available insulin-related biomarker at the last visit. Data analyses were performed on log transformed insulin, HOMA and nutrients. C-peptide and glucose were not log transformed.

²First column is unadjusted.

³Second column is adjusted for age, time since menarche, energy intake, and treatment status (additional adjust physical activity, the results are the same).

⁴Correlations that are significant at the p<0.05 level are highlighted in bold.

Table 3.4. Adjusted Least squares means (95% CI) of fasting serum C-peptide levels and geometric means (95% CI) of fasting serum insulin levels and HOMA values by quartile of nutrient intake among adolescent girls in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study at the last visit

	Quartile of Dietary Intake ³									
	1	2	3	4	P ⁴					
C-peptide (pmol/L) ¹ (N=156)										
Total fat (% kcal)	604 (516, 691)	658 (566, 750)	640 (549, 730)	675 (589, 760)	0.30					
Vegetable protein (g/1000 kcal)	669 (582, 757)	714 (627, 800)	644 (555, 733)	552 (465, 638)	0.03					
Fiber (g/1000 kcal)	704 (616, 792)	652 (562, 742)	654 (566, 742)	567 (479, 655)	0.03					
Starch (g/1000 kcal)	686 (597, 775)	703 (614, 791)	589 (505, 674)	604 (517, 692)	0.08					
Insulin (uU/mL) ² (N=158)										
Sucrose (g/1000 kcal)	7.78 (6.74, 8.97)	9.08 (7.87, 10.47)	8.49 (7.41, 9.73)	9.18 (8.05, 10.48)	0.18					
HOMA ² (n=158)										
Sucrose (g/1000 kcal)	1.49 (1.28, 1.74)	1.70 (1.46, 1.98)	1.67 (1.44, 1.93)	1.78 (1.54, 2.05)	0.15					

¹All values are least squares means (95% CI) adjusted for age, time since menarche, energy intake, and treatment status.
Table 3.4. (cont'd)

²All values are geometric means (95% CI) adjusted for age, time since menarche, energy intake, and treatment status.

³Biomarker values are shown for nutrients where the adjusted association with an insulin-related biomarker in correlation analyses (see Table 3.3) was significant at p<0.05.

⁴p is for adjusted biomarker trend across quartiles of dietary intake

	Final Models (n=176) ¹			
	β	SE	р	
Insulin (uU/mL) ^{2 (N=158)}				
Age	0.11	0.04	0.005	
Time since menarche	-0.11	0.04	0.0004	
BMI for age percentile	0.007	0.001	<0.0001	
C-peptide (pmol/L) ^{3 (N=156)}				
BMI for age percentile	2.90	0.76	0.0002	
Fiber (g/1000 kcal)	-174.13	60.44	0.005	
Glucose (mg/dL)⁴ (N=176) None of the variables was selected to significantly predict glucose levels				
HOMA ^{5,6 (N=158)}				
Age	0.12	0.04	0.006	
Time since menarche	-0.12	0.03	0.0003	
BMI for age percentile	0.008	0.001	<0.0001	
Starch (g/1000 kcal)	-0.31	0.15	0.04	

Table 3.5. Major predicting factors of insulin-related biomarker levels among adolescent girls in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study at the last visit assessed by multiple linear regression analysis

¹Insulin, HOMA & nutrient values logarithmically transformed (In). C-peptide and glucose are not logarithmically transformed.

Table 3.5. (cont'd)

²Initial model for log(Insulin) contained energy (kcal), age, time since menarche, energy intake (kcal), treatment group, BMI-for age percentile, total fat (% kcal), sucrose (g/1000kcal), zinc (mg/1000kcal), mother's education, and batch number. Data were missing for 18 subjects (n=158).

³Initial model for C-peptide contained: age, time since menarche, energy intake (kcal), treatment group, BMI-for age percentile, physical activity, mother's education, batch number; fat (% kcal); fiber (g/1000kcal) or vegetable protein (g/1000 kcal), and starch (g/1000kcal). Data were missing for 20 subjects (n=156). Vegetable protein and fiber intake were examined in separate models due to collinearity.

⁴Initial model for glucose contained age, time since menarche, energy intake (kcal), treatment group, BMI-for age percentile, lactose (g/1000kcal), starch (g/1000kcal), and glucose (g/1000kcal).

⁵HOMA was derived from fasting insulin (uU/mL) x fasting glucose (mmol/L)/22.5. Data were missing for 18 subjects (n=158).

⁶Initial model for log(HOMA) contained age, time since menarche, energy intake (kcal), treatment group, BMI-for age percentile, mother's education, batch number, total fat (g/1000kcal), zinc (mg/1000kcal), starch (g/1000kcal), sucrose (g/1000kcal), and glucose (g/1000kcal).

Figure 3.1. Serum C-peptide levels and dietary fiber intake among adolescent girls in the DISC at last visit (n=156).



Note: Predicted C-peptide levels are adjusted for BMI percentile-for-age. Figure was obtained through SGPLOT procedure in SAS 9.3.

REFERENCES

REFERENCES

- 1. Heron M. Deaths: leading causes for 2008. Natl Vital Stat Rep. Jun 6 2012;60(6):1-94.
- 2. Skelton JA, Cook SR, Auinger P, Klein JD, Barlow SE. Prevalence and trends of severe obesity among US children and adolescents. Acad Pediatr. Sep-Oct 2009;9(5):322-329.
- 3. Ogden CL, Carroll MD, Kit BK, Flegal KM. Prevalence of obesity in the United States, 2009-2010. NCHS Data Brief. Jan 2012(82):1-8.
- 4. Sinha R, Fisch G, Teague B, et al. Prevalence of impaired glucose tolerance among children and adolescents with marked obesity. N Engl J Med. Mar 14 2002;346(11):802-810.
- 5. Harrell JS, Jessup A, Greene N. Changing our future: obesity and the metabolic syndrome in children and adolescents. J Cardiovasc Nurs. Jul-Aug 2006;21(4):322-330.
- 6. Pisani P. Hyper-insulinaemia and cancer, meta-analyses of epidemiological studies. Arch Physiol Biochem. Feb 2008;114(1):63-70.
- 7. Ben-Shlomo Y, Kuh D. A life course approach to chronic disease epidemiology: conceptual models, empirical challenges and interdisciplinary perspectives. Int J Epidemiol. Apr 2002;31(2):285-293.
- 8. Albanes D, Weinstein SJ, Wright ME, et al. Serum insulin, glucose, indices of insulin resistance, and risk of prostate cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst. Sep 16 2009;101(18):1272-1279.
- 9. Giovannucci E. Insulin and colon cancer. Cancer Causes Control. Mar 1995;6(2):164-179.
- 10. Bruning PF, Bonfrer JM, van Noord PA, Hart AA, de Jong-Bakker M, Nooijen WJ. Insulin resistance and breast-cancer risk. Int J Cancer. Oct 21 1992;52(4):511-516.
- 11. Yang G, Lu G, Jin F, et al. Population-based, case-control study of blood Cpeptide level and breast cancer risk. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. Nov 2001;10(11):1207-1211.

- 12. Del Giudice ME, Fantus IG, Ezzat S, McKeown-Eyssen G, Page D, Goodwin PJ. Insulin and related factors in premenopausal breast cancer risk. Breast Cancer Res Treat. Jan 1998;47(2):111-120.
- 13. Schairer C, Hill D, Sturgeon SR, et al. Serum concentrations of IGF-I, IGFBP-3 and c-peptide and risk of hyperplasia and cancer of the breast in postmenopausal women. Int J Cancer. Feb 20 2004;108(5):773-779.
- 14. Hirose K, Toyama T, Iwata H, Takezaki T, Hamajima N, Tajima K. Insulin, insulin-like growth factor-I and breast cancer risk in Japanese women. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev. Jul-Sep 2003;4(3):239-246.
- 15. Chao LT, Wu CF, Sung FY, et al. Insulin, glucose and hepatocellular carcinoma risk in male hepatitis B carriers: results from 17-year follow-up of a population-based cohort. Carcinogenesis. Jun 2011;32(6):876-881.
- 16. Vona-Davis L, Rose DP. Type 2 diabetes and obesity metabolic interactions: common factors for breast cancer risk and novel approaches to prevention and therapy. Curr Diabetes Rev. Mar 2012;8(2):116-130.
- 17. Wang G, Arguelles L, Liu R, et al. Tracking blood glucose and predicting prediabetes in Chinese children and adolescents: a prospective twin study. PLoS One. 2011;6(12):e28573.
- 18. Nguyen QM, Srinivasan SR, Xu JH, Chen W, Berenson GS. Fasting plasma glucose levels within the normoglycemic range in childhood as a predictor of prediabetes and type 2 diabetes in adulthood: the Bogalusa Heart Study. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. Feb 2010;164(2):124-128.
- 19. Morrison JA, Glueck CJ, Umar M, Daniels S, Dolan LM, Wang P. Hyperinsulinemia and metabolic syndrome at mean age of 10 years in black and white schoolgirls and development of impaired fasting glucose and type 2 diabetes mellitus by mean age of 24 years. Metabolism. Jan 2011;60(1):24-31.
- 20. Nguyen QM, Srinivasan SR, Xu JH, Chen W, Kieltyka L, Berenson GS. Utility of childhood glucose homeostasis variables in predicting adult diabetes and related cardiometabolic risk factors: the Bogalusa Heart Study. Diabetes Care. Mar 2010;33(3):670-675.
- 21. Stang J, Story M. Adolescent growth and development. In: Stang J, Story M, eds. Guidelines for Adolescent Nutrition Services: University of Minnesota; 2005.
- 22. Alberga AS, Sigal RJ, Goldfield G, Prud'homme D, Kenny GP. Overweight and obese teenagers: why is adolescence a critical period? Pediatr Obes. Aug 2012;7(4):261-273.

- 23. Nettleton JA, Hivert MF, Lemaitre RN, et al. Meta-analysis investigating associations between healthy diet and fasting glucose and insulin levels and modification by loci associated with glucose homeostasis in data from 15 cohorts. Am J Epidemiol. Jan 15 2013;177(2):103-115.
- 24. Hur IY, Reicks M. Relationship between whole-grain intake, chronic disease risk indicators, and weight status among adolescents in the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 1999-2004. J Acad Nutr Diet. Jan 2012;112(1):46-55.
- Kynde I, Johnsen NF, Wedderkopp N, Bygbjerg IB, Helge JW, Heitmann BL. Intake of total dietary sugar and fibre is associated with insulin resistance among Danish 8-10- and 14-16-year-old girls but not boys. European Youth Heart Studies I and II. Public Health Nutr. Oct 2010;13(10):1669-1674.
- 26. Ambrosini GL, Huang RC, Mori TA, et al. Dietary patterns and markers for the metabolic syndrome in Australian adolescents. Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis. May 2010;20(4):274-283.
- Bremer AA, Auinger P, Byrd RS. Relationship between insulin resistanceassociated metabolic parameters and anthropometric measurements with sugarsweetened beverage intake and physical activity levels in US adolescents: findings from the 1999-2004 National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. Apr 2009;163(4):328-335.
- 28. Kahn BB, Flier JS. Obesity and insulin resistance. J Clin Invest. Aug 2000;106(4):473-481.
- 29. Shashkin PN, Jiao Y, Westerblad H, Katz A. C-peptide does not alter carbohydrate metabolism in isolated mouse muscle. Am J Physiol. Feb 1997;272(2 Pt 1):E245-247.
- 30. Champe PC, Harvey RA, Ferrier DR. Biochemistry. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2005.
- 31. Lele RD. Pro-insulin, C peptide, glucagon, adiponectin, TNF alpha, AMPK: neglected players in type 2 diabetes mellitus. J Assoc Physicians India. Jan 2010;58:30, 35-40.
- 32. LeRoith D, Taylor SI, Olefsky JM. Diabetes mellitus: a fundamental and clinical text. 3rd ed: LIPPINCOTT WILLIAMS & WILKINS; 2004.
- 33. Pollak M. Insulin, insulin-like growth factors and neoplasia. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. Aug 2008;22(4):625-638.

- 34. Dorgan JF, Hunsberger SA, McMahon RP, et al. Diet and sex hormones in girls: findings from a randomized controlled clinical trial. J Natl Cancer Inst. Jan 15 2003;95(2):132-141.
- 35. Efficacy and safety of lowering dietary intake of fat and cholesterol in children with elevated low-density lipoprotein cholesterol. The Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC). The Writing Group for the DISC Collaborative Research Group. JAMA. May 10 1995;273(18):1429-1435.
- 36. Obarzanek E, Hunsberger SA, Van Horn L, et al. Safety of a fat-reduced diet: the Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC). Pediatrics. Jul 1997;100(1):51-59.
- 37. Obarzanek E, Kimm SY, Barton BA, et al. Long-term safety and efficacy of a cholesterol-lowering diet in children with elevated low-density lipoprotein cholesterol: seven-year results of the Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC). Pediatrics. Feb 2001;107(2):256-264.
- 38. Dietary intervention study in children (DISC) with elevated low-density-lipoprotein cholesterol. Design and baseline characteristics. DISC Collaborative Research Group. Ann Epidemiol. Jul 1993;3(4):393-402.
- Kerver JM, Gardiner JC, Dorgan JF, Rosen CJ, Velie EM. Dietary predictors of the insulin-like growth factor system in adolescent females: results from the Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC). Am J Clin Nutr. Mar 2010;91(3):643-650.
- 40. Dorgan JF, Klifa C, Shepherd JA, et al. Height, adiposity and body fat distribution and breast density in young women. Breast Cancer Res. Jul 13 2012;14(4):R107.
- 41. Lipid research clinics population studies data book, I: the prevalence study. Bethesda (MD): U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service; July 1980. NIH Publ No. 80-1527.
- 42. van Horn LV, Stumbo P, Moag-Stahlberg A, et al. The Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC): dietary assessment methods for 8- to 10-year-olds. J Am Diet Assoc. Dec 1993;93(12):1396-1403.
- 43. Matthews DR, Hosker JP, Rudenski AS, Naylor BA, Treacher DF, Turner RC. Homeostasis model assessment: insulin resistance and beta-cell function from fasting plasma glucose and insulin concentrations in man. Diabetologia. Jul 1985;28(7):412-419.
- 44. Kuczmarski RJ, Ogden CL, Grummer-Strawn LM, et al. CDC growth charts: United States. Adv Data. Jun 8 2000(314):1-27.

- 45. Ogden CL, Flegal KM. Changes in terminology for childhood overweight and obesity. Natl Health Stat Report. Jun 25 2010(25):1-5.
- 46. Manolio TA, Savage PJ, Burke GL, et al. Correlates of fasting insulin levels in young adults: the CARDIA study. J Clin Epidemiol. 1991;44(6):571-578.
- 47. Ortega RM, Rodriguez-Rodriguez E, Aparicio A, et al. Poor zinc status is associated with increased risk of insulin resistance in Spanish children. Br J Nutr. Feb 2012;107(3):398-404.
- 48. Pollock NK, Bundy V, Kanto W, et al. Greater fructose consumption is associated with cardiometabolic risk markers and visceral adiposity in adolescents. J Nutr. Feb 2012;142(2):251-257.
- 49. Casazza K, Dulin-Keita A, Gower BA, Fernandez JR. Differential influence of diet and physical activity on components of metabolic syndrome in a multiethnic sample of children. J Am Diet Assoc. Feb 2009;109(2):236-244.
- 50. Aeberli I, Spinas GA, Lehmann R, l'Allemand D, Molinari L, Zimmermann MB. Diet determines features of the metabolic syndrome in 6- to 14-year-old children. Int J Vitam Nutr Res. Jan 2009;79(1):14-23.
- 51. dos Santos LC, de Padua Cintra I, Fisberg M, Martini LA. Calcium intake and its relationship with adiposity and insulin resistance in post-pubertal adolescents. J Hum Nutr Diet. Apr 2008;21(2):109-116.
- 52. Coss-Bu JA, Sunehag AL, Haymond MW. Contribution of galactose and fructose to glucose homeostasis. Metabolism. Aug 2009;58(8):1050-1058.
- 53. Aigner E, Hinz C, Steiner K, et al. Iron stores, liver transaminase levels and metabolic risk in healthy teenagers. Eur J Clin Invest. Feb 2010;40(2):155-163.
- 54. Hashemipour M, Kelishadi R, Shapouri J, et al. Effect of zinc supplementation on insulin resistance and components of the metabolic syndrome in prepubertal obese children. Hormones (Athens). Oct-Dec 2009;8(4):279-285.
- 55. Moghaddam E, Vogt JA, Wolever TM. The effects of fat and protein on glycemic responses in nondiabetic humans vary with waist circumference, fasting plasma insulin, and dietary fiber intake. J Nutr. Oct 2006;136(10):2506-2511.
- 56. Willett WC, Howe GR, Kushi LH. Adjustment for total energy intake in epidemiologic studies. Am J Clin Nutr. Apr 1997;65(4 Suppl):1220S-1228S; discussion 1229S-1231S.

- 57. Aradillas-Garcia C, Rodriguez-Moran M, Garay-Sevilla ME, Malacara JM, Rascon-Pacheco RA, Guerrero-Romero F. Distribution of the homeostasis model assessment of insulin resistance in Mexican children and adolescents. Eur J Endocrinol. Feb 2012;166(2):301-306.
- 58. Chen L, Zhang C, Yeung E, et al. Age at menarche and metabolic markers for type 2 diabetes in premenopausal women: the BioCycle Study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Jun 2011;96(6):E1007-1012.
- 59. Akter S, Jesmin S, Islam M, et al. Association of age at menarche with metabolic syndrome and its components in rural Bangladeshi women. Nutr Metab (Lond). Nov 9 2012;9(1):99.
- 60. Han JC, Rutledge MS, Kozlosky M, et al. Insulin resistance, hyperinsulinemia, and energy intake in overweight children. J Pediatr. May 2008;152(5):612-617, 617 e611.
- 61. Frontini MG, Srinivasan SR, Berenson GS. Longitudinal changes in risk variables underlying metabolic Syndrome X from childhood to young adulthood in female subjects with a history of early menarche: the Bogalusa Heart Study. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord. Nov 2003;27(11):1398-1404.
- 62. Jiang X, Srinivasan SR, Radhakrishnamurthy B, Dalferes ER, Berenson GS. Racial (black-white) differences in insulin secretion and clearance in adolescents: the Bogalusa heart study. Pediatrics. Mar 1996;97(3):357-360.
- 63. Arslanian S. Insulin secretion and sensitivity in healthy African-American vs American white children. Clin Pediatr (Phila). Feb 1998;37(2):81-88.
- 64. Goree LL, Darnell BE, Oster RA, Brown MA, Gower BA. Associations of free fatty acids with insulin secretion and action among African-American and European-American girls and women. Obesity (Silver Spring). Feb 2010;18(2):247-253.
- 65. LabCorp. Pediatric Reference Ranges-Endocrinology. http://curezone.com/upload/_I_J_Forums/Iodine/Maniek/Pediatric_Reference_Ranges_Endocrinology_0981.pdf. Accessed Dec 18, 2012.
- 66. Sinaiko AR, Steinberger J, Moran A, et al. Relation of body mass index and insulin resistance to cardiovascular risk factors, inflammatory factors, and oxidative stress during adolescence. Circulation. Apr 19 2005;111(15):1985-1991.
- 67. Barrett-Connor E, Schrott HG, Greendale G, et al. Factors associated with glucose and insulin levels in healthy postmenopausal women. Diabetes Care. Apr 1996;19(4):333-340.

- 68. Tybor DJ, Lichtenstein AH, Dallal GE, Daniels SR, Must A. Independent effects of age-related changes in waist circumference and BMI z scores in predicting cardiovascular disease risk factors in a prospective cohort of adolescent females. Am J Clin Nutr. Feb 2011;93(2):392-401.
- 69. Klein DJ, Aronson Friedman L, Harlan WR, et al. Obesity and the development of insulin resistance and impaired fasting glucose in black and white adolescent girls: a longitudinal study. Diabetes Care. Feb 2004;27(2):378-383.
- 70. Lawlor DA, Benfield L, Logue J, et al. Association between general and central adiposity in childhood, and change in these, with cardiovascular risk factors in adolescence: prospective cohort study. BMJ. 2010;341:c6224.
- 71. Aller R, de Luis DA, Izaola O, et al. Effect of soluble fiber intake in lipid and glucose levels in healthy subjects: a randomized clinical trial. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. Jul 2004;65(1):7-11.
- 72. Hirschler V, Oestreicher K, Beccaria M, Hidalgo M, Maccallini G. Inverse association between insulin resistance and frequency of milk consumption in low-income Argentinean school children. J Pediatr. Jan 2009;154(1):101-105.
- 73. Grant R, Bilgin A, Zeuschner C, et al. The relative impact of a vegetable-rich diet on key markers of health in a cohort of Australian adolescents. Asia Pac J Clin Nutr. 2008;17(1):107-115.
- 74. Perichart-Perera O, Balas-Nakash M, Rodriguez-Cano A, Munoz-Manrique C, Monge-Urrea A, Vadillo-Ortega F. Correlates of dietary energy sources with cardiovascular disease risk markers in Mexican school-age children. J Am Diet Assoc. Feb 2010;110(2):253-260.
- 75. Casazza K, Dulin-Keita A, Gower BA, Fernandez JR. Relationships between reported macronutrient intake and insulin dynamics in a multi-ethnic cohort of early pubertal children. Int J Pediatr Obes. 2009;4(4):249-256.
- 76. Misra A, Khurana L, Isharwal S, Bhardwaj S. South Asian diets and insulin resistance. Br J Nutr. Feb 2009;101(4):465-473.
- 77. Manios Y, Moschonis G, Kourlaba G, et al. Prevalence and independent predictors of insulin resistance in children from Crete, Greece: the Children Study. Diabet Med. Jan 2008;25(1):65-72.
- 78. Ramirez-Lopez G, Gonzalez-Villalpando C, Sanchez-Corona J, et al. Weight, physical activity, and smoking as determinants of insulinemia in adolescents. Arch Med Res. May-Jun 2001;32(3):208-213.

- 79. Wayne SJ, Neuhouser ML, Ulrich CM, et al. Dietary fiber is associated with serum sex hormones and insulin-related peptides in postmenopausal breast cancer survivors. Breast Cancer Res Treat. Nov 2008;112(1):149-158.
- 80. Byrd-Williams CE, Strother ML, Kelly LA, Huang TT. Dietary fiber and associations with adiposity and fasting insulin among college students with plausible dietary reports. Nutrition. Sep 2009;25(9):896-904.
- 81. Hovorka R, Jones RH. How to measure insulin secretion. Diabetes Metab Rev. Jul 1994;10(2):91-117.
- 82. Lyon MR, Kacinik V. Is There a Place for Dietary Fiber Supplements in Weight Management? Curr Obes Rep. Jun 2012;1(2):59-67.
- 83. Weickert MO, Pfeiffer AF. Metabolic effects of dietary fiber consumption and prevention of diabetes. J Nutr. Mar 2008;138(3):439-442.
- 84. Cho. SS, Samuel. P, eds. Fiber Ingredients: Food Applications and Health Benefits. Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press, Taylor & Francis Group; 2009.
- 85. Behall KM, Scholfield DJ, Hallfrisch JG, Liljeberg-Elmstahl HG. Consumption of both resistant starch and beta-glucan improves postprandial plasma glucose and insulin in women. Diabetes Care. May 2006;29(5):976-981.
- 86. Almeida CA, Pinho AP, Ricco RG, Pepato MT, Brunetti IL. Determination of glycemia and insulinemia and the homeostasis model assessment (HOMA) in schoolchildren and adolescents with normal body mass index. J Pediatr (Rio J). Mar-Apr 2008;84(2):136-140.
- 87. van Veen MR, van Hasselt PM, de Sain-van der Velden MG, et al. Metabolic profiles in children during fasting. Pediatrics. Apr 2011;127(4):e1021-1027.
- 88. Henderson M, Rabasa-Lhoret R, Bastard JP, et al. Measuring insulin sensitivity in youth: How do the different indices compare with the gold-standard method? Diabetes Metab. Feb 2011;37(1):72-78.
- 89. Santos LC, Pascoal MN, Fisberg M, Cintra IP, Martini LA. Misreporting of dietary energy intake in adolescents. J Pediatr (Rio J). Sep-Oct 2010;86(5):400-404.
- 90. Jolliffe CJ, Janssen I. Distribution of lipoproteins by age and gender in adolescents. Circulation. Sep 5 2006;114(10):1056-1062.
- 91. Johnson WD, Kroon JJ, Greenway FL, Bouchard C, Ryan D, Katzmarzyk PT. Prevalence of risk factors for metabolic syndrome in adolescents: National Health

and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES), 2001-2006. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. Apr 2009;163(4):371-377.

92. Allard P, Delvin EE, Paradis G, et al. Distribution of fasting plasma insulin, free fatty acids, and glucose concentrations and of homeostasis model assessment of insulin resistance in a representative sample of Quebec children and adolescents. Clin Chem. Apr 2003;49(4):644-649.

CHAPTER 4: ANTHROPOMETRIC INDICES AND INSULIN-RELATED BIOMARKERS IN GIRLS: RESULTS FROM THE DIETARY INTERVENTION STUDY IN CHILDREN (DISC)

4.1. Abstract

Background: Higher adiposity during childhood has consistently been shown to be associated with reduced risk for both pre- and post-menopausal breast cancer. It has been hypothesized that childhood adiposity affects circulating insulin-related biomarker levels, which in turn affect later breast cancer risk.

Objectives: To prospectively examine associations between baseline childhood anthropometric indices [body mass index (BMI)-for-age percentile (BMIPCT), waist circumference (WC)] as well as height and longitudinal measures of serum insulinrelated biomarkers (insulin, C-peptide, glucose) and insulin sensitivity (homeostasis model assessment of insulin resistance [HOMA]) among girls in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC).

Methods: The present study includes 270 of the 301 girls who participated in the DISC (median follow-up: 7 yrs). Among these girls, 224 had premenarcheal and 203 had postmenarcheal fasting blood samples. Adjusted geometric means of insulin-related biomarkers were calculated within quintiles of baseline anthropometric indices. Baseline anthropometric indices were also modeled as continuous variables to estimate their associations with longitudinal measures of insulin-related biomarkers using multivariable linear mixed-effect models. All adjusted analyses included age, age squared, treatment group, and physical activity.

Results: Premenarcheal girls in the lowest quintile of baseline BMIPCT had the lowest

geometric means of insulin (lowest vs. highest=6.56 vs 9.77 uU/mL), C-peptide (lowest vs. highest=330.73 vs. 524.65 pmol/L), and HOMA (lowest vs. highest= 1.25 vs.1.41). Both pre- and post-menarcheal girls in the lowest quintile of baseline WC had the lowest geometric means of insulin [lowest vs. highest=6.44 vs. 9.63 uU/mL (premenarche) and 8.75 vs. 11.19 uU/mL (postmenarche)], C-peptide [lowest vs. highest=302.97 vs. 505.71 pmol/L (premenarche) and 571.73 vs. 665.81 pmol/L (postmenarche)], and HOMA [lowest vs. highest=1.24 vs. 1.89 (premenarche) and 1.71 vs. 2.20 (postmenarche)]. Postmenarcheal girls in the lowest quintile of baseline height had the lowest geometric means of C-peptide (lowest vs. highest=509.12 vs. 766.10 pmol/L), and glucose (lowest vs. highest=77.79 vs. 82.34 mg/dL).

Conclusions: Results show higher baseline BMIPCT in girls is associated with higher levels of insulin-related biomarkers only pre-menarche, higher baseline WC is associated with higher insulin-related biomarkers both pre- and post-menarche, while higher baseline height is associated with higher insulin-related biomarkers only post-menarche.

4.2. Introduction

A growing body of literature suggests that childhood exposures may impact the development of chronic diseases. In particular, childhood adiposity has been found to be associated with decreased breast cancer risk in pre- and post-menopausal women.¹⁻ ³ It has been suggested that earlier adiposity, perhaps before puberty, had stronger association with later breast cancer risk than later adiposity.⁴ On the other hand, adult obesity has been found to be positively associated with postmenopausal, but negatively associated with premenopausal breast cancer risk.^{5,6} Childhood adiposity has been inversely associated with adolescent peak height velocity,⁷ and similarly childhood growth index-height is positively associated with childhood adiposity.⁸ Epidemiology studies have suggested greater childhood height, growth rate, and final height are generally associated with increased breast cancer risk.⁹⁻¹² Both adiposity and height are associated with insulin system. For example, bone growth is stimulated by insulin as well as insulin growth factors;¹³ excess adiposity can lead to insulin resistance where cells fail to adequately metabolize glucose as a result of unresponsiveness to normal circulating insulin levels.^{14,15} These associations suggest a potential role of insulinrelated biomarkers as mediators of the association between childhood adiposity or growth and breast cancer.

Biologic mechanisms underlying the observed association of childhood adiposity or growth with adult breast cancer risk are currently unknown. Insulin-related biomarkers and their associated insulin-like growth factors, however, have been hypothesized to be hormonal mediators underlying the puzzling association, since these hormones and growth factors promote growth during puberty.^{16,17} In adults, the associations of insulin-related biomarker levels with breast cancer have been studied extensively with inconclusive results.¹⁸⁻³² A meta-analysis of five case-control studies published in 2008 found upper categories of insulin/ C-peptide were associated with increased breast cancer risk; however, no association was found from prospective

cohort studies identified in this meta-analysis.³³ In children, there has been no study examining childhood insulin-related biomarkers and breast cancer. However, insulin-related biomarkers are related to adiposity with higher adiposity having higher levels of insulin-related biomarkers, perhaps due to increased insulin secretion from pancreatic β -cells in response to peripheral insulin resistance.

A few studies have examined the association between childhood anthropometric indices with insulin-related biomarker levels. Most, although not all, anthropometric factors examined were found to be significantly associated with insulin-related biomarkers. Generally, higher general adiposity measured by BMI and central adiposity measured by WC were positively associated with insulin-related biomarker levels among healthy children and adolescents.³⁴⁻³⁸ Results from the Bogalusa Heart Study found that childhood height was associated with increased insulin levels.⁸ However, information on anthropometric predictors of repeated fasting serum levels of insulin-related biomarkers measured at multiple times throughout pubertal development among healthy children and adolescents is limited. Peak levels of fasting insulin or insulin resistance have been observed to occur at menarche.^{16,39,40} Few previous studies have incorporated information on menarche status, which could significantly influence insulin-related biomarker levels.⁴¹⁻⁴⁷

The purpose of this study was to prospectively examine associations between baseline anthropometric indices and longitudinal measures of insulin-related biomarkers (Insulin, C-peptide, glucose, HOMA) in girls participating in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC) by menarcheal status.

4.3. Methods

Study Design of the DISC and the Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study (IRBS)

The DISC was a multi-center randomized controlled clinical trial to assess the safety and efficacy of a low fat dietary intervention to decrease serum low-density lipoprotein (LDL) cholesterol in healthy children. It was initiated in 1988 among 663 (301 girls) pre-pubertal children 8-10 years of age, who had an elevated serum LDL cholesterol level (80th-98th percentile for age and sex).⁴⁸ The design of DISC has been previously described.⁴⁹⁻⁵⁵ In brief, children were randomized to either a dietary intervention group or usual care control group at one of six clinical centers (Children's Hospital, New Orleans, LA; Johns Hopkins University Hospital, Baltimore, MD; Kaiser Permanente Center for Health Research, Portland, OR; University of Medicine and Dentistry of New Jersey, Newark, NJ; Northwestern University Medical School, Chicago, IL; and University of Iowa Hospital and Clinics, Iowa, IA) between 1988 and 1990.⁵⁵ The planned intervention was carried out until 1997 when the girls were on average 16.7 years old and were followed for a median period of 7 years. The DISC dietary behavioral intervention successfully promoted adherence to a reduced fat diet (<28% kcal from total fat) in children during puberty. Differences in dietary intake were most pronounced between girls in the intervention vs. usual care group at year 3, and there was generally no dietary intake difference at the last visit. The DISC dietary intervention did not lead to detectable differences in the insulin-related biomarkers at any time

period. The National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute (NHLBI) sponsored the DISC study and an NHLBI-appointed independent data and safety monitoring committee provided oversight.

The Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study (IRBS) was an ancillary study using data collected from the DISC. It was approved by the DISC steering committee, the Department of Defense, the Michigan State University and the Fox Chase Cancer Center human subject review boards. The investigators at the DISC blood repository Biotech Research Laboratories (BBI) provided blood serum samples and the Maryland Medical Research Institute (MMRI) (Baltimore, MD) provided questionnaire information from the DISC study to IRBS researchers. IRBS researchers performed insulin-related biomarker analyses and integrated this information with existing DISC data.

The current analyses were focused on the association between anthropometric indices and insulin-related biomarker (insulin, C-peptide, glucose and HOMA) levels among adolescent girls who attended the DISC and had serum samples available. Because there were no differences of insulin-related biomarker levels and anthropometric indices between the treatment groups at any time period, data from the intervention and control groups were combined and intervention status was included as a covariate in adjusted analyses.

Study Population

There were 301 girls participating in the DISC study. These girls were enrolled in the DISC if they were 8-10 years old with normal weight and elevated LDL level, had no major illness or were not taking medications that could affect their growth or serum lipid

levels.⁵⁵ Throughout the DISC, none of the girls took cholesterol-lowering medications.⁵⁵

Figure 4.1 shows the number of girls who attended the DISC and who had each of the four insulin-related biomarkers (Insulin, C-peptide, Glucose and HOMA) by visit. Measures of insulin-related biomarker levels (Insulin, C-peptide, glucose, and HOMA) were available for 270 girls with a total of 579 fasting blood samples collected on at least one of the four visits: baseline, years 3, 5 and last visit. Girls who were pregnant or had taken oral contraceptives in the past 4 months or had a serious illness were excluded. Among these 270 girls, 224 girls had premenarcheal fasting blood samples with 151 girls having one visit, 66 girls having two visits and 6 girls having three visits data; and 203 girls had postmenarcheal fasting blood samples, with 139 girls having one visit, 54 girls having two visits and 10 girls having three visits data.

Data Collection

Data were collected at baseline, years 3, 5, and at the last visit for the duration of the study. Basic demographic information including age, and lifestyle information including physical activity, smoking status, alcohol consumption, dietary intake as well as medical conditions and use of medications were collected at every visit. Dietary intake was assessed through three non-continuous 24-hour food recalls over a 2-week period before each visit where blood samples were drawn. Participants had physical examinations at each visit to evaluate their Tanner staging and sexual development. Information about use of oral contraceptives and pregnancy were collected starting from the year 3 visit. Trained interviewers were blinded to participants' treatment assignment.

Anthropometric Measurements

Anthropometric indices were measured by trained clinical staff who were certified and recertified by the DISC study. Standing height was measured as the perpendicular distance between the top of the head and the bottom of the feet with stadiometers provided by the University of Iowa. Weight was measured using either electronic or beam balancing scales that were calibrated regularly. Height and weight were measured twice, and if the difference was within allowed tolerances (0.5 cm for height and 0.2 kg for weight), the two values were averaged. If difference in two measurements was larger than allowed, the measurement was taken again and the two closest values were averaged. BMI was calculated as weight (kg) divided by height² (m). BMIPCT were computed based on Centers for Disease Control growth charts 2000.⁵⁶ WC was measured at the mid-point between the lower border of the 10th rib and the level of the top of the iliac crest, perpendicular to the long axis of the trunk. Hip circumference (HC) was measured as the widest point around the hip. Waist-to-hip ratio (WHR) was calculated as WC divided by HC.

Insulin-related Biomarker Measurement

Overnight fasting blood samples were drawn by venipuncture in the morning at all visits. After blood was completely clotted, samples were centrifuged and serum was aliquoted and stored at around -70 °C or colder until it was thawed for analyses for hormone, lipid and micronutrient levels for the DISC.⁵³ Serum samples for the insulin-related biomarker measurements had been thawed twice to allow removal of additional aliquots of serum, and were refrozen immediately at around -70 °C or colder.

Insulin is a key regulator of blood glucose metabolism and blood glucose is the major factor that regulates insulin secretion.⁵⁷ Insulin and C-peptide are both cleavage products from proinsulin.^{58,59} C-peptide has a longer half-life compared to insulin and thus is a better long-term indicator for insulin secretion.⁶⁰ Glucose, insulin and Cpeptide assays were conducted at the Clinical and Epidemiologic Research Laboratory at Boston Children's Hospital (Dr. Nader Rifai's laboratory). Glucose was measured using Roche Diagnostics reagents (Indianapolis, IN). Ultra-sensitive electrochemiluminescence immunoassay through Elecsys technology (Roche Diagnostics, Indianapolis, IN) was used for C-peptide analyses and ultra-sensitive ELISA assay (ALPCO, Windham, NH) was used for insulin analyses. The coefficients of variations (CVs) within-visit were estimated from quality control samples. The external interassay CV for glucose was 3%; the internal CVs for insulin and C-peptide were 4% and 3% respectively. HOMA was derived from fasting insulin (uU/mL) x fasting glucose (mmol/L)/22.5.⁶¹ The use of HOMA as a proxy measure for insulin resistance has been validated in both adults and adolescents.^{62,63}

Menstrual Status Assessment

To determine the timing of the postmenarcheal girls' menstrual cycle at the time of the blood collection, menstrual cycle calendars were given to postmenarceal girls and they were asked to complete the information about their menstrual cycle 6 weeks before and 6 weeks after their blood collections.

Statistical Methods

We conducted longitudinal analyses using baseline anthropometric indices, when the girls were 8-10 years old, to predict insulin-related biomarker levels during the follow-up period.⁶⁴ The insulin-related biomarker values were examined according to quintiles of baseline BMIPCT, WC and height. In order to assess potential linear crosssectional associations of anthropometric factors (BMIPCT, WC, and height) and insulinrelated biomarkers (insulin, C-peptide, Glucose, and HOMA), crude and adjusted Spearman rank correlation analyses by visit were computed. There is no requirement for normal distribution to conduct Spearman rank correlation and all the correlation analyses were conducted adjusting for energy intake (kcals), age (for all girls) and time since menarche (for postmenarcheal girls).

Median age for menarche was estimated by the product-limit method (Kaplan-Meier method) taking into account censoring of girls who had not had a first menstrual period (menarche) at their last visits, as well as different entry ages into the study. The log-rank test was used to compare the age for menarche according to different anthropometric groups.

For longitudinal data analyses, after reviewing the sample distributions of all the insulin-related biomarkers in order to obtain approximate normality, biomarkers were log transformed. Residual diagnostics were also reviewed to check for influential observations in regression models. To compare the distributions of insulin-related biomarkers across age, Kernel smoothing was used to plot the distribution of the biomarkers using SAS procedure "PROC GPLOT" shown in **Figure 4.2**.

To assess the associations between the baseline anthropometric factors and longitudinal insulin-related biomarkers by pre- and post-menarche status, mixed linear

regression models using SAS procedure "PROC MIXED" were used. These models were used to calculate the geometric mean concentrations and 95% confidence intervals (95% CI) of insulin-related biomarkers during follow-up according to guintiles of BMIPCT at baseline. These analyses accounted for repeated anthropometric and biomarker measurements within the same girl in follow-up visits. The mixed effects model has the advantage of exploring the correlation between observations across years and will generate an estimate through reducing variance. The PROC MIXED procedure appropriately handles missing values.⁶⁵ Trend tests were performed on continuous anthropometric measures to estimate percentage changes in insulin-related biomarkers during follow-up. As shown in **Figure 4.2**, age at the time of blood collection was included in all models and it was included as a guadratic term in all models to take into account the nonlinear associations between age and insulin-related biomarkers levels. Other covariates included in the mixed regression models include physical activity (hours of moderate and intense activity/week in the past year), treatment group (intervention or usual care), baseline height (if the exposure of interest is one of the adiposity measures) or baseline BMIPCT (if the exposure of interest is height).

Interaction terms between age and baseline anthropometric measures (BMIPCT, WC, height) were included to examine whether associations between these baseline anthropometric measures and insulin-related biomarkers varied by age during follow-up. Interaction between baseline anthropometric indices and treatment group were examined as well.

Sensitivity analyses were also conducted to examine associations among postmenarcheal girls between those in the follicular phase (days 15-33 before/on the

day of onset of the next menses), and luteal phase (days 1-14 before the onset of next menses) of the menstrual cycle. Previous investigations suggested that the effect of adiposity on indexes of insulin secretion differs by race/ethnicity,⁶⁶ therefore, sensitivity analyses were conducted subsetting analyses to 'white' girls (90.2% of the sample) only.

All data analyses were performed using SAS 9.3 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, USA) with p<0.05 as the significance level.

4.4. Results

Table 4.1 describes the baseline characteristics of the 270 girls with insulinrelated biomarkers data according to quintiles of baseline BMIPCT. The mean values of anthropometric indices including weight, WC and height increased with higher BMIPCT quintiles. The Spearman correlation coefficients (p values) between baseline BMIPCT with WC, height, weight and WHR were 0.84 (p<0.0001), 0.27 (p<0.0001), 0.82 (p<0.0001) and 0.22 (p<0.0001). There was also a significant difference of physical activity across BMIPCT quintiles. However, there was no statistically significant difference in age, treatment group, race/ethnicity, annual household income across baseline BMIPCT quintiles. Median age at menarche decreased with an increase of BMIPCT quintile, indicating that girls with higher baseline adiposity had earlier age at menarche (p=0.0011).

Geometric means of insulin-related biomarkers among premenarcheal and postmenarcheal girls according to quintiles of adiposity measurements are shown in **Table 4.2** (BMIPCT) and **Table 4.3** (WC). The geometric means of insulin-related biomarkers concentrations across quintiles of BMIPCT and WC, were generally similar in premenarcheal girls but different in postmenarcheal girls. For the associations between BMIPCT and insulin-related biomarkers, premenarcheal girls in the lowest quintile of baseline BMIPCT had the lowest geometric means. In continuous analyses, each 10% increment increase in baseline BMIPCT was associated with a 3.9% increase (95% CI: 2.1%, 5.7%) in insulin (Ptrend<0.0001), a 4.2% increase (95% CI: 1.4%, 7.1%) in C-peptide (Ptrend=0.003), a 0.5% increase (95% CI: 0.0007%, 1.1%) in glucose (Ptrend=0.05) and a 4.4% increase (95% CI: 2.4%, 6.5%) in HOMA (Ptrend<0.0001). No significant associations were observed for baseline BMIPCT and insulin-related biomarkers among postmenarcheal girls. In addition, there was a statistically significant interaction between BMIPCT and age in predicting insulin levels among premenarcheal girls (p<0.0001), suggesting that the increase in insulin levels with higher BMIPCT was greater at older ages among premenarcheal girls.

For the associations between WC and insulin-related biomarkers, both premenarcheal and postmenarcheal girls in the lowest quintile of baseline WC had the lowest geometric mean of insulin, C-peptide and HOMA. Among premenarcheal girls, each 1 cm increment in baseline WC was associated with a 2.6% increase (95% CI: 1.6%, 3.6%) in insulin (Ptrend<0.0001), a 3.1% increase (95% CI: 1.6%, 4.7%) in C-peptide (Ptrend=0.0001), a 2.8% increase (95% CI: 0.0007%, 1.1%) in HOMA (Ptrend<0.0001). Among postmenarcheal girls, each 1cm increment in baseline WC was associated with a 2.0% increase (95% CI: 0.8%, 3.2%) in insulin (Ptrend=0.0009), a 1.5% increase (95% CI: 0.1%, 2.8%) in C-peptide (Ptrend=0.03), a 2.1% increase (95% CI: 0.8%, 3.4%) in HOMA (Ptrend=0.002). There was no statistically significant association between WC and glucose for both pre- and post-menarcheal girls. There was no statistically significant interaction between age and WC in predicting any of the insulin-

related biomarkers levels, indicating that the increase in insulin-related biomarkers with higher BMIPCT was similar across the examined ages.

Table 4.4 shows the geometric means of insulin-related biomarkers according to quintiles of baseline height. The geometric means of insulin-related biomarker concentrations across quintiles of baseline height were different between pre- and post-menarcheal girls. There were no statistically significant linear trends for any of the insulin-related biomarkers among premenarcheal girls. Among postmenarcheal girls however, each 1 cm increment in baseline height was associated with a 1.9% increase (95% CI: 0.7%, 3.1%) in C-peptide (P_{trend}=0.002) and a 0.26% increase (95% CI: 0.08%, 0.44%) in glucose (P_{trend}=0.006). Similar to the interaction between WC and age, no significant interaction between height and age was observed.

In secondary analyses, the pattern of insulin-related biomarkers across baseline WHR, another adiposity index, was similar to the pattern of insulin-related biomarkers across baseline WC for postmenarcheal girls but there was no statically significant linear trend found for premenarcheal girls (data not shown).

Results from cross-sectional Spearman correlation analyses that examine the associations between BMIPCT and WC at the time of blood draw with insulin-related biomarkers concentrations were similar to results from longitudinal analyses (data not shown). In addition, little evidence for an effect of time in menstrual cycle (ie. luteal phase or follicular phase) on the associations between baseline anthropometric indices and insulin-related biomarkers was observed (data not shown).

For analyses among white girls only, results from examination of associations between anthropometric indices (BMIPCT, WC) and insulin-related biomarkers were very similar as results from participants combining these two treatment groups. For secondary analyses by treatment group, results for the association between baseline BMIPCT and insulin-related biomarkers during follow-up in usual care group was very similar to combined results. There was no significant association between baseline BMIPCT and insulin-related biomarkers in the intervention group (data not shown); decreased significance levels among girls in the intervention group may indicate the effect of reduced sample size on the analyses. In addition, among premenarcheal girls there were statistically significant interactions between treatment and associations of BMIPCT with insulin and HOMA levels. Among postmenarcheal girls, there was also a statistically significant interaction between treatment and BMIPCT with C-peptide level among postmenarcheal girls. There was also a statistically significant interaction between treatment and BMIPCT with C-peptide level among postmenarcheal girls. There was also a statistically significant interaction between treatment and BMIPCT with C-peptide level among postmenarcheal girls. There was also a statistically significant interaction between treatment and BMIPCT with C-peptide level among postmenarcheal girls. There was also a statistically significant interaction between treatment and BMIPCT with C-peptide level among postmenarcheal girls. There was also a statistically significant interaction between treatment and WC in predicting premenarceal insulin levels (data not shown). No interaction between treatment group and height was observed.

4.5. Discussion

In general, our results suggest that higher adiposity at baseline, between ages 8-10 years, is associated with higher levels of insulin-related biomarkers in girls. BMIPCT at baseline had stronger associations with insulin-related biomarkers among premenarcheal girls than postmenarcheal girls. WC at baseline was significantly associated with insulin-related biomarkers in both premenarcheal and postmenarcheal girls. Height at baseline was not associated with insulin-related biomarkers among premenarcheal girls but was associated with significantly increased levels of C-peptide and glucose among postmenarcheal girls. Therefore, different baseline anthropometric indices may have different associations with insulin-related biomarkers based on

menarche status. WC at age 8-10 years is more consistently positively associated with insulin-related biomarkers throughout pubertal development than BMIPCT and height.

We had hypothesized that there might be positive associations between BMIPCT and insulin-related biomarkers in postmenarcheal girls as well. A possible reason why we did not observe these associations in our findings is that general adiposity measured by BMIPCT may affect insulin-related biomarker levels to a less extent after menarche. Sensitivity analyses examining the original baseline BMI and insulin-related biomarkers showed similar results as the associations between BMIPCT and insulin-related biomarkers among pre-menarcheal girls. However, among postmenarcheal girls, BMI at baseline was significantly associated with HOMA while BMIPCT at baseline wasn'significantly associated with HOMA. The original BMI measurement did not account for age-related differences, therefore, the discrepancy of the results between BMIPCT in association with insulin-related biomarkers is expected.

Although our study found different associations between BMIPCT with insulinrelated biomarkers among pre- vs. post-menarcheal girls, WC was consistently associated with insulin-related biomarker levels regardless of menarche status. This may suggest that WC is a more reliable anthropometric measure than BMI in predicting the effect of adiposity on the insulin system and health risk, which has also been suggested by several studies in adults.⁶⁷⁻⁶⁹ A proposed mechanism for this could be that higher exposure of the liver to abdominal adipocytes will result in lower hepatic insulin clearance.⁷⁰ In cross-sectional analyses of adolescents, however, BMI and WC were found to have similar correlations with serum insulin and HOMA levels among

participants in the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES).⁷¹ A cross-sectional study in Australia also did not find WC to be a better predictor of insulin-related metabolic risk factors compared to BMI among Grade 10 students in Sydney.⁷²

Our study showed the associations between height and insulin-related biomarkers differed by menarche status. Specifically, we found a significant association between height at baseline and both C-peptide and glucose among postmenarcheal girls, but did not observe a significant association between height and either insulin or HOMA in these girls. We also did not observe significant associations between height and any of the insulin-related biomarkers examined in premenarcheal girls. Three studies that examined the association between height with at least one of the insulinrelated biomarkers in adolescent girls and all consistently reported a positive association.⁷³⁻⁷⁵ Those previous studies were either focused on insulin resistance measured by HOMA or insulin levels as outcome. The reason why we only observed positive associations between height and C-peptide or glucose among postmenarcheal girls is perhaps because postmenarcheal girls have dramatically increase in energy intake and growth spurt, which drive big changes of the glucose and C-peptide levels. In addition, C-peptide is a better indicator for insulin secretion, given it has longer half life time.⁶⁰

Although we could not directly examine the association between childhood adiposity and breast cancer, our findings on their associations with insulin-related biomarkers during puberty may shed light on the biological mechanisms of the inverse association between childhood adiposity and breast cancer. Childhood adiposity reflects the energy balance status and energy balance-related factors during childhood have been hypothesized to be associated with later breast cancer risk through the insulin pathway. As our data showed, childhood adiposity could well affect insulin levels throughout puberty. It has been hypothesized that insulin-related biomarkers could reprogram mammary morphogenesis during puberty, a critical time in breast development. These biomarkers could also indirectly stimulate mammary gland differentiation through decreasing sex-hormone binding globulin (SHBG) levels and increasing bioavailable estrogen levels.³⁴ Early breast differentiation could then reduce the sensitivity of the breast to malignant carcinogenic exposures in later life, providing life-long protective effects to the breast against carcinogenesis.^{54,76}

Similarly, our study may also shed light on the biological mechanisms of the positive association between childhood height and breast cancer risk. A recent study from the Women's Circle of Health Study found greater childhood heights during childhood or adolescence were associated with increased risk for breast cancer among White women. However, higher stature at age 7-8 years was found to be associated with decreased breast cancer risk among African American women.⁷⁷ Our study specifically examined height at age 8-10 years in association with insulin-related biomarker levels, and the null findings between height at age 8-10 years with insulin or HOMA in both premenarcheal and postmenarcheal girls but significant findings with C-peptide and glucose in postmenarcheal girls may contribute to our understanding of the height influence on these biomarkers, and the prolonged exposure to these biomarkers in the effect of breast development.

Our study has several strengths. First, similar to other studies with longitudinal design, our study has blood samples of repeated measurements, which allowed us to examine the associations between anthropometric indices with insulin-related biomarkers over time. Second, we had information on girls' menarche status and day of the menstrual cycle, these factors could affect insulin-related biomarkers levels since levels of fasting insulin, glucose and HOMA index are known to vary by age relative to menarche status.^{42,78}

Our study has some limitations that also warrant mention. The HOMA index is not as sensitive as the gold standard measurement (hyperinsulinemic-euglycemic clamp⁷⁹) for assessing insulin resistance. Our study is also limited by the decreased generalizability because all the girls included in the study had elevated LDL cholesterol and were in the 5th-90th percentiles for weight-for-height when they were first enrolled into the study at baseline. When these girls reached age 14-18 years during the last visit however, the average LDL cholesterol levels were not elevated. Most of our study participants were also white and had higher socioeconomic status. In addition, we did not include BMIPCTs at the time of blood collection together with BMIPCT at baseline because they are too highly correlated with each other.

In conclusion, our findings suggest that that higher BMIPCT in girls at baseline is associated with higher levels of insulin, C-peptide and HOMA premenarche, higher WC is associated with higher levels of insulin, C-peptide and HOMA both pre- and postmenarche, while height is associated with higher levels of C-peptide and glucose postmenarche. Additional studies are needed to examine how these insulin-related biomarkers may possibly modify breast tissue development and potentially influence later breast cancer risk.

Figure 4.1. Flowchart for the number of girls who attended the Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC) and who had available each of the four insulin-related biomarkers (Insulin, C-peptide, Glucose and HOMA) at each visit.



		Quintile for B	Р			
	Q1 (14.62)	Q2 (37.86)	Q3 (58.38)	Q4 (77.85)	Q5 (90.87)	
	n = 54	n = 54	n = 54	n = 54	n = 54	
BMI-for-age range (%)	2.99–24.51	25.36–47.94	48.02–69.51	69.72–84.54	84.55-96.80	
Means (SD)						
Age, y	9.19 (0.65)	9.07 (0.63)	8.99 (0.57)	9.06 (0.61)	9.01 (0.60)	0.47 ^a
Weight, kg	25.17 (2.48)	27.26 (2.65)	29.68 (3.20)	32.92 (3.79)	38.22 (5.36)	<0.0001 ^a
Waist circumference, cm	50.46 (2.69)	53.17 (2.97)	55.13 (3.01)	58.99 (3.79)	64.22 (4.99)	<0.0001 ^a
Height, cm	131.55 (5.34)	131.58 (5.48)	132.70 (6.08)	133.99 (6.45)	136.16 (6.28)	0.0002 ^a
Moderate and intense					· · · ·	
physical activity, h/wk	12.59 (9.46)	14.95 (11.61)	8.49 (6.70)	8.78 (7.47)	10.51 (8.81)	0.0007 ^a
Percentage						
Treatment group						
Intervention	44.44	53.70	59.26	50.00	48.15	0.60 ⁰
Usual care	55.56	46.30	40.74	50.00	51.85	
Race / ethnicity						_
White	90.74	92.59	96.30	87.04	90.74	0.72 ^b
Black	7.41	5.56	1.85	7.41	3.70	
Other	1.85	1.85	1.85	5.56	5.56	
Annual household income						
<\$20,000	5.56	9.26	12.96	5.56	9.26	0.20 ^b
\$20,000-\$49,999	51.85	53.70	37.04	70.37	51.85	
>=\$50,000	42.59	35.19	46.30	24.07	37.04	
Missing	0.00	1.85	3.70	0.00	1.85	
Age at menarche, y,	13.40	12.88	12.68	12.56	12.66	0.0011 ^e
median ^{c,d} (95% CI)	(13.07-13.90)	(12.52-13.26)	(12.24-13.10)	(12.37-12.84)	(12.37-12.79)	

Table 4.1.Characteristics of girls who participated in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study according to quintile for BMI-for-age percentile at baseline (ages 8-10 y; n=270 girls)
Table 4.1. (cont'd)

Note: except for age at menarche, all characteristics were assessed at baseline.

^{a.} P value from ANOVA.

^{b.} P value from Chi-square test, p-value is computed after dropping the missing values in each category.

^{c.} Median menarcheal age was estimated for 11 girls who were pre-menarche at the end of study (SAS LIFETEST was conducted to determine the median).

^{d.} Eight girls reached menarche during the study but with unknown date, and 8 girls were pre-menarche and dropped out of the study before last visit.

^{e.} P value from Log-Rank test.

Table 4.2.Geometric mean serum insulin-related biomarker concentrations among premenarcheal and postmenarcheal girls in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study according to quintile of BMI-for-age percentile at baseline (n=270 girls)

<u> </u>	Baseline Quintile for BMI-for-age percentile (median) ^a					Ptrend	
	01 (14 62)	(27.96)	02 (58 28)				
	QT (14.62)	Q2 (37.80)	Q3 (58.38)	Q4 (77.85)	Q5 (90.87)		
	Geometric Mean (95% CI)						
Premenarcheal ^b							
n	48	48	44	42	42		
Insulin (uU/mL)	6.56	7.39	6.97	7.28	9.77	<0.0001	
	(5.92-7.27)	(6.66-8.19)	(6.26-7.76)	(6.46-8.20)	(8.74-10.93)		
C-peptide	330.73	400.40	313.58	398.11	524.65	0.003	
(pmol/L)	(282.47-387.25)	(337.43-475.13)	(265.00-371.08)	(321.22-493.39)	(443.62-620.48)		
Glucose (mg/dL)	76.94	77.27	77.52	78.15	81.00	0.05	
	(74.67-79.28)	(74.89-79.72)	(75.11-80.00)	(75.47-80.92)	(78.29-83.78)		
HOMA	1.25	1.41	1.34	1.41	1.94	<0.0001	
	(1.11-1.40)	(1.25-1.58)	(1.19-1.51)	(1.23-1.61)	(1.71-2.21)		
Postmenarcheal ^C							
n	43	37	40	42	41		
Insulin (uU/mL)	9.17	8.60	8.07	8.59	10.82	0.12	
· · · ·	(7.96-10.57)	(7.49-9.88)	(7.03-9.24)	(7.55-9.76)	(9.45-12.38)		
C-peptide	584.16	580.37	583.76	531.56	659.90	0.61	
(pmol/L)	(500.05-682.42)	(496.17-678.86)	(500.59-680.76)	(459.32-615.17)	(568.80-765.60)		
Glucose (mg/dL)	79.27	80.27	77.11	77.58	79.20	0.55	
, <u> </u> ,	(77.36-81.23)	(78.31-82.27)	(75.28-78.99)	(75.85-79.35)	(77.36-81.09)		
HOMA	1.80	1.70	1.53	1.64	2.13	.17	
	(1.55-2.10)	(1.47-1.98)	(1.32-1.77)	(1.43-1.88)	(1.84-2.46)		

*For adjusted biomarker trend across quintiles of BMI-for-age percentile at baseline.

^{a.} Geometric means adjusted for age, age x age, treatment group, baseline height and physical activity.

Table 4.2. (cont'd)

^{b.} Among 224 girls with premenarcheal blood samples at baseline, year3, year5 and last visit.

^{c.} Among 203 girls with postmenarcheal blood samples at baseline, year3, year5 and last visit.

Table 4.3.Geometric mean serum insulin-related biomarker among premenarcheal and postmenarcheal girls in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study according to quintile of waist circumference (cm) at baseline (n=270 girls)

					2	*
	Quintile of Waist Circumference at baseline (median, cm) ^a					Ptrend
	Q1 (49.55) n=54	Q2 (52.73) n=54	Q3 (55.65) n=54	Q4 (58.80) n=54	Q5 (64.50) n=54	
	Geometric Mean (95% CI)					
Premenarcheal ^b						
n	50	46	46	42	40	
Insulin (uU/mL)	6.44	7.24	6.91	7.64	9.63	<0.0001
	(5.79-7.16)	(6.50-8.08)	(6.18-7.71)	(6.78-8.60)	(8.48-10.95)	
C-peptide	302.97	366.35	341.97	423.02	505.71	0.0001
(pmol/L)	(255.42-359.36)	(302.46-443.73)	(283.66-412.26)	(343.92-520.31)	(412.12-620.56)	
Glucose (mg/dL)	77.02	77.94	77.24	79.56	78.10	0.45
	(74.68-79.43)	(75.45-80.51)	(74.79-79.77)	(76.82-82.40)	(75.19-81.12)	
HOMA	1.24	1.39	1.29	1.50	1.89	<0.0001
	(1.10-1.39)	(1.23-1.57)	(1.14-1.47)	(1.31-1.72)	(1.63-2.18)	
Postmenarcheal ^C						
n	42	39	40	43	39	
Insulin (uU/mL)	8.75	7.60	8.75	8.88	11.19	
	(7.53-10.17)	(6.62-8.72)	(7.64-10.03)	(7.83-10.06)	(9.66-12.97)	0.0009
C-peptide	571.73	592.24	518.54	587.46	665.81	0.03
(pmol/L)	(486.47-671.95)	(506.68-692.25)	(444.29-605.20)	(509.23-677.72)	(564.75-784.96)	
Glucose (mg/dL)	79.04	78.79	78.47	78.59	79.33	0.82
	(77.03-81.11)	(76.86-80.78)	(76.58-80.40)	(76.81-80.41)	(77.29-81.42)	
HOMA	1.71	1.47	1.70	1.73	2.20	0.0015
	(1.45-2.01)	(1.27-1.71)	(1.47-1.97)	(1.51-1.98)	(1.88-2.58)	

*For adjusted biomarker trend across quintiles of height percentile at baseline.

Table 4.3. (cont'd)

- ^{a.} Geometric means adjusted for age, age x age, treatment group, baseline height and physical activity.
- ^{b.} Among 224 girls with premenarcheal blood samples at baseline, year3, year5 and last visit.
- ^{c.} Among 203 girls with postmenarcheal blood samples at baseline, year3, year5 and last visit.

Table 4.4.Geometric mean serum insulin-related biomarker concentrations among premenarcheal and postmenarcheal girls in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study according to quintile of height (cm) at baseline (n=270 girls)

	Quintile of Height at baseline (median, cm) ^a					Ptrend
	Q1 (124.65)	Q2 (130.33)	Q3 (133.05)	Q4 (136.50)	Q5 (141.30)	
	n=54	n=55	n=55	n=52	n=54	
	Geometric Mean (95% CI)					
Premenarcheal ^b						
n	51	44	42	45	42	
Insulin (uU/mL)	7.06	6.35	7.72	6.96	7.87	0.078
	(6.40-7.80)	(5.69-7.10)	(6.91-8.63)	(6.18-7.83)	(7.01-8.83)	
C-peptide	345.69	294.59	384.85	326.73	370.00	0.39
(pmol/L)	(293.72-406.84)	(243.25-356.77)	(318.10-465.62)	(265.80-401.62)	(308.05-444.41)	
Glucose (mg/dL)	76.97	76.54	79.63	76.38	77.42	0.43
	(74.79-79.21)	(74.11-79.04)	(77.03-82.32)	(73.89-78.96)	(74.73-80.20)	
HOMA	1.35	1.21	1.52	1.30	1.49	0.12
	(1.21-1.51)	(1.07-1.37)	(1.34-1.72)	(1.14-1.49)	(1.30-1.70)	
Postmenarcheal ^C						
n	42	43	43	38	37	
Insulin (uU/mL)	8.54	9.10	8.47	7.95	10.76	0.17
	(7.41-9.83)	(7.98-10.37)	(7.39-9.71)	(6.92-9.13)	(9.35-12.38)	
C-peptide	509.12	570.19	579.69	529.51	766.10	0.002
(pmol/L)	(433.11-598.47)	(490.25-663.17)	(500.43-671.52)	(455.38-615.72)	(650.20-902.67)	
Glucose (mg/dL)	77.79	77.64	79.78	77.80	82.34	0.0057
	(75.88-79.74)	(75.85-79.47)	(77.94-81.66)	(75.97-79.68)	(80.29-84.45)	
HOMA	1.64	1.74	1.68	1.54	2.19	0.074
	(1.41-1.91)	(1.51-2.00)	(1.45-1.95)	(1.32-1.78)	(1.88-2.55)	

^{*}For adjusted biomarker trend across quintiles of height percentile at baseline.

Table 4.4. (cont'd)

- ^{a.} Geometric means adjusted for age, age x age, treatment group, baseline bmi-for age percentile and physical activity.
- ^{b.} Among 224 girls with premenarcheal blood samples at baseline, year3, year5 and last visit.
- ^{c.} Among 203 girls with postmenarcheal blood samples at baseline, year3, year5 and last visit.



Figure 4.2. Insulin-related biomarker concentrations by age among premenarcheal and postmenarcheal girls in the Dietary Intervention Study in Children/Insulin-Related Biomarkers Study

Figure 4.2. (Cont'd)

Note: Figures represent participants with age distributions within 1.5-SD; the straight line shows mean age at menarche

- 1. Huang Z, Hankinson SE, Colditz GA, et al. Dual effects of weight and weight gain on breast cancer risk. JAMA. Nov 5 1997;278(17):1407-1411.
- 2. Berkey CS, Frazier AL, Gardner JD, Colditz GA. Adolescence and breast carcinoma risk. Cancer. Jun 1 1999;85(11):2400-2409.
- 3. Tehard B, Kaaks R, Clavel-Chapelon F. Body silhouette, menstrual function at adolescence and breast cancer risk in the E3N cohort study. Br J Cancer. Jun 6 2005;92(11):2042-2048.
- 4. Gutin B, Johnson MH, Humphries MC, et al. Relationship of visceral adiposity to cardiovascular disease risk factors in black and white teens. Obesity (Silver Spring). Apr 2007;15(4):1029-1035.
- 5. van den Brandt PA, Spiegelman D, Yaun SS, et al. Pooled analysis of prospective cohort studies on height, weight, and breast cancer risk. Am J Epidemiol. Sep 15 2000;152(6):514-527.
- 6. Renehan AG, Tyson M, Egger M, Heller RF, Zwahlen M. Body-mass index and incidence of cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective observational studies. Lancet. Feb 16 2008;371(9612):569-578.
- 7. Ahlgren M, Melbye M, Wohlfahrt J, Sorensen TI. Growth patterns and the risk of breast cancer in women. N Engl J Med. Oct 14 2004;351(16):1619-1626.
- 8. Freedman DS, Khan LK, Serdula MK, Dietz WH, Srinivasan SR, Berenson GS. Inter-relationships among childhood BMI, childhood height, and adult obesity: the Bogalusa Heart Study. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord. Jan 2004;28(1):10-16.
- 9. Ruder EH, Dorgan JF, Kranz S, Kris-Etherton PM, Hartman TJ. Examining breast cancer growth and lifestyle risk factors: early life, childhood, and adolescence. Clin Breast Cancer. Aug 2008;8(4):334-342.
- 10. Hilakivi-Clarke L, Forsen T, Eriksson JG, et al. Tallness and overweight during childhood have opposing effects on breast cancer risk. Br J Cancer. Nov 30 2001;85(11):1680-1684.
- 11. Herrinton LJ, Husson G. Relation of childhood height and later risk of breast cancer. Am J Epidemiol. Oct 1 2001;154(7):618-623.

- 12. Forman MR, Cantwell MM, Ronckers C, Zhang Y. Through the looking glass at early-life exposures and breast cancer risk. Cancer Invest. 2005;23(7):609-624.
- 13. Thrailkill KM, Lumpkin CK, Jr., Bunn RC, Kemp SF, Fowlkes JL. Is insulin an anabolic agent in bone? Dissecting the diabetic bone for clues. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab. Nov 2005;289(5):E735-745.
- 14. Steinberger J, Moran A, Hong CP, Jacobs DR, Jr., Sinaiko AR. Adiposity in childhood predicts obesity and insulin resistance in young adulthood. J Pediatr. Apr 2001;138(4):469-473.
- 15. Champe PC, Harvey RA, Ferrier DR. Biochemistry. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2005.
- 16. Insulin resistance in puberty. Lancet. May 25 1991;337(8752):1259-1260.
- 17. Laron Z. Insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF-1): a growth hormone. Mol Pathol. Oct 2001;54(5):311-316.
- 18. Kabat GC, Kim M, Caan BJ, et al. Repeated measures of serum glucose and insulin in relation to postmenopausal breast cancer. Int J Cancer. Dec 1 2009;125(11):2704-2710.
- 19. Gunter MJ, Hoover DR, Yu H, et al. Insulin, insulin-like growth factor-I, and risk of breast cancer in postmenopausal women. J Natl Cancer Inst. Jan 7 2009;101(1):48-60.
- 20. Manjer J, Kaaks R, Riboli E, Berglund G. Risk of breast cancer in relation to anthropometry, blood pressure, blood lipids and glucose metabolism: a prospective study within the Malmo Preventive Project. Eur J Cancer Prev. Feb 2001;10(1):33-42.
- 21. Mink PJ, Shahar E, Rosamond WD, Alberg AJ, Folsom AR. Serum insulin and glucose levels and breast cancer incidence: the atherosclerosis risk in communities study. Am J Epidemiol. Aug 15 2002;156(4):349-352.
- 22. Muti P, Quattrin T, Grant BJ, et al. Fasting glucose is a risk factor for breast cancer: a prospective study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. Nov 2002;11(11):1361-1368.
- 23. Jee SH, Ohrr H, Sull JW, Yun JE, Ji M, Samet JM. Fasting serum glucose level and cancer risk in Korean men and women. JAMA. Jan 12 2005;293(2):194-202.
- 24. Rapp K, Schroeder J, Klenk J, et al. Fasting blood glucose and cancer risk in a cohort of more than 140,000 adults in Austria. Diabetologia. May 2006;49(5):945-952.

- 25. Stattin P, Bjor O, Ferrari P, et al. Prospective study of hyperglycemia and cancer risk. Diabetes Care. Mar 2007;30(3):561-567.
- 26. Jernstrom H, Barrett-Connor E. Obesity, weight change, fasting insulin, proinsulin, C-peptide, and insulin-like growth factor-1 levels in women with and without breast cancer: the Rancho Bernardo Study. J Womens Health Gend Based Med. Dec 1999;8(10):1265-1272.
- 27. Kaaks R, Lundin E, Rinaldi S, et al. Prospective study of IGF-I, IGF-binding proteins, and breast cancer risk, in northern and southern Sweden. Cancer Causes Control. May 2002;13(4):307-316.
- 28. Sieri S, Muti P, Claudia A, et al. Prospective study on the role of glucose metabolism in breast cancer occurrence. Int J Cancer. Feb 15 2012;130(4):921-929.
- 29. Eliassen AH, Tworoger SS, Mantzoros CS, Pollak MN, Hankinson SE. Circulating insulin and c-peptide levels and risk of breast cancer among predominately premenopausal women. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. Jan 2007;16(1):161-164.
- 30. Toniolo P, Bruning PF, Akhmedkhanov A, et al. Serum insulin-like growth factor-I and breast cancer. Int J Cancer. Dec 1 2000;88(5):828-832.
- 31. Keinan-Boker L, Bueno De Mesquita HB, Kaaks R, et al. Circulating levels of insulin-like growth factor I, its binding proteins -1,-2, -3, C-peptide and risk of postmenopausal breast cancer. Int J Cancer. Aug 10 2003;106(1):90-95.
- 32. Verheus M, Peeters PH, Rinaldi S, et al. Serum C-peptide levels and breast cancer risk: results from the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC). Int J Cancer. Aug 1 2006;119(3):659-667.
- 33. Pisani P. Hyper-insulinaemia and cancer, meta-analyses of epidemiological studies. Arch Physiol Biochem. Feb 2008;114(1):63-70.
- 34. Bitsori M, Linardakis M, Tabakaki M, Kafatos A. Waist circumference as a screening tool for the identification of adolescents with the metabolic syndrome phenotype. Int J Pediatr Obes. 2009;4(4):325-331.
- 35. Bindler RJ, Bindler RC, Daratha KB. Biological Correlates and Predictors of Insulin Resistance Among Early Adolescents. J Pediatr Nurs. Apr 5 2012.

- 36. Ruiz JR, Rizzo NS, Ortega FB, Loit HM, Veidebaum T, Sjostrom M. Markers of insulin resistance are associated with fatness and fitness in school-aged children: the European Youth Heart Study. Diabetologia. Jul 2007;50(7):1401-1408.
- 37. Ouyang F, Christoffel KK, Brickman WJ, et al. Adiposity is inversely related to insulin sensitivity in relatively lean Chinese adolescents: a population-based twin study. Am J Clin Nutr. Mar 2010;91(3):662-671.
- 38. Ramirez-Lopez G, Gonzalez-Villalpando C, Sanchez-Corona J, et al. Weight, physical activity, and smoking as determinants of insulinemia in adolescents. Arch Med Res. May-Jun 2001;32(3):208-213.
- 39. Caprio S. Insulin: the other anabolic hormone of puberty. Acta Paediatr Suppl. Dec 1999;88(433):84-87.
- 40. Alberga AS, Sigal RJ, Goldfield G, Prud'homme D, Kenny GP. Overweight and obese teenagers: why is adolescence a critical period? Pediatr Obes. Aug 2012;7(4):261-273.
- 41. Kivimaki M, Lawlor DA, Smith GD, et al. Association of age at menarche with cardiovascular risk factors, vascular structure, and function in adulthood: the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns study. Am J Clin Nutr. Jun 2008;87(6):1876-1882.
- 42. Aradillas-Garcia C, Rodriguez-Moran M, Garay-Sevilla ME, Malacara JM, Rascon-Pacheco RA, Guerrero-Romero F. Distribution of the homeostasis model assessment of insulin resistance in Mexican children and adolescents. Eur J Endocrinol. Feb 2012;166(2):301-306.
- 43. Chen L, Zhang C, Yeung E, et al. Age at menarche and metabolic markers for type 2 diabetes in premenopausal women: the BioCycle Study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Jun 2011;96(6):E1007-1012.
- 44. Akter S, Jesmin S, Islam M, et al. Association of age at menarche with metabolic syndrome and its components in rural Bangladeshi women. Nutr Metab (Lond). Nov 9 2012;9(1):99.
- 45. Han JC, Rutledge MS, Kozlosky M, et al. Insulin resistance, hyperinsulinemia, and energy intake in overweight children. J Pediatr. May 2008;152(5):612-617, 617 e611.
- 46. Frontini MG, Srinivasan SR, Berenson GS. Longitudinal changes in risk variables underlying metabolic Syndrome X from childhood to young adulthood in female subjects with a history of early menarche: the Bogalusa Heart Study. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord. Nov 2003;27(11):1398-1404.

- 47. Yeung EH, Zhang C, Mumford SL, et al. Longitudinal study of insulin resistance and sex hormones over the menstrual cycle: the BioCycle Study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Dec 2010;95(12):5435-5442.
- 48. Lipid research clinics population studies data book, I: the prevalence study. Bethesda (MD): U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service; July 1980. NIH Publ No. 80-1527.
- 49. Efficacy and safety of lowering dietary intake of fat and cholesterol in children with elevated low-density lipoprotein cholesterol. The Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC). The Writing Group for the DISC Collaborative Research Group. JAMA. May 10 1995;273(18):1429-1435.
- 50. Obarzanek E, Hunsberger SA, Van Horn L, et al. Safety of a fat-reduced diet: the Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC). Pediatrics. Jul 1997;100(1):51-59.
- 51. Obarzanek E, Kimm SY, Barton BA, et al. Long-term safety and efficacy of a cholesterol-lowering diet in children with elevated low-density lipoprotein cholesterol: seven-year results of the Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC). Pediatrics. Feb 2001;107(2):256-264.
- 52. Dietary intervention study in children (DISC) with elevated low-density-lipoprotein cholesterol. Design and baseline characteristics. DISC Collaborative Research Group. Ann Epidemiol. Jul 1993;3(4):393-402.
- 53. Kerver JM, Gardiner JC, Dorgan JF, Rosen CJ, Velie EM. Dietary predictors of the insulin-like growth factor system in adolescent females: results from the Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC). Am J Clin Nutr. Mar 2010;91(3):643-650.
- 54. Dorgan JF, Klifa C, Shepherd JA, et al. Height, adiposity and body fat distribution and breast density in young women. Breast Cancer Res. Jul 13 2012;14(4):R107.
- 55. Dorgan JF, Hunsberger SA, McMahon RP, et al. Diet and sex hormones in girls: findings from a randomized controlled clinical trial. J Natl Cancer Inst. Jan 15 2003;95(2):132-141.
- 56. Kuczmarski RJ, Ogden CL, Grummer-Strawn LM, et al. CDC growth charts: United States. Adv Data. Jun 8 2000(314):1-27.
- 57. Shashkin PN, Jiao Y, Westerblad H, Katz A. C-peptide does not alter carbohydrate metabolism in isolated mouse muscle. Am J Physiol. Feb 1997;272(2 Pt 1):E245-247.

- 58. Lele RD. Pro-insulin, C peptide, glucagon, adiponectin, TNF alpha, AMPK: neglected players in type 2 diabetes mellitus. J Assoc Physicians India. Jan 2010;58:30, 35-40.
- 59. LeRoith D, Taylor SI, Olefsky JM. Diabetes mellitus: a fundamental and clinical text. 3rd ed: LIPPINCOTT WILLIAMS & WILKINS; 2004.
- 60. Pollak M. Insulin, insulin-like growth factors and neoplasia. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. Aug 2008;22(4):625-638.
- 61. Matthews DR, Hosker JP, Rudenski AS, Naylor BA, Treacher DF, Turner RC. Homeostasis model assessment: insulin resistance and beta-cell function from fasting plasma glucose and insulin concentrations in man. Diabetologia. Jul 1985;28(7):412-419.
- 62. Bravata DM, Wells CK, Concato J, Kernan WN, Brass LM, Gulanski BI. Two measures of insulin sensitivity provided similar information in a U.S. population. J Clin Epidemiol. Nov 2004;57(11):1214-1217.
- 63. Invitti C, Guzzaloni G, Gilardini L, Morabito F, Viberti G. Prevalence and concomitants of glucose intolerance in European obese children and adolescents. Diabetes Care. Jan 2003;26(1):118-124.
- 64. Baer HJ, Colditz GA, Willett WC, Dorgan JF. Adiposity and sex hormones in girls. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. Sep 2007;16(9):1880-1888.
- 65. Wolfinger RD, Chang M. Comparing the SAS GLM and MIXED procedures for repeated measures. Proceedings of the Twentieth Annual SAS Users Group Conference, SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC. 1995.
- 66. Chandler-Laney PC, Phadke RP, Granger WM, et al. Adiposity and beta-cell function: relationships differ with ethnicity and age. Obesity (Silver Spring). Nov 2010;18(11):2086-2092.
- 67. Janssen I, Katzmarzyk PT, Ross R. Waist circumference and not body mass index explains obesity-related health risk. Am J Clin Nutr. Mar 2004;79(3):379-384.
- 68. Lofgren I, Herron K, Zern T, et al. Waist circumference is a better predictor than body mass index of coronary heart disease risk in overweight premenopausal women. J Nutr. May 2004;134(5):1071-1076.
- 69. Feller S, Boeing H, Pischon T. Body mass index, waist circumference, and the risk of type 2 diabetes mellitus: implications for routine clinical practice. Dtsch Arztebl Int. Jul 2010;107(26):470-476.

- 70. Manios Y, Moschonis G, Kourlaba G, et al. Prevalence and independent predictors of insulin resistance in children from Crete, Greece: the Children Study. Diabet Med. Jan 2008;25(1):65-72.
- 71. Kotlyarevska K, Wolfgram P, Lee JM. Is waist circumference a better predictor of insulin resistance than body mass index in U.S. adolescents? J Adolesc Health. Sep 2011;49(3):330-333.
- 72. Denney-Wilson E, Hardy LL, Dobbins T, Okely AD, Baur LA. Body mass index, waist circumference, and chronic disease risk factors in Australian adolescents. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. Jun 2008;162(6):566-573.
- 73. Bavdekar A, Yajnik CS, Fall CH, et al. Insulin resistance syndrome in 8-year-old Indian children: small at birth, big at 8 years, or both? Diabetes. Dec 1999;48(12):2422-2429.
- 74. Freedman DS, Khan LK, Serdula MK, Dietz WH, Srinivasan SR, Berenson GS. The relation of menarcheal age to obesity in childhood and adulthood: the Bogalusa heart study. BMC Pediatr. Apr 30 2003;3:3.
- 75. Metcalf BS, Hosking J, Fremeaux AE, Jeffery AN, Voss LD, Wilkin TJ. BMI was right all along: taller children really are fatter (implications of making childhood BMI independent of height) EarlyBird 48. Int J Obes (Lond). Apr 2011;35(4):541-547.
- 76. Hilakivi-Clarke L, Cabanes A, Olivo S, Kerr L, Bouker KB, Clarke R. Do estrogens always increase breast cancer risk? J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. Feb 2002;80(2):163-174.
- 77. Bandera EV, Chandran U, Zirpoli G, et al. Body size in early life and breast cancer risk in African American and European American women. Cancer Causes Control. Dec 2013;24(12):2231-2243.
- 78. Almeida CA, Pinho AP, Ricco RG, Pepato MT, Brunetti IL. Determination of glycemia and insulinemia and the homeostasis model assessment (HOMA) in schoolchildren and adolescents with normal body mass index. J Pediatr (Rio J). Mar-Apr 2008;84(2):136-140.
- 79. DeFronzo RA, Tobin JD, Andres R. Glucose clamp technique: a method for quantifying insulin secretion and resistance. Am J Physiol. Sep 1979;237(3):E214-223.

CHAPTER 5 CONCLUSIONS, PUBLIC HEALTH RECOMMENDATIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

5.1. Conclusions

Childhood adiposity has been hypothesized to be associated with reduced breast cancer risk through affecting insulin-related biomarker levels. In order to shed light on the mechanisms underlying the observed decreased risk of breast cancer associated with childhood adiposity, this dissertation examined the associations between dietary or anthropometric factors and insulin-related biomarker levels in children and adolescents. This dissertation included a literature review of epidemiological studies to gain greater knowledge on what and how dietary factors affect insulin-related biomarker levels among healthy children and adolescents; and secondary data analyses examining the association between childhood dietary as well as anthropometric factors and fasting blood levels of insulin-related biomarkers, as well as the derived HOMA value.

Chapter 2 part 2.5 systematically reviewed the evidence for dietary factors in association with insulin-related biomarker levels during childhood and adolescence. Thirteen epidemiological studies that examined dietary factors and met inclusion criteria were identified and reviewed. Whole grain intake was inversely associated with insulin level in boys and C-peptide level in girls; fiber intake was inversely associated with HOMA in girls; white bread intake was positively associated with insulin level; fruit intake was positively associated with glucose level; total sugar or sugar-sweetened beverage intake was positively associated with HOMA in girls; soft drinks/sweetened beverage intake was positively associated with glucose level; simple carbohydrate intake was positively associated with insulin; fructose was positively associated with

glucose and HOMA; red processed meat intake was negatively associated with glucose level, but general meat intake was not associated with any of the insulin-related biomarkers; milk intake was positively associated with insulin and C-peptide level, not glucose level among boys; whey protein intake from milk was positively associated with insulin and HOMA; and the western dietary pattern was positively and healthy dietary pattern was inversely associated with glucose level.

In Chapter 3, the results of the association between dietary factors and insulinrelated biomarker levels in adolescent girls from the Dietary Intervention Study in Children (DISC) showed that dietary fiber or vegetable protein intake in adolescent girls were inversely associated with C-peptide level, and starch intake was inversely associated with HOMA after adjustment for body mass index-for-age percentile (BMIPCT) and energy intake. BMIPCT was also a significant independent predictor for insulin, C-peptide and HOMA levels. No significant predictors were identified for glucose.

In Chapter 4, our findings in the DISC on baseline anthropometric factors and insulin-related biomarkers indicated that higher baseline BMIPCT was associated with higher levels of insulin-related biomarkers in premenarche girls, higher baseline waist circumference (WC) was associated with higher insulin-related biomarkers both preand post-menarche girls, while higher baseline height was associated with higher insulin-related biomarkers in postmenarche girls. Therefore, different baseline anthropometric indices may have different associations with insulin-related biomarkers based on menarche status. These may suggest general adiposity, central adiposity and growth height may have different effects on insulin-related biomarker levels during

pubertal development, which may be implicated in their different effects on breast tissue development and future breast cancer risk.

5.2. Public Health Recommendations

In our study, adolescent girls who ate diets higher in fiber had lower fasting serum C-peptide levels, indicative of lower insulin production; moreover, adolescent girls who ate diets higher in starch had lower HOMA levels, an index of insulin resistance. Both fiber and starch are complex carbohydrates that could reduce glucose absorption. This study supports the dietary recommendations for children to increase consumption of high fiber diets such as whole grains and fruits and vegetables, which may help decrease risk of breast cancer later in life.

Our studies from cross-sectional and longitudinal data analyses show that both BMIPCT and WC, which are indicators of adiposity levels, are positively associated with insulin, C-peptide and HOMA levels. We hypothesized that the inverse association between childhood adiposity and breast cancer risk may be potentially mediated through insulin-related biomarkers, which stimulate mammary gland differentiation by decreasing sex-hormone binding globulin (SHBG). Early breast differentiation can desensitize breast tissue to later carcinogenic exposure. Therefore, there might be positive associations between adiposity and insulin-related biomarker levels as well as inverse associations between adiposity and SHBG levels in girls during pubertal development. The inverse association between adiposity and SHBG has been confirmed by our colleagues using data from the DISC. They observed that higher BMI at baseline was associated with lower SHBG consistently among both pre- and postmenarche girls.¹ Our findings of the positive association between adiposity and insulinrelated biomarkers and proposed theory may shed new light on the intriguing hypothesis that insulin-related biomarkers are key components linking childhood adiposity and breast cancers. However, the degrees of the associations may be variable among different adiposity measurements, and menarche status may also affect the significance of the associations.

5.3. Future Directions

Literature investigating energy balance-related factors and insulin-related biomarkers among healthy children and adolescents is limited. Most of the current literature did not adequately consider the effect of menarche status on insulin-related biomarker changes, which may generate inaccurate results. Also, there is no study directly investigating the association between childhood insulin-related biomarker levels and subsequent breast cancer risk. Given the long latent period of breast cancer,² the cancer reducing effect may be greatest with prevention and intervention efforts initiated at early life. The study of childhood nutritional risk factors and biomarkers that are implicated in breast cancer development is of particular importance. Longitudinal study design is optimal but is hard to be carried out, especially among children, which further warrants the need to study potential intermediate biomarkers of breast cancer risk. Evidence from out studies shows both selected dietary factors and anthropometric factors are associated with insulin-related biomarkers during childhood and adolescence. These biomarkers may be intermediates between early life risk factors and breast cancer that are worth to study. When studies are conducted among girls during pubertal development, menarche status should be considered jointly with other potential confounding factors, as did in our study. Additional epidemiologic research

with longer follow-up time than was available in our study, as well as randomly selected participants from the general population would also provide more definitive evidence to elucidate the association between early life nutritional factors and insulin-related biomarker levels among healthy children and adolescents.

In the longitudinal data analyses of our study, we observe WC, an index of central adiposity, is more consistently associated with insulin-related biomarkers throughout puberty than BMIPCT and height. Further study is warranted to confirm these findings, as well as to address the effect of the changes of these anthropometric indices during growth on insulin-related biomarkers levels and potential risk for breast cancer.

Our current study is focused on only insulin-related biomarkers, although many other circulating hormones, including growth hormone, sex hormone, adipokines and their binding proteins could also influence insulin-related biomarker levels and have been hypothesized to be implicated in breast cancer etiology.^{3,4} To expand our knowledge of biological mechanisms of early life risk factors and breast cancer, future work is also needed to investigate 1) the associations of the nutritional factors and other hormonal and metabolic biomarkers during pubertal development, 2) the associations between insulin-related biomarkers and other hormonal and metabolic biomarkers and other hormonal and metabolic biomarkers and other hormonal and metabolic biomarkers during pubertal development, 3) these intertwined biomarkers' joint associations with breast cancer development in later life; 4) and how these biomarkers measured during childhood and adolescence may possibly modify breast tissue development and potentially affect later breast cancer risk.

More research is needed to further explore the mechanisms for the associations between childhood energy balance-related factors and later breast cancer risk, as well as the protective effect of childhood adiposity on breast cancer, especially through insulin-related biomarkers as intermediates.

- 1. Baer HJ, Colditz GA, Willett WC, Dorgan JF. Adiposity and sex hormones in girls. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. Sep 2007;16(9):1880-1888.
- 2. Ashbury JE, Levesque LE, Beck PA, Aronson KJ. A population-based casecontrol study of Selective Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitors (SSRIs) and breast cancer: the impact of duration of use, cumulative dose and latency. BMC Med. 2010;8:90.
- 3. Insulin resistance in puberty. Lancet. May 25 1991;337(8752):1259-1260.
- 4. Xu L, Li M, Yin J, et al. Change of Body Composition and Adipokines and Their Relationship with Insulin Resistance across Pubertal Development in Obese and Nonobese Chinese Children: The BCAMS Study. Int J Endocrinol. 2012;2012:389108.